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Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
. (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance shall
come to order. This is the Committee's meeting of May 1, 2014. Happy May Day to the
members and to the people of Maui County. Present for today's meeting is Committee
members Baisa, Crivello, Cochran, Couch, and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused currently is Chairman White, Mr. Carroll, and Mr. Guzman.
People, we are in session. This morning before we start Committee's requirements, we shall
take public testimony. As by our rules, if you are interested in providing testimony you will
sign up a sheet--close the doors, these guys are interrupting our meeting. Testimony will be
given three minutes to each person. We shall assist you with your time. At the two minute
thirty second mark the yellow light will go. There will be one beep indicating you have
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thirty seconds to conclude. At the three minute mark the red light will go on and continuous
beeps will inform you that your time is expired. If you need a few moments to conclude your
remarks you will request that to the Chair and if it is granted you shall be able to complete.
Any one that disturbs this meeting including your phones, noise making devices if it's not off
or on vibrate mode the Chair has no problem evicting you from this Chambers. With that
we'll start with public testimony. The first person--we have seats, gentlemen--is
Mr. William Soares testifying first. If you are representing an organization we request that
you inform the Committee of your organization. Next following Mr. Soares will be
Rod Quintana.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
MR. SOARES: Aloha. Good morning and Happy May Day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORNO: Happy May Day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. SOARES: MS, name is William Soares and I am representing the Fire Commission. I'm the
Chairman for the Fire Commission. And my comments are going to be more generic than
specific but after watching you folks go through the exercise last night with reams and reams
of paper and pages, and for me to try and be specific would be...three minutes would be very
hard for a Portuguese person to conclude. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Having said
that, one of the first things that I would like to comment is the firemen that see here today
most of them are off duty. So they've come on their own time. There is a few that are
stationed in the Wailuku area and I think they've come because they have an interest in what
they read and what they hear. A few things that I look at as very important in what I've read
and heard is any adjustments downward to Capital Improvements to me is taking a step
backward. We know as a commission and probably most of you know that we have the best
Fire Department in the State of Hawaii. It's managed very well, the whole team performs
very well. What we need to look at as a Council and a County is that when we call 911 and
we expect somebody to respond, primarily the Fire and the Police, they need equipment, they
need training, they need the capability of doing the job the best they can. They will do the
best they can but they also need equipment. They need facilities, and with that comes better
performance. Not that their performance is substandard. They're performance is excellent.
Can we do better? I think we all can. The other thing that I read in the paper, which was a
little disconcerting to me was... and I know that in our meetings is that some of the
equipment we have is outdated. We've got vehicles with 150 or 200,000 miles on. We know
that those vehicles are expected to perform as like new and be able to be very supportive of
the efforts that they do. So to me the important thing is giving them the right facilities and
giving them the right equipment and we know that at that point they will be able to perform
to the standard that they are or better. And I see my time is up.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You need a few moments to conclude, Mr. Soares?
MR. SOARES: No. I think what I've said, you know, I believe and I think that the rest of the
commissioners feel the same way that I do. And hopefully with a very simple statement I
can make a small impact in what you folks do as far as your decision-making.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your comments this morning.
Members, any questions for Mr. Soares? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Soares, for being
here this morning. I want to be counted among the Portuguese too but I try to control my
tendency to talk too much. I work hard at it. I did want to tell you that we certainly
appreciate what you've told us and we understand and appreciate our Fire Depaitment very,
very much. I was a beneficiary of their services about two months ago when I took my spill
and they were right there, and I didn't trust anyone else to pick me up but them because they
knew what they were doing and I really appreciated that. But I want to ask you, you know,
we're struggling with a budget, struggling with tough economic times, and while I
understand that, you know, we need everything that we need, it costs money. There's also a
proposal on the table, and all of this is funded, much of it is funded, by property taxes, how
do you feel on that subject?
MR. SOARES: Property taxes as I see it, and fortunately or unfortunately I fall in the category of
being a senior citizen, and when you retire you find out you have fixed income. When we
find that trash is going up and Maui Electric is raising their... and the water is going up and
property taxes is going up. And by the way, you know, my social security with Barack only
got a 3 percent raise so I got $22. Now is that going to cover all of these increases? Okay.
Getting back to the issue of property tax. I own my residence. I paid for it and I've lived
there for 35 years. I don't want to be put in a position that of saying eventually whenever
that eventual comes that gee, I can't afford to even stay in my own home. Okay. And I know
that you folks fool around with valuation versus the rate, okay, and it supposedly comes out
the same. Tell you what, sometimes when I write the check it's not the same. Okay. And
that's the only... in answer to your question I think that what you folks should do, and I
realize that there's nine people and you should have the wisdom of Solomon and maybe you
don't but that's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No we don't.
MR. SOARES: So the point I guess I'm getting at is if we looking at revenue for me as an
individual and I operate my home, I know what my revenue is so I got to figure out what my
expenses are. And maybe what the Council should be doing is looking at what their
expenses are and figuring out how we can reduce our expenses. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I assure you that's exactly what we're doing but it comes down to
two and two don't make four. The requests go up every year substantially. This year we're
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facing...I think just collective bargaining is almost $18 million increase in our budget, and so
we have to find money somewhere. We can cut and cut and cut but eventually we need more
money and our big pot as you know is property taxes. So what is on the table is either a cut
or maybe holding where we're at or maybe a smaller cut or an increase. So that's a decision
we have to make. And we really welcome the input because it's not easy to do. We're not
Solomon. We're just regular people trying to do the best we can.
MR. SOARES: And the point I guess I'm trying to make is, you know, if you retain property taxes
to what they are currently then the community can understand what their expenses are going
to be. It's always the unknown that always gets to surprise people and all of a sudden it's
like wow, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SOARES: We don't all read The Maui News and we don't pay attention to the things that we
should do and sometimes probably the reporting is not as accurate as it should be. So we
only know what we read.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Well again thank you so much and thank you for your
volunteerism. I know you've been doing it forever, and thank you for coming. And I'm
sorry for the question but I need to know. We need to know. Thank you.
MR. SOARES: Well, and the definite answer to your question as far as an increase in property taxes
my solution would be no.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is not a discussion between Mr. Soares and Ms. Baisa. This is
testimony, I'm going to cut it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. SOARES: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Butch, a couple of quick questions and one
correction. We don't play around with valuations. We have to take the certified valuation
presented by the Finance Director. We may change the rates but we cannot touch the
valuation. So just making one quick correction so that the public understands we can't play
with that. We can only make corrections with the rates. My question to you is two-fold.
Number one is the equipment that you were referring to here in the CIP in your mind is direly
needed by the Department to keep their efficiency and their capability of protecting the
citizens of Maui County? Yes or no?
MR. SOARES: That is a yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Good. And the second thing is for you and the citizens
of Maui do you think--cause this has been brought up--that the increases that they're getting
were substantial enough and deserving enough in your mind?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: He's the commissioner.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I mean, you know, I mean I'm just asking what he
thinks
MR. SOARES: Personally, I feel...I'm not speaking for the Commission now at this point I'm
speaking for myself, personally, any increases that would be granted to these gentlemen I
think is warranted.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SOARES: Okay. And as I have indicated once in testimony in Lahaina, you know, when we
call 911 we're not going to get the Mayor or the Council to come to our homes. Okay.
We're going to get these guys and the Police guys and they need to perform and they need
their proper equipment and training to perform. And the facilities...especially in these guys
cases their home is their second home. You know they're not in a patrol car or in a truck or
something, they're home and we need to give them decent facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I agree with you wholeheartedly. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. The Chair welcomes Mr. Guzman to the
meeting. Thank you for being here, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Soares? Mr. Soares, we appreciate your
comments and your presence this morning.
MR. SOARES: Thank you very much. Thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Rod Quintana and following Mr. Quintana will be Jeffrey Giesea.
MR. QUINTANA: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. QUINTANA: My name is Rod Quintana. I'm a Fire Fighter III Engineer at the Napili Fire
Station and I'm concerned about any proposed budget cuts for 2015 Fiscal Year. You know
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we're not asking for bells and whistles, you know, we're asking for equipment that's going to
help us provide more efficient, safer, and quality service to the community. Our commitment
is to protect our community. And we've evaluated and we continue to evaluate after each
call, you know, how we can better serve the public. And the requests for these equipments,
and the continued use of the air support is so that we can better protect the service of--Napili
is a remote station and we use Air One on a regular basis for mountain rescues and remote
brush fires. And if you cut back on the air ops that would dramatically affect in a negative
way the way we can protect our community. Would you rather have a critical patient air
lifted out in 10 minutes or a half hour later when we hike him up to the road?
Councilmember Baisa, I'm glad that you asked the question about the revenues. I recently
had my house refinanced and I know that there's a lag in valuation of property taxes, but I
feel, I for one, I'm paying less of my fair share of my property taxes. My assessment, my
appraisal came in at market value considerably higher than what I'm being taxed on. And I
don't mind getting the discount for the services that I get from the County. Not only from
the Fire Department but all the County services that are offered. I don't mind getting a
discount but if my services are going to be compromised I would rather pay full price at fair
market value for my property taxes. And that's all I have...thank you for your consideration.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Quintana, hold on. Any questions for the gentleman on his
testimony, Members? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. And thank you very much for being here.
I'm sorry you have to give up your free time to be here but it's really important. We're going
to make some decisions here that will have large effects on our community and I want to
thank you for coming. And I just wanted to comment on your comment about Real Property
Tax. I don't know if you know but we pay the lowest real property tax in the country.
MR. QUINTANA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You do know that?
MR. QUINTANA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you for your service.
MR. QUINTANA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the gentleman? Are you on shift now?
MR. QUINTANA: No, I'm off duty. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Giesea and he will be followed by
Rylan Yatsushiro.
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MR. GIESEA: Yes, good morning, everybody. Thank you for the opportunity to speak.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GIESEA: I was originally planning on speaking when I heard that the Hazardous Material
Response Company was...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, could we have his name?
MR. GIESEA: Oh, I'm sorry. My original plan was to speak about--Jeffrey Giesea. I'm a Fire
Captain with the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GIESEA: --Department of Fire and Public Safety. Thanks. So I was planning against putting
Hazmat 10 on the chopping block. If we were to get rid of Hazmat 10 we would be grossly
out of compliance with National Consensus Standards as well as Federal legal mandates in
addition to essentially having a hazardous materials response that's unsafe, underfunded,
underequipped, and understaffed. My understanding now is that... and I credit the Council
for this that Hazmat 10 is not being threatened. But I would like to take this opportunity to
talk about a few other things, one is I understand the Internal Affairs Chief position is
something that's getting looked at. That's an expansion position within the Fire Department
and I can speak to that with some degree of familiarity. I've been involved with the
Department's efforts in recent years to conduct disciplinary investigations. I'm one of our
investigators. The intent of all our investigations is to make sure we provide a fair and
objective investigation and ensure that appropriate action is taken whenever any of our
members is accused of breaking the rules in one way or another. It's something that
historically the Fire Department has not been especially good at. I credit our Administration
now. They've made significant efforts to train us and to help make sure that that process
which is a critical process to--well any agency especially governmental agency--to help make
sure that that process happens the way it needs to happen. And one thing that has abundantly
clear to me is we need somebody, one person, whose job it is to oversee that process. We
need consistency. We need guidance. And so, I can attest right here before the Council that
whatever else that Internal Affairs Chief is tasked with--whatever critical functions--having
somebody who's assigned to that, one person, to oversee our disciplinary investigations is
going to be extraordinarily helpful and make sure that that process happens the way it needs
to happen. I'd also, following Rod, I'd like to speak about Air One. I've been in the
Department 13 years. In my opinion if you were to ask me, Air One, our helicopter, is the
most important piece of equipment for protecting life and property in the County of Maui.
So I urge you most strongly do not cut any funding for Air One. It's absolutely critical for
every area of the County. And believe it or not I have crewmembers here who are going to
pass out. I'm done speaking before my time I up. It is.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the
gentleman on his testimony? Okay, having none, we thank you for your presence this
morning.
MR. GIESEA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Mr. Yatsushiro and he will be followed by Jeff Kihune.
MR. YATSUSHIRO: I guess I got to move this down little bit. Aloha, Council members.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aloha.
MR. YATSUSHIRO: My name is Rylan Yatsushiro and I've been a Fire Fighter for 12 years now
with our Department. I came here today on behalf of my fellow brothers and sisters, and as
well as my family, friends, and fellow citizens. I come here in objection to any basic
proposed budgetary cuts in our critical operational needs. Throughout the span of my career
I've had the honor to be a part of a positive change. With the County support we have been
able to provide services to our community unheard of even 10 years ago. The methods and
levels of training of our personnel has made huge strides. Command and management of
personnel allowed us to finally have a second Battalion Chief on duty every day, which
makes for much safer operations. With your support yes, we have made change. All of this
with the mission of providing a higher and better level of service. Our families, friends, and
communities deserve it. I come here with a somewhat limited knowledge of our local
politics and processes within our County government. What I do understand is that County
government is a system of checks and balances making sure that taxpayers dollars are spent
responsibly and people are held accountable. I humbly ask for you to trust and continue to
give us the support so we can keep moving forward. And I think that I can speak for my
fellow brothers and sisters out there when I say that we will not let you down. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Yatsushiro. Any questions on the testimony provided?
Having none, we thank you for your presence. Jeff Kihune followed by Brandy Lee.
MR. KIHUNE: Good morning, Council. Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. KIHUNE: Jeff Kihune. I represent the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association. I'm the Maui
Division Chair. I'm also Hazmat Captain. I've been on the force for 27 years. So, I come
here on three issues that I've got concerned about but I guess the brush fire we had is kind of
a small fire now. One of 'em was positions. Reducing positions for staffing would be a
tremendous detriment to our public safety, and I don't think the residents and the visitors on
Maui deserve that. Being that said, I heard that that's not on the chopping block. Thank you
guys for all your support. I also was here for the second issue, which Jeff Giesea talked
about Hazmat. I totally agree with him as far as we're going backwards in time, backwards
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in liability, increasing liability across the board in that effort. So the last one I wanted to talk
about, I know it's been in here, I've been witnessing your guys' testimony, I mean, your guys
Budget Chairs and especially on our raises and stuff--rank for rank. I just wanted to touch on
that issue 'cause I know it's a hard thing that you guys have digesting as far as the overtime
opportunities that we've been giving to the rank guys. For one thing this program has been
in effect in our CBA contract since 2003. So it's nothing new. This program is a
management tool. We look at it on the union side as the guys giving more opportunities for
management to provide overtime to fill vacant slots and to have the most experienced and
most trained individuals to fill those spots. Currently, at this time, management will fill from
the bottom and tee everybody up and that increases liability in itself. There's a few issues.
How we rank for rank got back there's some history. Rank for rank was debated over and
over. And it was debated again in this last arbitration hearing and it prevailed again. It's
because of the safety issue and the morale issues that it was prevailed. The arbitrator did see
the need for it across the board. And issues that the counties and other jurisdictions--not only
our County--but other jurisdictions went through some lawsuits that increased the liability
that they could have possibly prevented because of calling back the most trained, most
qualified person. Again due to our tri-isle setup it's even harder to increase...to have the
staffing levels maintained in an ordinary way to fill positions because of that lack of
opportunity for the rank guys. Molokai get shortage, got to bring guys from Maui. You
know use the guys that's from there. They know the area the best even though they're a rank
guy. You only paying the difference of having pay the TA to pay one rank guy and really in
my simplest terms that's manini what you guys paying for that. And you getting one better
service provided with your own guys. So how much seconds I get? Five seconds? What
done?.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You can conclude.
MR. KIHUNE: Okay. I just going wrap up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Wrap up. Wrap up.
MR. KIHUNE: Well, tied into the rank for rank as far as the losing positions. In our County
Charter mandated to staff our Fire Department national standards. The national standards
back in the day was four, they looked at it as four. The increased amount of calls, the
increased amount of type of calls that we get--there has been a study done by International
Association of Fire Fighters and the National Institute of Standards and Technology that has
just completed starting 2010 that I would witness going to these conferences and the standard
now recommendation is five and six. Five for all engine companies; six for all truck
companies, which we call our ladder companies. Just to say that's out there, and there's the
percentages and there's all kinds of backgrounds that can cover that. So I just wanted to put
that out there -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. KIHUNE: --for the rank for rank.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kihune. Questions for the gentleman on testimony?
Okay. We got--hold on, Mr. Kihune, you got questions this morning--Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Kihune for being here.
You mentioned rank for rank has been in effect since when?
MR. KIHUNE: 2003.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In the Fire Department have you been using it or?
MR. KIHUNE: Yes we have. We used it before. It was a pilot program when it first came out.
And it was...the hours and everything is pretty much the same as we have today in the
contract. Nothing really changed. What else has changed? It went from pilot to now it's
actually in our contract, permanent in our contract.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you've been doing it since...
MR. KIHUNE: We've been doing it. We lost it. Got temporarily put aside because of budget
issues back in...it was a few years ago. So it was about...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay so there was a break in there.
MR. KIHUNE: Yeah. It had the opportunity to do that because it was a pilot program. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. KIHUNE: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Kihune, it's nice to see
you.
MR. KIHUNE: Nice to see you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know and one of the previous testifiers mentioned
Consensus Standards and you mentioned standards. In regards to Hazmat and other things
where, you know, the cut in positions, you know, would hinder being within regulations or
whatever, compliance I guess. So, am I to feel that currently we're not up to standard then?
Without these expansion positions we are not in compliance, we're unsafe, we're under
equipped, we're understaffed, and so on.
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MR. KIHUNE: My opinion no. I think we meet the standards and we can...we're lacking in I think
in the area of, you know, between four and a half to five personnel I think that's what the
issues is. Is, you know, swallowing that we have five personnel at this time on the truck if
somebody goes out on vacation or something we operate with four. And leave it to the
National Standards I believe we kind of dropping ourselves back behind the eight ball with
four personnel with the new standards that have come up in the last couple years. So, you
know, but we still operate as efficiency as we can with four personnel at all times at
minimum.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KIHUNE: That's great and thanks to the County that recognized that years ago that, you know,
that living up to four person personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Very good. I just didn't want us to be under
par -MR. KIHUNE: Right. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so to speak and if we are then how come it happened.
MR. KIHUNE: No. I mean cause like, you know, Jeff Giesea talked about._ 'cause Hazmat has
this--there's a lot of OSHA standards that is mandated by law and even for our
Two-In/Two-Out that I was going to speak about also. That's a OSHA standard. You know
we can't make an active attack unless we have two people outside waiting unless there's
but if you got five guys, you know, the captain can do his job, driver can do his job.
They're supposed to be totally dedicated to the people that's inside to save them and if
they're not doing that then it's actually go against, you know, the liability goes way up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KIHUNE: Stuff like that. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Kihune, and thank, you know, for your service.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Captain Kihune, for being here
today.
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MR. KIHUNE: Thanks for being here. I heard you were sick yesterday.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. I'm up to par today.
MR. KIHUNE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I understand the whole rank for rank and for me it makes sense
because it follows military protocol which the Fire Department is somewhat in the military
standard -MR. KIHUNE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --in terms of public safety. In regards to the National Standards
and I know that one of your goals is to eventually get certification. As part of the
certification is the rank for rank is that a requirement or is that something that would help
support the certification? And thereby being able to leverage that certification for other
grants or Federal grants or State's that could come in for revenues by getting that
certification.
MR. KIHUNE: It's probably more for the Chief to answer that question but I will answer this part
the accreditation process this can only help. This can only help our chances to get accredited,
you know, I don't see it being a negative at all in this case for accreditation.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. KIHUNE: Because I mean I was here back when the Police Department got accredited and
they were mandated to open...have more positions also. A few friends of mine had to take
different positions because of that accreditation. So I can kind of foresee that happening if
we go accreditation so this only can help.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then, Captain, you mentioned earlier on some lawsuits
because of some liabilities or some incidences that had...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, I prefer you not to tread too much into that area. If not,
I'm going to ask the Committee to go into executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay. It's something that at least I'm concerned with if
that is a possibility of happening because we don't have a rank for rank process or procedure.
MR. KIHUNE: Yeah, and I was there for that first...when we got awarded the rank for rank as a
pilot program. And what I witnessed, and it was in a court setting actually testimony, so the
most highly involved testimony of our whole contract that time and it was this one too also.
Yeah the liability is always there especially if you don't have the most...trained most
qualified person. You know currently we don't practice that and this rank for rank will allow
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us to do that, to have the most trained guys from the other side. You know it's hard to put
this in simple terms but if I went to the doctor and my doctor called in sick; I didn't want to
see the receptionist there, you know, I want to go see another doctor but that's kind of the
simplest terms.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. KIHUNE: Hopefully, you show up to put out your fire you got the most qualified guys to put
the fire out too so. That makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That's a very good analogy. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Jeff, for that analogy. My only
question is this issue of equipment, you know, because there are some proposed rollbacks in
equipment. Your opinion as far as our equipment are we there? I mean I know we have a lot
of the best but a lot of the stations still are using antiquated or old equipment. Where are
we...do you believe that these cuts can hurt you guys as far as your safety and the safety of
the public?
MR. KIHUNE: You know you're talking about equipment...vehicles basically?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Vehicles.
MR. KIHUNE: Apparatuses, stuff like that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, apparatus, things like that, yeah.
MR. KIHUNE: Okay. Again, getting to the scene is probably the most important thing for us. As
far as we get the training and everything but we got to get there, and getting provided those
equipments. And I think as a whole I think your question is how we actually are as a whole.
Thanks to you guys I think we're pretty good but we could use more. There are certain areas,
and I don't want to be specific, there's people that are going to talk about certain equipment
that, you know, they want you guys to put back on if you guys can.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll wait for that, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
MR. KIHUNE: I'll let them have the opportunity to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kihune, I appreciate you being here. Mahalo.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you. Thank you, Council.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Captain, for being
here.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We really appreciate you guys coming. You know I understand and
I'm very aware of, you know, the choices we have to make here and your needs and that we
want our Fire Department to be the best and have whatever it needs.
MR. KIHUNE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I also think that, you know, being that you're in the position you are
you're very aware of the economics of the situation.
MR. KIHUNE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And for me I would like you to have everything you need, but our
job is to figure out how do we make this budget work and how do we pay all the bills. And
everybody says we need, we need, we want, we want and then when I say well are you
willing to pay what you're paying or maybe a little bit more so we can handle all of this.
What I get back 99 percent of the time is no I don't want to pay any more. Any thoughts?
You know two and two don't make six.
MR. KIHUNE: Yeah, I know, Aunty, you got to do your job. And my wife is an accountant and she
can bear the same notion but, you know, she's--I think as far as us guys paying for services I
think it's a given that it costs for public safety. It's a burden on the County I understand but
it's also proof in the pudding because we provide a service and we're part of making--the
people of this island and the service that we provide. I'm talking about all residents,
everybody that works in hotels, everywhere makes this the number one travelled island in the
world, you know, for that reason. So I think people willing to pay for public service, that's in
my opinion that's why they still come -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. KIHUNE: --you know, to get that coverage.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm a firm believer that we want Maui to be the best and stay the
best. And so if we have to pay a little bit more that's the way it is. But, you know, we have
to look at it very judiciously and that's what this whole six-week process is about.
MR. KIHUNE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's tough.
MR. KIHUNE: I understand and I feel for you -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. KIHUNE: --especially the long nights I see on TV. Like man you guys get enough sleep or
what?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No we don't but that's okay. We took it on.
MR. KIHUNE: When I grew up I was wondering why my dad never came home. I was like I go to
school, my dad's not home, then I come back, he's still not home. I was like whoa, now I
know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, your dad sat in this chair -MR. KIHUNE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and he was wonderful at it. So thank you very much for coming.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you. You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Bye bye.
MR. KIHUNE: Thank you so much for all your guys' hard work.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Kihune? Having none, thank you for your
testimony.
MR. KIHUNE: You don't have one? I thought you would have one. No. Thanks, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we have Mr. Lee give his testimony we're going to ask Hana
Office, Ms. Lono, anyone wishing to provide testimony for today's Budget meeting?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai, Ms. Alcon, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: My first testifier is Greg Jenkins.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
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MR. JENKINS: Member Crivello, Chair and members of the Council Budget Committee. My name
is Greg Jenkins and I'm a Fire Fighter III with the Maui Fire Department assigned to Station
4 located on Molokai. I'm also a Molokai resident. I'm here today to testify in support of
Chief Murray's FY '15 Budget request. I also ask that when the Budget Committee meets
again with Chief Murray that you support his prioritization and justification to restore
specific cuts made to Fire's Budget recommended by Chair White. First, concerning
Molokai I am in support of maintaining or improving the service provided by the Pukoo Fire
Station which serves the east end of Molokai and the entire island during critical incidents. I
support Chief Murray's request to upgrade the staffing at Pukoo Station to the standard
minimum of four personnel, such an upgrade will provide improved operational capability
and safety for the community and fire fighters. However any improvement to Pukoo staffing
towards the requested minimum would be a step in the right direction. Unfortunately, I also
understand that as a result of the significant budget cuts proposed that such a request may not
be possible when balanced against other priorities. Also concerning Molokai, I support the
Chiefs request for a new utility vehicle for the Pukoo Fire Station. Our Department has
many utility vehicles in need of replacement and the Pukoo utility is just one of those needed
that provide unique response and access capabilities. Concerning Maui County, in my
24 years in the Fire service I've never witnessed before the type of random across the board
cuts targeted at the Fire Rescue Services of Maui County and the potential harmful impacts
such cuts may have to the safety of the public and fire fighters as those that are currently
proposed by the Chair and being considered by the Council. Thus I respectfully request
restoration of the following budget items proposed by the Chair to be cut which would
negatively impact service capability and safety for the public and Fire personnel Countywide.
They include the deletion of one existing Battalion Chief for the 2nd Battalion; the deletion of
the Internal Affairs Officer; the deletion of the Hazardous Material Response Company
caused by the $2.8 million cut to premium pay; the deletion of 51 Fire Fighter I positions
caused by the $2 8 million cut to premium pay; the reduction of Helicopter Operations
Funds; the deletion of the emergency generators for Lanai and Napili Stations; the deletion of
the utility vehicles for Lahaina, Hana, and six other stations, and the reduction of training
program funds. In closing, I ask you to please reverse these harmful cuts to Maui's Fire
Rescue Services. Thank you for your consideration of these requests and that concludes my
testimony.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony, Mr. Jenkins Members, any
questions for Mr. Jenkins who's on Molokai?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha and good morning, and thank you for being here today,
Mr. Jenkins. My question is in reference to Pukoo Station. Would you in your opinion or
with your knowledge identify Pukoo at the present time in accordance to National Standards?
And if not will the expansion of four bring us up to those standards?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Jenkins, did you hear the question?
MR. JENKINS: Yes, Chair. If I understand Councilmember Crivello her question is that if the
current staffing at the station that meets National Standard if bringing it up to four would
meet National Standards. Is that correct?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was the question.
MR. JENKINS: Okay. Currently, I think it's important for us to realize that the existing two
personnel per shift at that station is very important and it's better that we currently have that
than not having it at all. That being said, fully staffing that station would bring us up to
National Standards and in compliance with the Two-In/Two-Out law when we're faced with
entering atmospheres that are immediately dangerous to life and health that could be found in
offensive and defensive firefighting operations. Currently, our fire fighters are limited in
what they can do in that district because of the current staffing and have to wait
approximately 20 minutes or more for additional resources to arrive from the two other fire
districts on Molokai, which is Kaunakakai and Hoolehua.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Jenkins.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Other questions for Mr. Jenkins, Members? Having
none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning. Ms. Alcon, is there anyone else
wish to give testimony?
MS. ALCON: My next testifier is Nate Oshiro.
MR. OSHIRO: Good morning, Council members. My name is Nate Oshiro. I'm a Fire Fighter III
and I've been stationed on Molokai for the last 12 years. I'm also a resident here. And I
request that the Budget Committee work with Chief Murray to restore the critical budget
items previously mentioned by Greg. And I also support the push for additional staffing for
Pukoo Fire Station. I've been lucky enough to work at all three stations here on Molokai
both as a Fire Fighter I and a Fire Fighter III. Working at Pukoo Station has been the most
challenging due to the manpower staffing of only two personnel. The standard Fire
Department crew as Greg said consists of four personnel; a captain, a driver, and two fire
fighters. Pukoo has only a driver and a Fire Fighter I. Operating with less than half of the
standard of four places very difficult conditions and expectations on the limited personnel.
In addition to operating with less than half of what's needed for effective operations, the
nearest help of any kind is very far away. The single police station and single ambulance
station and next nearest fire station is 16 miles away. Managing and operating at any type of
emergency with only two people is difficult to say the least. The geographic area that Pukoo
Station covers has well over 15 miles of coastline and thousands of acres of land that is
-19-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

frequented daily by hikers, hunters, and outdoorsman. Per capita, Molokai residents spend a
tremendous amount of time in the ocean and in a natural environment. This means that the
emergencies at Pukoo Station are dispatched to vary from medical calls, vehicle accidents,
and fire-related emergencies to ocean and mountain rescues. In order to satisfy the shortage
of manpower fire units from the other districts are often called upon for help. This in turn
pulls resources out and leaves those districts short on manpower. We as the Maui County
Department of Fire and Public Safety are great at what we do but we need sufficient
manpower to operate effectively. Without manpower something has got to give whether it be
the safety of the emergency responders, the safety of the community that we serve or the
effectiveness of our response. By increasing the staffing at Pukoo such safety issues are
greatly reduced. Our changing times and difficult budget decisions one thing always remains
constant and that is a need for our County, our communities, our families, and us as
individuals to know that we do everything we can to keep each other safe. Please consider
increasing the staffing at Pukoo Fire Station and support our Chief and the Fire Department
in these challenging times. We understand that some things got to give in these difficult
times but it shouldn't be anything that jeopardizes safety. Thank you for your time and
consideration.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Oshiro. Any questions for Mr. Oshiro, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
MR. OSHIRO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Alcon, anyone else on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: The next testifier is Captain Geoffrey Bogar.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BOGAR: Hello, Member Crivello, Chair White and members of the Budget Council
Committee. As you've heard my name is Geoff Bogar. I'm a Captain with the Maui Fire
Depaitment and I work up here at Station 9. I'm also a resident of Maui and I commute over
here and it's 'cause what we do is worth it. I kind of had a little script here but you're going
to hear it from everyone else most of the bullet points. I'm just going to speak from the heart
here. I think it's real important that, first of all, I thank you the Council for giving us what
we need to do this job. I want to thank Jeff Murray and Bob Shimada too for leading this
charge, and all our training captains past and present for getting us where we are right now as
Mr. Soares said earlier the best Fire Department in this State. And a lot of that is from our
public support. You know we're the only guys who can show up in a uniform and people are
always stoked to see us. And why is this? Because when stuff is gone south, when
something goes bad, we're the best shot they have until things stabilize. Anyway, I want to
beat the yellow and red light, so thank you once again for hearing my testimony. Aloha.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Question for the gentleman, Members?
Thank you very much. Anyone else, Ms. Alcon?
MS. ALCON: The next testifier is Isaiah Bicoy.
MR. BICOY: Good morning, Council. My name is Isaiah Bicoy and I'm a Fire Fighter with the
Maui Fire Department. I've been in for nine years and I'm stationed at Hoolehua. I'd like to
request the Budget work with Chief Murray to restore the critical budget items previously
mentioned that were cut. The deletion of the one existing Battalion Chief for the
2nd Battalion; the deletion of Internal Affairs Officer; the deletion of Hazardous Materials
Company; the deletion of 51 Fire Fighter I positions and associated costs; a reduction of
Helicopter Operations; the deletion of emergency generators for Lanai and Napili station, the
deletion of utility vehicles for .Lahaina, Hana, and six other stations, and the reduction of the
training program funds. The deletion of...the reduction of the Helicopter Operation Funds I
feel is real critical because Molokai is a small island and we have limited resources here.
I've been on many brush fires where the helicopter is real critical in protecting the forest
section 'cause we have limited roads and access to areas. I've also been on ocean rescue
where we run two jet skis with four personnel and then a rescue boat between Molokai and
Lanai, and that's a big ocean to find one person out there. And the helicopter operations is
your eye in the sky which covers a lot of ground and makes... it's a lot of help. Thank you
for hearing my testimony.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bicoy. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments. Ms. Alcon, next.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Noa John Horner.
MR. HORNER: Good morning, Council. My name is Noa Homer. I'm a Fire Fighter up in the
Hoolehua Fire Station. I am here to testify in support of Chief Murray's 2015 Budget
request. I ask that you support his prioritization and justification to restore specific cuts
made to Fire Budgets recommended by the Chair. I am in support of what Fire Fighter
Jenkins and the rest of the Fire Fighters here on Molokai and Maui are proposing. I would
also like to take this time to speak a little bit about Pukoo staffing I am in support of
upgrading the staffing for Pukoo Fire Station. Like Fire Fighter Oshiro, I've had the
opportunity to work at the three stations here on Molokai. Being that I am stationed at
Hoolehua we have a total of five personnel on Engine 9. I've had the opportunity to relocate
to Pukoo which is manned by two fire fighters and just a little bit of experience on my part.
One night we had a car accident and while tending to the injured I was left with the
responsibility of stabilizing the patient's neck. During this action it sort of left Pukoo fire
truck left with one fire fighter. Being that I come from a station with five personnel, I can
see the big difference in the amount of hands that that helps on a medical call. Also, we need
to remember that Molokai has one medic station with two personnel and one rig. And so
there are times when the other stations has a medical call and Pukoo would be left with two
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fire fighters for an extended amount of time. This concludes my testimony and if there's any
other questions hopefully I can answer that for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Questions for the gentleman, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments this morning. How many more do
you have, Ms. Alcon?
MS. ALCON: Thirteen.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall return to Molokai. We're going to come back to the
Chambers for now. Next is Mr. Brandy Lee and following Mr. Lee will be Elvin Kamoku.
MR. LEE: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council members. My name is Brandy Lee. I'm
a Rescue Captain with the Maui Fire Department. I've been in for about 24 years now. And,
you know, I'd like to thank right off the bat is all the members in blue out there for coming
out united and realizing that there are some very important things on the agenda that we
thought were going to happen. My main concern was the cuts and the reducing of our
manpower, which I think has sort of has been settled right now. I would just like to touch
upon a couple of the things we got here mainly the reduction of the Helicopter Operation
Funds. You know being a Rescue Captain and I think, you know, I'll probably be echoed by
some of the other members that helicopter is such a vital, vital tool for us to use. You know
there's no way we could probably do what we do without the helicopter and I would say
70 percent of the time. For us to be effective we need to know and have the confidence that
that will be available to us that we won't have to go back to the old days where we used to
have to call... calling Blue Hawaii, calling, you know, all these other helicopters asking them
hey, can you come and help us to do, you know, a helicopter rescue. Right now we have it so
that it works out perfectly. We have the helicopter Windward Aviation and they provide,
you know, excellent service and a quality that, you know, can't be surpassed. So I would
urge to really look at that and I hope that the funds, you know, won't be cut. I know at times
the fund gets blown out because of large brush fires that we have and it's hard to anticipate
that but as far as like the day-to-day operating of the helicopter for the Rescue. Squad, you
know, it's just an invaluable piece of equipment. And I can't stress enough that it concerns
me if, you know, a reduction in the use of that piece of equipment is coming into question.
The second thing would be the utility vehicles. I know we put in for a new rescue utility
vehicle and we use that a lot too. I think right now it's about maybe 14 years old. It's very
vital too. We need it to get up into places where a large truck can't get to. We got a new boat
coming. We need it to also, you know, get the boat down to the ramp and, you know, do
ocean rescues and whatnot. So I would highly suggest that you take a good look at that and
reconsider on those items. That's all I got to say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lee. Any questions for Mr. Lee, Members?
Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning Thank you, Mr. Lee,
for being here.
MR. LEE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The rescue utility vehicle where is that and what is that exactly?
MR. LEE: It's at Kahului Station.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I'm trying to find 'cause you have...and then the
previous testifier or someone mentioned Lahaina and Hana's utility vehicles. But you're
speaking of a Kahului one?
MR. LEE: Yes. Different stations have different utility vehicles. Lahaina has one to also pull their
boat and some of the other stations have one to get equipment into remote areas.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But you're top priority is Kahului? If you have...
MR. LEE: I'm working on Rescue, yes, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions? Mr. Couch then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Captain Lee, for being here.
I just was curious as what your knowledge is of the helicopter cuts 'cause the only thing that
they're cutting is a requested increase a little bit over from what the actual usage has been for
the last looks like four years. So it's just lowering...trimming the top off that that hasn't
been used in the last four years.
MR. LEE: Yeah, I see that. I guess my concern was coming from if that will eventually lead to
actually cutting into the operational cost and leaving us short. I know that in times when we
do need it, you folks have never denied us funding for whether it be fighting large brush fires
or if we're falling short on it to keep on using the helicopter. And we all appreciate that. I
just wanted to make my point that it is, you know, very...a very valuable resource that we
use. And, you know, with that being said I'd like to thank you guys for that also.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Sony, my line of questioning was going to be about
helicopter also. But I wanted to ask you because this year in particular as we look outside
it's all gray and raining and exponentially grass and weeds and, oh, beautiful green now. But
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I drove into Kihei the other day and everything has turned brown 'cause that area always turn
brown fast. So do you think these cuts, yeah, you can come back for Budget Amendments
and all that but these cuts would hamper you guys as far as what you need to do?
MR. LEE: As far as on the Rescue side?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Rescue side, yeah, because helicopter falls on the Rescue side.
MR. LEE: Yeah, if you cut back and say you don't, you know, we don't have enough money to use
the helicopter and we're going to have start picking and choosing which we already do. We
try not to be frivolous, you know, when we use Air One but we're going to have to start
making some hard decisions if it comes down to, you know, we only got so much money left
to use the helicopter, who's is going to, you know, who in the public is going to deserve that
quality of service. And we don't want it coming down to that. You know we just want to
know and have the confidence to know that we will have the helicopter service available for
us to use at any given moment. And like I said I understand that sometimes the budget might
get blown because of large brush fires. You can't really anticipate that. You may try to
predict it but it's hard. You know with that being said on the Rescue side you can sort of
kind of see how often we use it, when we use it so you can sort of budget for that. But I can
understand on the fire suppression side that you might have a good year where no brush fires
which is great and you might have a heavy one that it looks like it might be coming up, you
know, this summer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Yeah. Thank you. And I appreciate that and, you
know, you guys have a program budget so you can move money around. But, you know, last
question is Helicopter One covers all the County, right, all three, all four islands.
MR. LEE: Yeah. Yeah. We have one Rescue Squad and we need to...we're very unique in our
jurisdiction in that we have to cover, actually, you know, four islands. The three main ones
and then we got Kahoolawe and, you know, Molokini also. We got to go out there. And so
the only way we can do it is by using Air One not only to get us there but to also, you know,
affect our operations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Lee. Thank you, Chair.
MR. LEE: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Lee? Hearing none, thank you
for your testimony this morning. Mr. Kamoku.
MR. KAMOKU: Good morning, Council members. Councilmember Riki Hokama. First of all, I'd
like to thank all the men in blue who showed up today. If I can recall, well, first of all, my
name is Elvin Kamoku. I'm with the Rescue Unit. I've been in the Department going on
24 years. The last time I seen this many blues in these Chambers was some time ago and I
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believe the only person who can remember that is Councilmember Riki Hokama. But with
that said that's what we do as fire fighters. The discussions that you Council members been
having regarding our budget in particular to the Fire Depaitinent had triggered an alarm
among our members, and when we get our alarm, what do we do? We show up. And if you
look into our audience today, we look we see senior members, a lot of senior members, and
then we see also a lot of younger fire fighters who's coming after us. I got 24 years coming
on. I'm getting very close to retirement. But the reason why we showed up because we had
a deep concern about what might happen to our fellow fire fighters. We came here
understanding that there was some discussion regarding cuts on personnel, and this morning
we thank our Council members for correcting that...for clarifying what was really on the
chopping block. So pretty much the bullet points will be repeated over and over again, and
all I have to say is that I hope that our Council members will try to seek the balance to find us
the best solution you guys can provide for us but always know that we will always be there
for you folks when the call is summoned to us. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kamoku. Members, questions for the gentleman?
Good to see you again. Thank you for being here. Next we'll have Stan Franco. Following
Mr. Franco will be Mike...James McKie.
MR. FRANCO: Good morning, Chair Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FRANCO: And members of the Council. My name is Stan Franco and I'm a member of
FACE Maui. And I think I should be talking about the Fire Department but I'm not, I'm
talking about another issue. Sorry, guys out there. See for me I believe in my heart that the
number one issue for our ohana here in Maui County is housing which we can buy or rent.
So when we make cost to funding for affordable housing initiatives we make the issue worst.
In the Council Budget it is proposed that funding for Kulamalu Project Affordable Rental
Programs and the First Time Homebuyers Program be reduced or eliminated. The question
for me is why are we doing this? Is there another plan to build affordable homes or rentals
for Maui's people? I would like to suggest to the Council an idea for affordable homes and
rentals. What if we bought a sizeable piece of land and hired someone to make that land
available to our ohana. That person would be on an RFP to the County of Maui. Our people
have many talents and if they only could buy a raw piece of land, with family and friends I
think we can build houses that people can live in and be secure in and be stable in not only
for themselves, for the adults in the family, but especially for our children. So what I'm
suggesting really is what we did many years ago. In the '50s A&B gave land or sold land
to...at an affordable rate to the workers of HC&S and their families and we built Kahului,
Dream City. What if we make another initiative of maybe a Dream City II? You know I see
and I work within the Catholic Church and within our community, I see the problems that of
people not having housing that they can call their own. So I ask you, the Council and the
people of Maui County to help me find a decent affordable house so that our families and our
single folks can have a stable, safe place to call home. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco, for being here this morning. Members, any
questions to his testimony? Hearing none, thank you very much for being here, Mr. Franco.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. McKie. And following Mr. McKie will be Kim Harman.
MR. MCKIE: Good morning, Council.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MCKIE: Excuse me if I'm a little nervous. Jim McKie. Thank you for letting me speak first
of all. So, Jim McKie, I've been in the Department 15 years today. So, I'm pretty proud
about that.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Congratulations.
MR. MCKIE: I'm sure the rest of you guys will echo this but one of the greatest jobs in the world.
I'm real proud about it. What I'm going to speak on is staffing. And I did a little Google
search this morning. It seems to be about all I'm good at anymore. And the folks here, the
folks at home, I don't know if we're being videoed but if you Google NIST, N I S T, Study
on Fire Fighter Staffing, and I can leave this with you folks too, this is the study they did on
firefighting staffing. So what they found is that the size of firefighting crews has a
substantial effect on the fire services ability to protect lives and property in residential fires.
There's a whole lot more to it but that's the gist. They also did one on high-rises, and we're
in a high-rise right now. Not sprinkler'd. I'd say if we get a fire in a non-sprinkler'd
building it's going to kick our butts. It's very labor intensive. What they found is when
responding to fires in high-rise buildings, firefighting crews of five or six members instead of
three or four are significantly faster in putting out fires and completing search and rescue
operations. And if you wanted to find that one, just Google NIST Study on Fire Fighting
Staffing High-Rise. I think it comes up first. The collective response of the fire fighters
nationwide to these scientific studies, and these guys they're way smarter than I am, is
nationwide the fire fighters had the response--my daughter has to me about once a day and
that's something like der, you know, no duh--you have more people doing the work it gets
done better, faster, safer. It's not rocket science. The next thing I'd like to talk about is the
Two-In/Two-Out OSHA CFR and you can Google that Two-In/Two-Out OSHA CFR, and
this is...that's a big long name. Fire fighters we just call it Two-In/Two-Out. If we want to
do an interior structure attack, which is our preferred method we need to have two guys in
together, two guys outside. We have anything below that we cannot do an interior attack.
Now we can do some damage from an exterior attack and I mean that in a positive and a
negative way. We can do a lot of water damage. We locate, confine, extinguish. We cannot
extinguish from the outside. We can confine maybe. And then the last thing is how does this
all matter--is that I'm done or?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You got another paragraph you can conclude.
MR. MCKIE: Okay. The last thing I would have people Google is...this is how does it matter to the
taxpayers. Insurance services office fire department ratings. So if you get a structure fire
and we don't have four people on a rig, and mind you if we have a CPR they usually take one
of ours so we'll have three, so five is better than four. But if we don't have that four we can't
make that interior attack unless there's a rescue or something. If you don't have a structure
fire it still affects you. This ISO they rate fire departments. If you're not able to mount an
interior attack guess what, insurance rates go up. I mean you folks all know this but I'm just
getting this out there. But yeah they rate fire departments and I could go down the list on
how they rate fire departments. It's in here so please Google it and print it out. I can leave
this for you folks too. But for the customers, for the people who have property taxes, your
rates will go up. You live far from a fire station, your rates are higher, you know, it's
common sense, yeah. All right. Thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. McKie, Members? Why don't
you...you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I think you're gonna ask...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll ask, Mr. McKie, if you could leave your documentation that
you wanted to -MR. MCKIE: You got it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --share with the staff and we'll distribute that. Kim Harman.
MS. HARMAN: Good morning, Council. Thank you for the opportunity to speak today. I am also
with Faith Action for Community Equity Maui. We're a coalition of 20 churches, temples,
synagogues, and a union here on Maui. And it seems like we've had a lot of members up at
this podium over the last month talking about affordable housing. Every time we think we
have a handle on a cut or a reduction, another one comes up. And I would just like to say we
hope that the Housing Department gets all the funding that it needs for all of its programs. I
would like to speak specifically to Kulamalu and the complete elimination of the funding for
that project. That's a project that the County has been working on since 2011. Much of the
planning, architectural work, and everything has already been done. It's already completed.
This project was going to be affordable rental workforce housing for workers, households
making on average between 50 to $80,000 a year. That's called Workforce Housing 'cause
it's the housing we need for our fire fighters, for our teachers, for our nurses, and for our
police. Counties around the country especially in high land value areas are fighting really
hard to create housing for its core workers and it's just heartbreaking and frustrating to see
Maui talking about eliminating the only affordable rental that's being talked about Upcountry
that I know of. This was going to be 56 units. For anybody who's been up there, I walk up
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there a lot 'cause I live in Makawao, it's beautiful and our families should have a chance to
live in a place by a school, close to public transit. We need home ownership but we also
need rental and this was going to serve that purpose. And I think we've all been proud of
what the County has done on this project for years. And to see the project...the funding
completely eliminated in this Budget is--I don't think I've totally accepted it yet it's such a
surprise. I think a lot of people were really proud that the County was working on this.
There's almost $21/2 million of HOME Funds that was going to be coming in to Maui that
wouldn't be actual Maui funds going into that project that we're likely to lose if the County
continues...goes on and actually eliminates the project. I think Maui...we have a lot of rich
people but as a County we're not rich, and when there's the availability of that kind of money
coming in to support affordable housing here I think we really have to look at it. We're
losing a lot of police, teachers, nurses, fire fighters to the mainland where housing is cheaper,
and folks need a place where their family can be stable and have a nice place to live. And a
lot of those places pay more too. So we really...we got to do something for the core folks
that we need. A lot of the people we're talking about go to our churches. They talk to their
priests, their ministers about it and then their priests and ministers call us and say what are
you going to do. And so what we're doing today is talking about it to you guys. Thank you
very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Ms. Harman. Let me set the record
straight. The Committee has not cut the project per se, we are looking at how we can better
finance and spread the use of that Affordable Housing Fund to provide more housing. You
know one of the concerns is why are we investing the whole basic pot into just one project.
We've got needs Countywide. So it's not that we're not supporting affordable housing.
We're looking at how to leverage that pot of money to do more than just the Kulamalu
Project. So don't get it wrong.
MS. HARMAN: Is there a discussion of eliminating...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. HARMAN: Okay. We were told by the Department that the discussion was an elimination of
the funds...of over $9 million for the project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And we've been talking about how to do private...private/public
partnerships. We've talked to some developers who do affordables. They're interested in
participating without us putting up the whole amount of money. If we can secure Federal
Tax Credits as a component that will help us get more additional interests from more
affordable developers to get the project going. And for us we're just doing what we feel is
going to benefit the whole County.
MS. HARMAN: Okay. So there's no proposal. There's no proposal on the table right now at the
Council to eliminate the project?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We are looking at taking away the funding because we feel we can
leverage and do more than just that one project.
MS. HARMAN: Okay. So that's what I was speaking to the idea...something...a proposal on the
table to eliminate the funding for the project, the nine-point something million dollars.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That is the consideration from the Chair and we've been talking about
how we want to approach it if we're going to put half and have private partner put in the
other half. You know so I would say it's not...you know it's interesting how the departments
have gone out and give their version of the Committee's work and that's why I'm happy
we're on TV because the taxpayers can see what's going on.
MS. HARMAN: Yes, absolutely. I think a lot of folks...this is a hard process for a lot of people to
follow and it's very helpful to get the word out for something so important as Kulamalu.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Hold on. We have a question from Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much for being
here today. It's good to hear from you guys and to realize that, you know, you do mobilize
and respond. It creates awareness for us, too. I am the representative for that area and let me
assure you that I will be looking very carefully at that money being, you know, gotten rid of
because we need housing Upcountry like every place else. So don't worry, I'm on the job.
Thank you.
MS. HARMAN: Thank you. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, she is. Any other questions for our gentlewoman at the podium,
Members? Ms. Harman, we thank you for -MS. HARMAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --testimony this morning. Next is Ray Watanabe. And after
Mr. Watanabe we'll do a quick circuit through the districts. Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 10:30.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll do it after Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. WATANABE: First of all, I'd like to just thank you guys for clarifying a few issues we had
before we started this whole procession. Basically, I'm here just to support...I'm at Kahului
Fire Station, and then support not to get any Budget cuts as far as equipment, utilities, and
whatnot. I've often TA'd over to Rescue so I'm at Kahului Station on the Hazmat Unit. So I
know how critical the utility vehicle is for the helicopter ops and of course the boat
operations and whatnot. So I'm just trying to support my Captain Brandy Lee and of course
everybody else in the Department here on your efforts are not to cut too many things here for
our Fire Department. I know it's hard work. I mean you guys got to do the checks and
balances but I know you guys will do a good job about it. But I'm just here to support my
men as far as not to cut anything as far as utilities at our station. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for Mr. Watanabe,
Members?
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Having none, thank you for being here. We shall take a short
recess for the Members requirements so we'll stand in recess until 10:40, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's be in recess until 10:40. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:28 a.m.
10:43 a.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
. (gavel). . . This Committee shall reconvene. If you need
conversations please leave the Chambers. We're going to go to our District Offices then
return to the Chambers. So Hana Office, Ms. Lono, is there anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. LONO: There's no one at the Hana office waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lono. Have we had any request from the Lanai Office?
Okay. Lanai Office has indicated we have no one there wishing to provide testimony. We'll
go to Molokai. Ms. Alcon, your next testifier please.
MS. ALCON: My next testifier is Kaipo Poepoe.
MR. POEPOE: Good morning, Council.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. POEPOE: My name is Kaipo Poepoe. Born and raised on Molokai. Brought up in Hoolehua
Homesteads and proud graduate of Molokai High School. I've been in the Fire Department
for 15 years and my current position is Fire Fighter III at Pukoo Fire Station and I also live in
the district I serve. My testimony this morning is just to, first of all, to support my Chief and
whatever proposals he has. I will go along with him 100 percent. And I'm confident that he
always make the right decisions for all of us fire fighters. I'd like to talk about Pukoo Fire
Station staffing. I realize that this is probably not, you know, a top priority right now and I
know you guys looking at cuts and that we're probably not going to get it this round. But I
just like to let you guys know that Pukoo staffing is...it's a big concern here on Molokai.
And any progress you guys could make to full staff is greatly appreciated. Even one more
guy would make a big difference for us. Handling a call with two guys can be...it can be
really hard. And we really appreciate anything you guys could do for us as far as the staffing
goes just to get us up to par and up to OSHA standards. I'd also like to talk about the Pukoo
utility truck. Currently, our utility truck is damaged. It has been damaged for a while now
and getting the mechanics over to Molokai can be hard for us sometimes. And, you know, a
new utility would be greatly appreciated also since we are in rural district and a lot of times
we got to go, you know, we have to go mauka or on seaside trails that we cannot reach in our
engine. Halawa Valley is a good example. You cannot reach Halawa on our engine.
Anything that happens in there has to be done with our utility. So it is an important piece of
equipment that we use. And other than that, you know, I just would like to say that any
other budget cuts to training especially I know that for us to train, us Molokai guys to train it
is premium pay a lot of the time. So any cuts to that would be a negative effect on us here on
island because as you guys know training is a big thing and we like to keep our Department
on top of it. And, you know, and we like to train. I think that's about it for this morning.
Thanks for hearing my testimony and I hope you guys have a good day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Poepoe. Members, questions for the
gentleman? Having none, thank you very much. Next person, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: My next testifier is Captain Mark Pokini.
MR. POKINI: Good morning, Member Crivello, Chair Hokama, and members of the Council
Budget Committee. My name is Mark Pokini and I am a Captain with the Maui Fire
Department assigned to Station 9 here in Hoolehua. I'm also a Maui resident and been a
member of the Fire Department for 24 years. I'm here today to testify in support of our Fire
Chief Jeff Murray Fiscal Year 2015 Budget request. I request that when the Budget
Committee meets again with the Chief that you support his prioritization and justification to
restore specific cuts made to our Department's budget recommended by the Chair. Budget
items proposed by the Chair to be cut would negatively impact operational service, capability
and safety for fire personnel and the public. Thank you for listening to me, Council, for your
time and service.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the Captain?
Having none, thank you very much. Ms. Alcon, next testifier.
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MS. ALCON: The next testifier is Aaron Boswell.
MR. BOSWELL: Aloha, Council members. My name is Aaron Boswell and I am a Fire Fighter III
with the Maui Fire Depai tment assigned to Station 9 on the island of Molokai. I would like
to stand in support of Chief Murray's budget requests. I understand that times are hard
financially for everyone including the County but I feel that the proposed Budget cuts would
negatively affect...negatively impact the service rendered to our public community. There
are several things that I would like to address specifically as it relates to my island of
Molokai. The first is Chief Murray's proposal to staff the Pukoo Fire Station. Running calls
with just two fire fighters is a difficult task to accomplish. Working out in Pukoo is
extremely stressful. All day you wait around hoping that there isn't a call. I personally run
CPR calls, traffic accidents, and rescues out at Pukoo and with the two-person crew it is very
taxing on individuals. Management responsibilities are left to the driver, which only leaves
one fire fighter to treat the patient. Priorities need to be made and overall fiduciary
responsibility suffers. If the driver decides to assist in patient care other things suffer like
scene safety, patient updates, and other updates made to other responding crews. I would
also like to talk about the cuts made to training programs. On Molokai there are a limited
amount of structure fires and specialty type rescues. As a result, fire fighters will tend to
have been more hesitant when responding to these types of calls. This would result in a
negative effect of our service to the community. I have to say that with the direction of the
chiefs, our training department has offered nothing but great opportunities to prepare us for
these low-frequency calls. I can honestly say that the training provided to us over the past
several years, I feel confident that I can perform these tasks with a high...at a high level. In
conclusion, I would like to request that the Budget Committee meet with Chief Murray to
find alternatives to these budget cuts. I implore you to not use the perspective of a Budget
Analyst only seeing dollars and cents but to use our perspectives as fire fighters and service
providers seeing the safety of our community and ourselves as your number one priority. I
thank you for your time and consideration in this matter.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the gentleman,
Members? Having none, next, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kekoa Puhi.
MR. PUHI: Good morning, Council. Still morning. My name is Kekoa Puhi and I was able to give
a testimony a couple weeks back while you were on the island. Thank you for that. At that
time, we were under the impression that we were asking for staffing at Pukoo Fire Station
and I know that a lot of the guys shared this morning had reiterated the cons of that station
but the pros are that that station serves a large majority of Molokai. That being said I'm here
in support of Chief Jeff Murray's proposals and his budget that he has submitted to you folks.
My understanding is there are a lot of cuts that you have been proposed or have been done or
are going to be done, I implore you to try and find a way to come through with the monies
that the Chief has requested. Specifically I understand there's a reduction in the helicopter
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funding, the training funding, and also personal protective equipment, and SCBA bottles. I
know the helicopter is a high cost item but recently it's been instrumental in saving the eight
lives that...the plane crash on Molokai off Kalaupapa. Without that helicopter service I'm
pretty sure that the Coast Guard would have been able to provide service but I understand
they have limited on how many people they can hold in their chopper. Without that service
those people I know we lost one but there's a possibility that others may have been lost. That
helicopter... and if you were to ask those people if they thought that helicopter should be cut
in funding I guarantee you they will say no. Not only the helicopter done that service but
they've done many services of the same kind on Maui, on Lanai, and in Hana. So reducing
that funding will drastically reduce our effectiveness and possibly cost a life and we don't
want that. Another item that I believe is being on there to be reduced or cut is the training.
Most of our training we have to travel to, excuse me, to Maui. A lot can be done on the
computer but there's just some...
things that we have to do that can only be done on
the island of Maui. Cutting our training funds to get us there will reduce our effectiveness
and our job safety not only for us but for the public. Along with that lines, the Personal
Protective Equipment I understand is going to be reduced and possibly our SCBA bottles that
comes with the Personal Protective Equipment. I know that you guys have experienced cane
fires and the amount of smoke and discomfort you guys may feel when those cane fires are
burning. Unfortunately, part of our job is to go into those kinds of atmospheres. Right now
we're allotted two bottles per man on each engine. Those bottles last approximately 35 to 40
minutes. Many times incidences that we go to concerning wild land fires or structure fires
last longer than half an hour to an hour.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You need to conclude your testimony.
MR. PUHI: Okay. Thank you. With that being said like I said thank you for your time. I hope you
guys support the Chief in his budget request and thank you. Any questions for me?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Puhi. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Having none, thank you for your comments this morning.
MR. PUHI: Thank you very much. Take care.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next person, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Solomon Maliu, Jr.
MR. MALIU: Good morning, Councilmember Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MALIU: And other Council members that is attending at this time. My name is Solomon K.
Maliu, Jr. I'm a member of the Maui Fire Department. I worked for the Department for
221/2 years at Pukoo Fire Station, which is located at that 60 mile marker up at the east end of
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Molokai. I strongly support our Fire Chief Jeff Murray's budget requests...budget request in
supporting the prioritization and justification to restore specific cuts made to our Department
budget recommended by our Chair. I'm supporting of maintaining an improvement of
services provided by the Pukoo Fire Station that serves the east end of Molokai and the entire
island during critical incidents. Support Chief Murray's request to upgrade the staffing at
Pukoo Fire Station to the national standard minimum of four personnel. Such an upgrade
will provide improvement in capabilities for the safety of our community and us fire fighters.
However any improvement to Pukoo staffing towards the request minimum would be a step
in the right direction. Unfortunately, I also understand that as a result of the significant cuts
made by the Chief's budget that such a request may not be possible when balanced against
other priorities. Council members, thank you for your hard work and your excellence in
supporting us fire fighters and our community. That's it for my testimony.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the gentleman,
Members? Having none, thank you very much for taking the time. Ms. Alcon, next.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Tyson Santiago.
MR. SANTIAGO: Aloha, Member Crivello, Chair White and members of the Council Budget
Committee. My name is Tyson Santiago and I am with the Maui County Fire Department
stationed at Engine 4 Kaunakakai on Molokai. I'm also a Molokai resident. I support
maintaining and upgrading the staffing at Pukoo Fire Station. I also support the request for a
new utility vehicle for Pukoo and I request that the Budget Committee work with our Chief
Murray to restore the critical budget items previously mentioned that were cut. I'm in
support for upgrading the staffing at Pukoo mainly because I was a TA Fire Fighter, TA
Driver, which is very nerve-racking for me. Even though it's very, the frequency of calls is
low but when it happens we need to step up to the Captain position. And that's the main
support I have...main reason why I have for upgrading the staffing at Pukoo Fire Station.
My other concern is the deletion of 51 Fire Fighter I positions and associated costs. Look at
all the fire fighters there in the office with you guys, they wouldn't be there if they were
deleted from this whole budget. And if you multiply that by five which is the average size of
a family that's 300 lives that's being critically--what is that word?--affected. Thank you.
But safety is also another concern and we look forward to upgrading Pukoo Fire Station.
That's it for my testimony. Thank you for listening and mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Santiago. Members, any questions for the gentleman?
Having none, thank you very much. We're going to return to the Chambers now and then
return back to the districts in a while. The next person I'd like to call up in the Chambers is
Thelma Akita-Kealoha. And following Ms. Akita-Kealoha will be Robin Lindsey.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: Good morning, Chair Hokama and -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: --Council members. I'm here today, my name is Thelma Akita-Kealoha,
I'm the Community Director for Catholic Charities Hawaii and I'm also a FACE leader. I'm
here today because I am definitely an advocate for affordable housing and I have been
coming for the past couple of weeks about the Workforce Ordinance because of the
affordable housing piece. And I'm quite a bit concerned about our Kulamalu Project because
I also believe that we need that affordable rentals. You know on the work that I do at
Catholic Charities Hawaii we have people coming in every day. I have phone calls every day
about people not being able to get into rentals. About people who have emergencies in their
life and they need assistance with first month's rent, past due rent, they're homeless, they
want to get in a place, they finally can afford a place, they need some assistance. So, every
day we see these people and it really concerns me that we have a housing project that's
coming up and we have some barriers and some challenges here because I really feel we need
that housing. And I empathize with these guys 'cause, you know, my daughter had an
emergency and had to get assisted by these guys. They had to come our house and
administer assistance for her. But also these guys need housing I'm sure. Not all of them
started as homeowners. You know they had to rent. They were first time homebuyers. And
that leads me to the other issue, the First Time Homebuyers Down Payment Assistance
Program. I thought that that was a great service and it was really valuable for the people in
the community because they're not always able to save money because of the cost of living.
And on Maui our cost... and Molokai and Lanai our cost of living is really high. You know
so that little bit of assistance if they can get it is a big help. And although Catholic Charities
Hawaii does not receive any County funding for any of its services, that rental program you
folks have to help people with deposit and first month's rent it is very valuable. You know
not everybody qualifies unfortunately but the ones that do are extremely grateful. So again
I'm here to advocate on behalf of the affordable housing and I thank you, I know it's a
daunting task that you have before you. And I really appreciate that my Upcountry person
`cause I'm an Upcountry too is Gladys Baisa. So thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. We thank you for your advocacy for the
affordable housing for our people. So thank you for your good work. Members, any
questions for Ms. Akita-Kealoha. Having none, we thank you for your testimony this
morning. Robin Lindsey to be followed by Yolanda, oh, this is a good test, Jetml.
MS. LINDSEY: Hi, my name is Robin Lindsey and I also work for Catholic Charities Hawaii. I'm
here to...wait one second, there we go...I'm here, I'm really concerned about the deletion of
the funding for the Kulamalu Project. I know I heard...I heard earlier that the project is not
deleted just the money is not available. That was my understanding, I could be wrong. But
my concern is that because everything is in, the infrastructure is in, the water, the roadways,
I'm under that impression, that it will just sit there and to outsource it from another builder
won't keep it affordable. And I could be wrong but that's my impression. That's my fear is
that it won't be affordable anymore if that happens. Yeah I mean it's so close I mean you're
ready to break ground on it probably the end of the year. Everything is done. So I would
like to see it just happen. That's, that's it. And also just like Thelma, I am the first person
that people see when they walk in for assistance and the phone rings off the hook. So this is
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very, very, very needed and very...it would be just a horrible thing if it didn't happen 'cause
it was promised. So that's all.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Any questions for the lady on her
testimony, Members? Having none, Ms. Lindsey, thank you for being here. Yolanda Jetml.
I'm sorry if I didn't pronounce it correctly. And, Members, she spells her last name JETM
L.
MS. JETNIL: NIL.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: N I L Sorry.
MS. JETNIL: Jetnil.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry.
MS. JETNIL: You got it right. Good morning, Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. JETNIL: --Hokama and Council members. I am here today on behalf of Catholic Charities
Hawaii. Again, as you heard the previous coworkers of mine and their understanding about
affordable housing. I would like at this time to thank all of you for the work that you have
done and then for allowing me to come here and to share my concerns. I work at Catholic
Charities Hawaii, there are so many individuals, seniors, families that comes to our office as
you heard previously. We...our job is to try and help them with assistance with past due
rent, first month's rent, deposits, and well some of them are new to getting a new place, yeah,
so again, you know, for their first time looking for rentals. I'm asking today to please
reconsider looking at the funds in regards to our affordable housing. Although we do have a
great need of having this housing, I too raise my grandchildren today. So I am looking as far
as future wise and now and future so please again please think about ever consider the
funding towards affordable housing. And I thank you folks again for allowing me to share
my concerns.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments this morning, Ms. Jetnil. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you for being here. She made me
promise I wouldn't ask her one question but I going ask her I think a very important question
because...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: He made the promise not us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No, no, she wanted me to promise. I never promise
`cause I don't want to break promises I can't keep. I wanted one clarification because you
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and the others before you talked about Catholic Charities and there's a misconception
sometimes out there in the public that Catholic Charities is about Catholics. It is...can you
explain what Catholic Charities does so that the public--and I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, this is very
important in my mind--what the Catholic Charities do and it's not the denomination. We
help anybody and everybody. Is that correct?
MS. JETNIL: That is correct. Catholic Charities Hawaii is a nonprofit agencies that helps those in
the community. So again we're not affiliated with Catholic churches but we help all faith.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that was very important to recognize that, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the gentlewoman this morning, Members?
MS. JETNIL: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here. Ben Bland, BL AN D. And
following Mr. Bland will be Mr. Herman Andaya.
MR. BLAND: Good morning, Chairman and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BLAND: Thank you for the opportunity to speak here this morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're a tall guy.
MR. BLAND: I just wanted to come here this morning and voice my support of our current
Administration and their Budget for the Fiscal Year 2015. Under Chief Murray and
Chief Shimada I've seen this Department improve in so many ways. And under their
leadership our training department has been the best it's ever been. And I think that they are
really looking out for what's right for the safety of the men in the Fire Department as well as
the community members. And that's all I really want to say just to please support our Chiefs.
Please support them. Know that they are doing the best they can and that they have the
support of the men. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bland.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just, just I wanted to get his name. I wanted to get his name
`cause he didn't identify himself and I know you did but I missed it.
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MR. BLAND: Sony. Yeah, my name Ben Bland. I'm a Captain at the Paia Station. I've been a
member of the Fire Department for 21 years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the Captain? Having none, thank you
very much for being here. Next is Mr. Andaya and following him will be Jacob Verkerke.
MR. ANDAYA: Good morning, Mr. Vice-Chair and members of the Budget and Finance
Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ANDAYA: My name is Herman Andaya, Mayor's Chief of Staff speaking on behalf of the
Mayor. With all due respect, we were surprised by Budget Chair White's comments
yesterday. We thought that we were agreed with him the tax rates should not be raised and in
the spirit of collaboration we offered to work together. We even offered suggestions of
possible cuts from the Budget that totals nearly $18 million. This along with the $2.2 million
in additional TAT we'll be receiving is more than enough to balance the Budget and not raise
taxes. In light of this, we're not clear as to why Chair White is puzzled. Earlier this year we
did say that if our State Legislators returned more of the TAT revenue to Maui County we do
not have to raise property tax rates. As you know our proposed budgets was presented in
March with the information available at the time. It was also drafted trusting that the
Legislature would return all or a significant portion of the TAT revenues back to us. Our
Maui Legislative Delegation led by Speaker Joe Souki did their best to negotiate the return of
a larger percentage of the TAT. Unfortunately, the State's Revenue projections went down
making it difficult for the Legislature to return the full TAT amount that is owed to the
County. It was because of their lower projections, which came out in the middle of the State
Legislative session that everyone had to be flexible and make adjustments. The State Senate
and the House Representatives had to make adjustments. Even our honorable Speaker Joe
Souki who led the charge to get the TAT cap completely removed had to make adjustments.
Our Administration like our State Legislators was willing to make adjustments. It was in this
context and within this timeline that the Mayor made adjustments and said that with these
extra TAT monies along with some creative cuts from the Council we should be able to
eliminate any need for property tax rate increase for Fiscal Year 2015. Again, we thought
that this would have been well received by Chair White. Contrary to the Chair's belief our
Administration is being sincere. Chair White also stated that his proposed cuts and reduction
would have no impact on Fire, Police, and our Landfill Operations. To be blunt, this is
simply not true. If Chair White would like to elaborate on his logic as to how these
reductions, deletions will have no impact on these services we would like to...we would
appreciate hearing it. It's apparent that Chair White misunderstood what was being said.
We're here hoping to put the brakes on this contentious environment but instead work
together to find better ways to balance the Budget. I'm just wrapping up, Mr. Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please conclude.
MR. ANDAYA: So that no tax rate increases are needed or not compromising the public's safety
and welfare. Thank you. I'm open for questions, Mr. Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your testimony this morning, Mr. Andaya. Any
questions for Mr. Andaya? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you for, Mr. Andaya, for
being here this morning. I know it's not easy to be the messenger but I think you bring a
very interesting message. If I understand you correctly, the bottom line here is Mayor is
saying that if we were to leave the property tax rates alone and he came up with like about
$18 million of cuts which he could prefer...he could offer or proffer that we could make it
without a lot of the cuts that we're talking about.
MR. ANDAYA: That is absolutely correct, Council member.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do we have those cuts? Have they been proffered?
MR. ANDAYA: Yes, Council member, we transmitted the list to the Council a number of possible
cuts that can be made.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I think it's important that we have a look at that and then we
can see what we're dealing with. Thank you very much.
MR. ANDAYA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Andaya? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. When did you send that list 'cause I haven't seen one? Did
you send it to the Committee or to Chair White?
MR. ANDAYA: I'm not sure, Councilman, but I can go through that list for you very quickly if you
want but I believe it was transferred...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Not the list during testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. You talked about cuts. Are you talking about the Chair's
cuts or which cuts were you talking about that might hurt the Police, Fire, and other services?
MR. ANDAYA: I was referring to the proposed cuts offered by Chair White.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So you're saying cuts to the Mayor's proposal not -- 39 -
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MR. ANDAYA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --`cause I don't believe we're cutting anything from the Budget.
MR. ANDAYA: We are not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're not lowering. Okay. So how can that...how is that going to
hurt Police, Fire, and other essential services? I don't...
MR. ANDAYA: Thank you for that question. Let me ask this question, Council member, how is it
possible to propose 51 deletions and reductions to the Fire Depaitment totaling more than
$5.8 million and say that they would have no impact on their ability to deliver services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, point of order, please.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: I think we're getting into a debate and I think if we could just
get the information from the Administration along with what we have here. We can work on
it. I don't think this is the place in time and if I'm wrong you can correct me, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, the Chair will take the point of order from Mr. Victorino. The Chair
rules that you have a valid point. The Chair is going to rule in favor of the point of order and
that the question will not be allowed from the testimony to the Committee members. That's
the Chair's ruling. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd just like to say that I have not seen
that list and that's why I asked that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, that was a valid, that was a valid question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a valid question. Okay. The process is in the Council's hand,
not the Administration's. They had their opportunity. It is our turn now. Any other
questions for Mr. Andaya? Having none, thank you very much for your presence here.
MR. ANDAYA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Jacob Verkerke.
MR. VERKERKE: Good morning, Chair and members of the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. VERKERKE: Clearly we find ourselves in the same circumstances that were in place when I
was here yesterday. So all that's left for me to do is quote Yogi Berra...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Speak into the mic, Mr. Verkerke. Thank you.
MR. VERKERKE: All that's left for me is to quote Yogi Berra, it's deja vu all over again. I don't
really have a whole lot more to say at this point. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke. Kelan, Kelan Puaa and following Mr. Puaa is
James Brent.
MR. PUAA: Good morning, everyone.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PUAA: Just a quick war story. I know we've been all here in support of our Chiefs, and just a
little war story about how some of our budget has paid off over time. We had a fire out in
Kahana and the first company got on scene. It was about 6:00 in the morning, showing light
smoke, and so they immediately went into our normal training. Okay. They went into
offensive mode. They did an interior attack and with them going in, a second company came
in to back them up. A third company came in and was up on the roof They recognized
through our training that we had a structure fire going. The Battalion Chief rolled in, took
over incident command. With everything that was going on, everything was recognized that
we had a legitimate working fire. What we didn't know was that this fire had been cooking
from the night before. So this fire was pretty well established. So we had two companies
inside coming up second story into this fire. The guys that were in there, the employees, had
already cleared the building. And from the outside the company that was going up on the
roof cut a vent hole that was called for by the initial incident commander before the Battalion
Chief came on and took over the scene. It takes 5 cuts and probably 30 seconds to make a
vent hole. They were on their second cut when the roof starting caving in and because of that
now our strategy had to change and through training it was obvious to us that we needed to
switch from an offensive attack to a defensive attack 'cause that entire attic space was on
fire. So as they were making their cut that fire started popping up. As they made the second
cut the fire got even bigger. And these guys are up on the roof and the flame was probably
10 feet over their head already. So the Battalion Chief decided to go defensive and called
everybody out and through training we just had a quick little call we're changing strategy.
We're going to defensive operations everybody exit the building. That's all that was needed
to be said everybody came out, everybody went home. If it wasn't for that training
possibility we could have been taking out a lot of our injured brothers and maybe even dead
ones. So just a quick war story on that that's all. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Captain. Any questions for the Captain on his testimony,
Members? Thank you for your testimony and your presence this morning. James Brent and
following Mr. Brent we'll have Colin Yamamoto.
MR. BRENT: Good morning, Chairman Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BRENT: Council members. I'll get this adjusted. Okay. I'm not as tall as Ben. So, I've lived
and worked in Maui for 20 years, having moved to Hawaii 27 years ago. I've built a family
and a home here and I've tried to make this community the best that I can imagine. I'm a fire
fighter. Four words that have come mean to me very much to me. Unlike some I never
envisioned myself doing what it is what I do now. Chance, fate, luck or some combination of
forces have given me the opportunity to realize who I am through the job that I do to make a
living. This County saw some potential in me and took a chance on me and I'm grateful for
that. I'm a fire fighter not for the money. When first employed I made half of what my wife
made. I don't get bonuses for a job well done. I don't move from job to job for a better deal.
I've worked years without contracts. Most contracts finally being settled by third party
arbitration. I cannot strike. I work many hours without seeking pay. I use the training and
skills given to me to try to make this community safer, a better place. I'm a fire fighter not
because it's easy. I've almost managed to kill myself in my first year and I've never
forgotten the name of the first person who I tried to save and failed nor have I forgotten my
Captain when he had to tell that person's family. The stress of making life and death
decisions has left its mark, 24-hour shifts, training time, relocations, unofficial and official
mandatory call backs have been a burden to me and my family. Many people think about the
time the fire fighter has off but not what they're doing when they're on. I'm a fire fighter. I
can say those words with pride. Pride because I know I'm doing something that is important
to me. Pride in belonging to this group of ordinary people with normal range of strengths
and weaknesses who have chosen and been chosen for this extraordinary path. Pride because
when I say those words they mean something to those who have helped and to those...we
have helped and those who may call on us. It means something good to them. So why am I
speaking before you today if I'm so proud and everything is so great. I'm here to see how
much a fire fighter is worth. Not in dollars and cents. Not in hours and works balanced
against the lives saved or the environment or property protected but in faith that we are
asking for what we need to do our jobs safely and effectively. Do we deserve the people,
equipment, and leadership that we need to go home with pride and our job being done well
and being appreciated by those people we serve? And I believe that government has a duty
to examine the question itself, its policies and the spending that reflects those policies. That
duty is the duty to the people the government serves. I do not always agree with the
decisions of the government; however, I do have faith that government cares and those
decisions are based on what the representatives of the people feel is best for those they serve.
Final paragraph, Chairman Hokama, but when the budget of our Department is analyzed,
what you're looking at is not just dollars and cents, it is service and commitment of our
employees. You have to determine the value for that I understand. Budgets must be
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balanced. But when governments decide to reduce the ability of a department to deliver on
its commitment, it's sending a message. So are we worth it? Is the equipment that we use to
protect and save lives quickly and efficiently worth it? Do we deserve effective leadership?
Are my brothers and sisters and our work worth the items on the budget that are Chief has
forwarded to you? Do you have any questions? I'm here to answer them, sir.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well said, Captain. I appreciate your testimony this morning.
Members, any questions for Mr. Brent on testimony given? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. You know if that's not too hard I'd like a copy of that.
Could you...
MR. BRENT: I have to e-mail. I scribbled all over it -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BRENT: --because I had a lot more and obviously it was too much. But I will happily forward
that to you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. And forward it to the Committee. I think
it's important.
MR. BRENT: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just for the record, he didn't state his name with the...
MR. BRENT: I know I was nervous.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's okay.
MR. BRENT: ... (Inaudible)... My name is James Brent. I'm a Captain with Kula Fire Station. I
have served on Molokai, Pukoo Station; Kaunakakai Station. I've served on Lanai. I've
served on Napili. I've served Makawao. I've been a Captain in Kula for 9 years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You should have asked what station he hasn't been at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah I know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He gave you the whole list.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just want to say... echo the Chair's comments, well said and a
question for you or just a comment for you and everybody here is thank you guys for doing
the job that you do and putting your lives on the line. I just wanted to say thank you to all
you guys.
MR. BRENT: Well, we work for you and we work for the rest of this community. So I appreciate
the thanks but I'll also extend it to you folks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions, Members, need for clarification of
Mr. Brent's comments and testimony? Having none, thank you for being here this morning.
MR. BRENT: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll have Mr. Yamamoto come up next and we'll check the District
Offices since we have testimony this morning.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Good morning, Council members. My name is Colin Yamamoto. I'm the
Battalion Chief of Ocean Safety. And I'm here to support Chief Murray's budget request.
And since you've already heard a lot of testimony from my fellow brothers in blue and white
I just want to touch on a just few things about the 2nd Battalion, Battalion Chief. You know
just to compare Oahu versus Maui. Oahu has 43 stations and 5 battalions. So if you divide
that up, each battalion chief oversees about 81/4 stations versus Maui has 14 stations and if we
have just one battalion chief he's going to oversee 14 stations, with 2 battalions then each
battalion chief will oversee about 7. So that's 7 versus Oahu is about 81/4, just to comparisons
sake. So I think having a 2nd Battalion in Maui County is very important. I also want to talk
about the Internal Affairs Officer. As you know, conducting an investigation is very time
consuming and it is a specific...you need specific knowledge regarding this...in order to be
an investigator. I'm one of the few in our Department that's trained to do an investigation.
And as you know, sometimes investigations can be so complex that even Corp. Counsel gets
involved and you have attorneys doing the investigation or leading the investigation. So we
are not attorneys; therefore, we need someone who is trained and their specific duty is to
conduct investigation because it's so time consuming and specific. We have to make sure
that the rights of the accused is met. And there's things like their due process as we make
sure their due process is served. We have to make sure that all steps of the seven just cause
is met and there's Weingarten Acts and Garrity Rights. So it's a very specific position. He
has specific duties to do. It's very time consuming and that's why we're asking for an
Internal Affairs Officer. The last thing I'd like to talk about is something that you...no one
has talked about before and I want to inform you of what my brothers in blue and white have
funded since 2002. I'm also the Treasurer for the Maui County Fire Fighters Relief
Association. We have a public relations fund that donates currently $500 to any Maui
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County resident who has a serious medical need and has mounting medical bills and to the
point where family members and friends do a fundraiser. If that fundraiser is advertised or
mentioned in The Maui News the Maui County Fire Fighters Relief Association donates $500
to that person or family. And we've been doing that since 2002. We've helped
approximately 40 individuals or families and have donated thousands of dollars and that is
something that we fund ourselves. I'm here for any questions that you have.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for your comments this morning. Yes,
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Chief, for being here today and
thank you for the information. And, you know, that's heartwarming to know that you
guys...and I've seen some of the good work you've done out there with some of the families.
And thank you very much. I guess my only question is this Internal Officer 'cause this keeps
coming up, this Internal Officer. And I know the Police has their Internal Affairs, right?
MR. YAMAMOTO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so this is kind of mirrored after Internal Affairs for which
the Police have set up for their situations with their personnel.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Correct. So currently we don't have any one whose specific duty is to conduct
investigations. So there's a limited number of us who are trained to do it, but because it's so
time consuming and because we do shift work we have to coordinate between when that
individual is working, when the witnesses are working, and of course in the unions
availability for union representation. So all that takes a lot of time. It's specific knowledge
that you need. Because even if the accused is guilty of a violation, if the investigation is not
done correctly the union will jump all over it and file a grievance and the individual will get
off because the process wasn't done correctly. So that's why it's important to have someone
whose specific duties is to do investigations and when of course there is no investigations to
be done I'm sure there's other duties that that person can also do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So at this time how many of you actually do that? How many
are assigned to Internal Affair problems ... (inaudible)...
MR. YAMAMOTO: You know, coincidently I'm currently doing an investigation now and...but
there's about maybe five, at the most six of us trained to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Trained to do it.
MR. YAMAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you're the ones that are actively involved whenever an
incident occurs?
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MR. YAMAMOTO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Chief, for being here.
We've had a couple of your guys testifying about 51 positions being cut. I'm not quite sure
where they're seeing that unless they're thinking unless they're seeing the Ocean Safety
Officers being moved back to Parks.
MR. YAMAMOTO: That 51 positions I believe was...was corrected this morning and I don't
believe those positions are being cut now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. YAMAMOTO: That's what I was kind of told earlier this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the Chief Yamamoto?
MR. YAMAMOTO: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for being here. We're going to check our District
Offices, Members. Ms. Lono, any one requesting testimony from Hana Office, please?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lono. Staff, has Lanai requested any
testimony? Okay. The staff responded negatively. We'll go to Molokai. Ms. Alcon, your
next testifier, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Larry Rawlins, Jr.
MR. RAWLINS: Aloha and good morning, Councilman Hokama and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. RAWLINS: My name is Larry Rawlins. I'm a Fire Fighter III for 23 years on Molokai. I
served a few years in Maui also. I want to thank you guys for your hard work for our County
and I really understand the situation we're in. But our County really needs your support on
the restoration proposed by our Chief, Chief request. He needs these tools to keep up the
-46-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

good job that he's been doing for our County. The effect would be real devastating, you
know, if he, the Chief doesn't get the requests that he's been giving like our PPEs, utility
vehicles, our personnel upgrading at Pukoo, and the choppers, and also the training would be
very important. But I really wish you folks take into consideration the request that he's done
and I want to thank you all for your hard work and your great jobs well done. I appreciate
your guys time and aloha.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Rawlins. Members, any questions for Mr. Rawlins
who's at our Kaunakakai Station? Having none, thank you very much for your presence,
Larry.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is John Rosa.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. ROSA: Good morning, Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ROSA: Members of the Council Budget Committee. My name is John Rosa and I am a Fire
Fighter I with the Maui Fire Department and assigned to Station 4 on Molokai. I'm also a
Molokai resident. First off I'd like to say is please support the Chief and the Administration.
I know everybody is working hard to get, you know, the tools that we need for the
Department even though, you know, times are hard and I know that's why we're here today.
And please support what my brothers have been saying. You know everybody came here
prepared with good speeches and everybody is talking from the heart. Being on Molokai I
support maintaining and upgrading the staffing at Pukoo Station. I've worked down there a
number of times with the driver and with two personnel it's very difficult, you know, going
to calls because we're so used to working with four or five guys, you know. Any additional
personnel would be greatly appreciated as well as equipment. And also I request the Budget
Committee to work with the Chief, you know, to take a look at these critical budget items
that are mentioned. And I think another thing that we really cherish is the helicopter ops. By
Molokai being that a lot of the brush fires and rescues that we go to are really remote and
they're huge in getting things done and providing a good service for the community of
Molokai. And thank you for your time and consideration. Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the
gentleman? Having none, thank you for testifying. Next, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kahiwa McVay.
MR. MCVAY: Aloha, Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
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MR. MCVAY: I am Fire Fighter Kahiwa McVay and I work at Station 4 on Molokai and I live here.
I have a speech written that talks about the importance of staffing Pukoo and our training and
basically what all my brothers were saying all morning long. I'm going to skip that. I just
wanted to say something about the helicopter. You guys want to cut the funding for our
helicopters. It does cost a lot of money for the helicopters and when they do arrive they can
make a one-day fire. One day where if they don't come it will be a whole week and it's
going to cost the County way more money in the long run if you look at it that way. I would
like to...I support my Chiefs and I hope you guys reconsider their budget and that's it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments this morning. Any questions for the
gentleman, Members? Having none, thank you. Next.
MR. MCVAY: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Lono Poepoe.
MR. POEPOE: Good morning, Council Chair and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. POEPOE: My name is Lono Poepoe. I'm a Fire Fighter I at Station 4 at Kaunakakai Fire
Station. I've been here all my life. Born and raised. I've been in the Department for 7 years.
I'm here to support the Chief and his proposals. And I humbly ask you guys to consider
looking into it. I'm very proud to serve this community and Department. And this
Department maintains high standards and levels of training that our Department needs to
serve the community and is crucial to get the job done in a safe and professional manner. As
you all have heard from the previous testimony of Molokai personnel, Molokai is an island
with limited resources and situations that present...that present special challenges that
sometimes require quick decisions because of the limited workforce. For example at Pukoo
Fire Station which is staffed with only two personnel, the Two-In/Two-Out OSHA Standard
cannot be utilized among other operational standards designed to make our job effective,
efficient, and safe. The equipment needed to train and perform the job is crucial lifesaving
equipment from the Air One helicopter which has, and I'm sure will continue, to save lives
shall it be allowed to operate as needed, to a simple aid that give us the knowledge and the
confidence to perform. I understand that balancing the budget for a Department involved in
life safety and essential services is no easy task to say the least so I'm humbly asking for the
Council's consideration in every aspect of the job for the community's safety and mine. I
would like to thank everyone on the Council for your hard work and service you provide for
us. And thank you for your time and consideration.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Poepoe. Members, any questions for the gentleman?
Okay, having none. Thank you very much. Next, Ms. Alcon.
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MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kaleo Puaa.
MR. PUAA: Aloha, Council. My name is Kaleo Puaa. I'm a Fire Fighter with the Maui Fire
Depaitinent, Fire Fighter I over on Molokai, Kaunakakai Station. I only been in the
Department for two years or coming up on two years now. I've been on Molokai here for
one but I also see a lot of the points that has been made from the eyes of a civilian being
raised here on Molokai for my whole life. Touching mostly on like what everyone said
earlier about the Pukoo Station and the need of servicing the east side of Molokai. I've seen
it a lot from like I said like a civilian standpoint of how much support we need and how long
it takes to be able to reach each part of our island especially out all the way to Halawa. And
all it takes to get out there in the need of proper vehicles and personnel to take care of the
people out there. As a fire fighter I've been sent out from my Kaunakakai Station out to
Pukoo to help out and assist and firsthand seen how it was needed the extra man there to be
able to run and grab equipment and all that was needed. Also, I see how the budget for the
helicopter is highly important on this island and the brush fires that we do have that do come
up. I believe the last large one was about five years ago and it's usually how it rolls around
is every five years, and also getting personnel here from Maui to help us in those large fires.
I support the Chief in any of his request and like the last fire fighter said hope that you can
look at the work that we do...that the basis of what we do in your decisions and its
importance from that standpoint. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Poepoe, Members? Having none,
thank you very much.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Henry Lindo, Jr.
MR. LINDO: Thank you, Chairman Hokama, Member Stacy Crivello, members of the Council
Budget Committee. My name is Henry Lindo Jr. I'm a Captain over here with the Maui Fire
Department at the Kaunakakai Fire Station, also a Molokai resident. And I want to first of all
thank you, Council, for everything that you've done in the past, present to take our
Depai tinent from where it was to where it is today, professional, excellent, and you heard
testimony from a lot of the different fire fighters. And very proud member of where we are
at this time. Thank you to our Administration, our Fire Chief, our Deputy Fire Chief, in
moving this Department along with your help, Council people, to where we are today.
Moving forward beyond leaps and bounds, creating just an awesome Department that we're
truly proud of. I'm here in support of Fire Chief Murray's budget request, support and, you
know, I just ask you as everyone has testified to support, to restore some specific cuts made
to our Department's budget that was recommended by the Chair. So, first of all, I just want
to talk about, you know, because I'm a member here on Molokai and I understand the hard
work that you guys are going through, the deliberations. What you are looking at in the way
of financial considerations as far as the Budget goes. So I'm asking you, first of all, you
know, for your continued support in maintaining what we currently have at the Pukoo Fire
Station but in the same token I'm asking for an improvement of the service. Yeah, you heard
a couple of the testimony of the fire fighters because we have a two-man station out there,
- 49 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

we're not able to, I mean we've been lucky all of these years to be able to provide the service
that we currently have. And, you know, when time is of the essence you can't put a price tag
on people lives, yeah, you got to be able make decisions with what you currently have. You
heard the response time what it takes for other resources to back up the two-person station at
Pukoo. So what I'm asking you to do is support Chief Murray's request to upgrade the
staffing to the national standard of four. This would allow increased safety not only to all our
personnel but also to members of the community who deserve it but again I know it's based
on your priorities. I hope the testimony of everyone here allows the picture to be painted
what is needed out there. We also support the Chief's request for a new utility vehicle for
Pukoo and also the other stations. Yeah, when you look at the years of service that each
utility vehicle has, you know, we looking at 10-plus years. Here on Molokai when we have a
call that comes in, we got to make a judgment call to respond a vehicle, a truck as well as a
utility vehicle being access ways, being driveways, being streets that the big trucks cannot
get involved with. So our east end there at the Pukoo Station we utilize the vehicle, we
utilize the utility a lot of driveways that are located way in the back. We go into different
terrains. Accessibility is a major issue. So we want to upgrade the efficiency of the utility
use. So we're just asking you for your support. Asking you also for restoring some of the
budget items that are supposed to be cut by your Committee to just back up the Fire Chief.
One being you can restore the existing Battalion Chief position. What that does is allow
...(inaudible)... span of control and second, supervision of our personnel. To restore the
Internal Affairs Officers. What that does is allows us to
the integrity of its members,
yeah, our members through proper and thorough investigations. So that's a very important
position. I'm also asking you to...I understand that you not reducing the Helicopter
Operations Funds, kind of keeping it where it is. The proposal from our Chief is to increase
that being, you know, we've been lucky, we had a lot of rain this past year. We haven't had
a lot of the calls.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Lindo, would you wrap up.
MR. LINDO: But imagine what would happen if...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please can you conclude in a paragraph, couple of sentence in a
paragraph, please?
MR. LINDO: Okay. So, I'm just asking you for your continued support. Thank you for everything
that you do, Council members. Take a look, help support where the direction that our Chief
wants to go. So, I appreciate it. God bless you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lindo. Old Molokai family Lindos. Okay. Members,
questions for Mr. Lindo? Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this
morning. We appreciate it.
MS. ALCON: We have one last testifier here on Molokai.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please forward the testifier.
MS. ALCON: Zac Crowder.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. CROWDER: Aloha, Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. CROWDER: This is Zachary Crowder. I'm a Fire Fighter III with Maui Fire Department
assigned to the Kaunakakai Station on Molokai. I'm also a resident of the district that I
serve. I'd like to reinforce all the testimony that my previous brother fire fighters have given
especially the support of upgrading the manpower at Pukoo Fire Station to meet national
standards and bring staffing numbers up to a safe operating level that's safe for the
community that we serve and safe for the brothers that we work alongside with. I'd also like
to request that the Budget Committee work with our Chief to restore budget items that were
cut, especially training program funds. Through what we know education is the first part of
our defense. Thank you for your consideration of these requests.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any other questions, Members, for the
gentleman? Having none, thank you very much for testifying this morning. Okay. So, we'll
double check one last time, that was the last one for Molokai. Hana Office, anyone else
wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lono. Has Lanai called in to report any
request for testimony? Okay. The response is no, Lanai has not requested no one. We'll
return to Chambers, conclude this portion, and then we'll try and wrap it up. We'll call
Mr. Val Martin next and following Mr. Martin is Gale Notestone.
MR. MARTIN: Good morning, Chair and members of the Budget Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MARTIN: Val Martin, Assistant Chief with the Fire Department. There are number of items
that I would like to address specifically but I'll be speaking about the importance of the BC
position cut being proposed. That's my position was when I left. I got promoted this
March 1st into my Assistant Chief's position leaving the Battalion Chiefs vacant so I think we
were all surprised before the Chief had an opportunity to fill it that it was...it was set down
as one of the positions being threatened. So, I hope you would reconsider and give the Chief
Murray the opportunity to fill that position. And so important, you've heard the testimony
from Molokai just now on how important the Battalion Chief position is. That's a position I
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had so I have firsthand knowledge about it. You know and in 2009 when we bisected our
County for the Fire Depaitment's needs, it was such a huge step. It really, really...I'm not
going to go over the numbers like how they talked about the 14 stations, how Chief
Yamamoto explained seven span of control. And me personally in speaking with especially
with fire fighters on Molokai and Lanai, the morale...them being able to be heard, getting
equipment, getting supplies, getting training. So it has been a tremendous, tremendous help
to our Department. So, please, please consider that during deliberations for the Battalion
Chiefs position. And also for the Internal Affairs, we all know it was approved in last year's
budget and Chief Murray has been working very hard in working with Personnel to go over
the job descriptions. We have to go over salaries and what is going to be the job duties that
Chief Yamamoto described. It's very time consuming. As you know also Personnel and the
Fire Chief spent a lot of time in the negotiations with the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association.
So they weren't able to really spend as much time as they wanted to together, but they are in
constant communication over this Internal Affairs position. So it's almost like being
penalized. There's a lot, a lot of hours that were spent in getting this position filled. So I
hope you would consider that and thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief Martin. Questions for the Chief, Members?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Chief, for being here. You said you
got promoted when? And congratulations by the way.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you. This March 1st I got promoted to the Assistant Chief...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 2014?
MR. MARTIN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that made the Battalion Chief position vacant?
MR. MARTIN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the Chief? Having none, Chief, thank you for
your testimony today.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Captain Notestone. Okay. The gentleman is the last one
requesting testimony in the Chambers so the Chair will give one last opportunity for anyone
to...who has not given testimony if you wish to provide comments before the Committee
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please make yourself known and your opportunity we'll provide it. If not we shall move on
and end testimony after the Captain and get to our work.
MR. NOTESTONE: And lunch I hope.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you.
MR. NOTESTONE: Aloha, Council members. Thank you for allowing me to testify today. My
name is Gale Notestone and I live in Hana. And I'm Hana's first resident Fire Captain. And
I come to...I drove out specifically to testify today from Hana. I want to talk to you today
about the--well, first, thank you for your support over the years and funding all that you do.
To save time I'm going to read my testimony. I wish to speak to you today about the need
for a new utility vehicle at Station 7, that's the Hana Fire Station. Our utility is our first out
vehicle and the Utility 7 is...it leads the way with the captain and a fire fighter. And we had
a utility there that had four doors and could carry four personnel. Now we have a
20-year-old Chevy Blazer that only carries two personnel. And we'd like to carry, yeah, it
carries the captain and a fire fighter, so the other remaining fire fighters have to come in the
slow riding on that rural road, our fire truck, Engine 7. So it's good to get to the scene
quickly as anybody would know in any emergency. And as I said that's our first-out vehicle,
we lead with the utility, a captain, and a fire fighter. Now within the utility we have a full
complement of medical supplies, we have a Stokes basket backboard, and rescue equipment
such as repelling lines and harnesses. So at present our utility is a 1994 Chevy Blazer, 20
years old. It seats two. Let's see and with a four-door that's what we would like out there.
The one we had before was decommissioned and we would like to have a four-door once
again so we can bring more personnel to an emergency sooner. Just like that car we had out
at Puaa Kaa Park which the lady fell 30 feet into a pool. The Captain that was on duty went
with a fireman and then the other two firemen followed on the Engine, so when they get to
the scene having additional personnel to carry the Stokes basket and, oh, 30 seconds--anyway
you having more personnel you can carry more equipment and get there quicker, better
service to the community. We also use the watercraft to tow our, I mean, the watercraft, we
use the utility to tow our watercraft. And please reconsider the funding for such an important
vehicle for the Hana community. Thank you very much for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Captain. So we...so that the Committee
is clear you had a four-door and then it was replaced with the...
MR. NOTESTONE: A loaner. It was a two-door... it is a two-door Chevy Blazer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: When you say loaner. Can you give me an understanding what loaner
means?
MR. NOTESTONE: Well it was a backup vehicle that the Department had. Our four-door went in
for repairs and they found it unsuitable to continue. God rest its soul.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I can appreciate that comment, Captain. You know normally your
district, our district, you know, we qualify for CDBG Funding.
MR. NOTESTONE: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Did the Department consider that as an alternate way of providing the
vehicle for your district needs or your station needs?
MR. NOTESTONE: We are aware. I'm sorry I didn't get the question.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Did your station or your Department consider CDBG Funding since
your district, my district on Lanai completely qualifies for that type of funds for that type of
request?
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, I know we qualify. Whether our Department put in for that I'll have to
get back to you on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I just was wondering, you know, if that was one of the options of
providing the equipment that was considered.
MR. NOTESTONE: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for the Captain on testimony provided, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for being here.
MR. NOTESTONE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nice to see you in Hana also. Can you just tell me exactly what
Hana is looking for as in vehicles? That four by... cab?
MR. NOTESTONE: It would have to be four wheel drive and four doors preferably a suburban type
vehicle, four doors and has an area in the back to carry equipment. And it just...we get there
so much quicker, you know, with that type of vehicle versus everybody going in the engine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So just the one?
MR. NOTESTONE: Oh, we'll take two if you want.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I mean that's the one that's here and that's -- 54 -
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good response.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, I know you'll take it home.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good response.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't give 'em any rope this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you done, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you so much for driving
out. It's a big effort I know. I'm curious about this vehicle. I understand the space situation
and of course, you know, a bigger vehicle makes more sense. Having to clunk around in that
big truck also wears that out which is not a good idea and that costs a lot more.
MR. NOTESTONE: True.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But what is the condition of this vehicle that you want to replace?
Mechanically is it okay? Is it falling apart?
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, for 20 years old it's doing...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Twenty years old.
MR. NOTESTONE: It's 1994 Chevy Blazer.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We got problems here.
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, it's an old vehicle and it just got back from having some brake work.
I'm not sure of the list of items that were done to it. Just, you know, a tune up and I know
the brakes were needing attention.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No problem with it not being ready when you need it?
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, thanks to our mechanics, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You've got good mechanics.
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MR. NOTESTONE: They Band-Aid the thing together and...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Well, I certainly understand where you're coming from.
Thank you.
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, let me tell you the headliner it does leak when it rains. ... (Inaudible)... it
rains inside and we get waterfalls inside. We have windshield wipers... (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We understand. We understand.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You need an umbrella when it rains. Anyway, thanks, thanks so
much.
MR. NOTESTONE: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for making the effort.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Captain, you know, for your district, my district, possibly for
Ms. Crivello district, would a crew cab truck be better because of some of the off-road
mountainous, you know, the gulches, the ravine kind of requirements -MR. NOTESTONE: Definitely would be better than what we...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --than a utility vehicle?
MR. NOTESTONE: Sorry to interrupt. Yeah, it would be definitely better. Having an enclosed
area in the back would be ultimate because of the rain and, you know, because we keep our
medical supplies in there, we keep ropes in there, and stuff that you don't want to get wet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, no, no, we ask the questions and that's what we want in the
responses is some clarifications so we understand it better.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's...if I read right here it's a four-wheel crew cab
for Hana and Lanai if that they were asking for.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah and that's why the Captain is talking about a utility vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, he changing it.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's why I'm asking about the four-wheel crew cab -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --type of trucks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I thought it was funny with, yeah, yeah, okay. I understand.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just was wondering if there was a preference between -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --a crew cab truck versus a utility vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarification. I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And this is in reference to equipment for
Hana.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If I may ask?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And it's also asking, you folks are also asking for a
vessel in marine equipment, vessel meaning a boat for Hana.
MR. NOTESTONE: Well, a boat would be very beneficial.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And marine equipment as in...just you also need the
trailer to tow, haul this vessel or?
MR. NOTESTONE: Oh, you would of course.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. NOTESTONE: Wetsuits, life jackets, whistle, bell.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For safety supplies.
MR. NOTESTONE: Yeah, safety stuff
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the Captain regarding the Hana Station,
Hana District? Having none, Captain, we thank you for the effort you made and the
comments you shared with the Committee this morning. So thank you for your presence.
MR. NOTESTONE: Thank you, Council Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, since there's no further request for testimony to the
Chair with no objections, we shall close testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered. Before we take our recess, I would just give
some general reminders to the Committee members that after lunch the Chairman's intent is
to bring back specific departments that were requested for clarification purposes for the
members and the Chair. We are anticipating that we will plan one hour per department as we
move forward toward decision making. And so prepare your questions that you would like
the departments to respond to, and then of course if there's additional requirements please let
the Chair know. I can tell you that after we do this part, it's the intent of the Chair to move
into initial rounds of decision making. And we will conclude those decision making
hopefully sometime before midnight tomorrow. Okay
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What, we got to work to Saturday.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, if you don't want to work Saturday, Ms. Cochran, we will try and
finish tomorrow. But if you guys happy to work Saturday then we got to work Saturday.
Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, definitely. I'm happy to work Saturday.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We're ready.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so we will take a recess until 1:30. Members, please return and
we'll start the final phase of the Budget process. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:06 p.m.
1:37 p.m.

- 58 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (CC 14-31 AND CC 14-82)

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back
to order. I want to thank Vice-Chair Hokama for filling in for me this morning to give me a
little time off. Very interesting testimony and I'm sure...very much heartfelt but as I did
yesterday I'd like to respond to a couple of items. I wanna make it clear that the Chair is not
aware of any proposed list of cuts from the Administration amounting to $18 million. I've
not received it and I don't know that any of you have received it nor has any of my staff
received it. So, we'd be happy to see the Administration's plan and I would hope that the
Administration would feel comfortable providing that plan to the public. I feel it's a little bit
odd that they've waited this long, four weeks after the Budget was initially presented to come
up with cuts of $18 million following increasing taxes by 16. That would indicate to me that
the tax increase was simply unnecessary to begin with. Regarding the Fire positions or the
Fire adjustments I should say, I'm very disappointed that a memo was sent out to...I don't
know what distribution but it must have been a good size distribution basically saying if
you're on duty if you can get covered come here on duty. If you are off duty please come
join us and you have permission to use your uniforms and the information that was sent out
in the e-mail was simply wrong. I've got it here somewhere. It states and I read the
following cuts that would most impede our ability to operate are but not limited to a deletion
of a Battalion Chief. That's correct. Deletion of an Internal Affairs Officer that was
approved last year that has not yet been filled leading the Chair to question its, you know, its
need. Then the incorrect parts are the deletion of the Hazardous Materials Company. Where
is that in the Budget? It's not anywhere in our Budget. The deletion of 51 Fire Fighter I
positions and associated costs. Again that is totally false information. So, you know, I don't
have a problem with department directors or the Administration having and sharing concerns
about the adjustments that the Chair has made to the Budget. I do strongly object to the
public being fed bs about what the adjustments are in this Budget. And I simply ask the
Administration to respect what Chair or Vice-Chair Hokama mentioned this morning and that
is the Administration had their opportunity to do the Budget and they had the opportunity to
do it in whatever fashion they wished. But this is the Council's opportunity to put our
finishing touches on it. We're running out of time and I don't appreciate the fact that the Fire
Department largely took up a full morning when we've got so little time left. As one of the
testifiers...actually one I believe it was one of the members from the Fire Fighters Union put
it very well, he said well, we were told there was a brush fire but it turns out it's a false
alarm. Well, none of us like false alarms. So, we look forward to hearing from Chief
Murray later in the day. To put it in perspective, we have only deleted a couple of positions.
Some of them are expansion--I shouldn't say a couple--we've deleted the Expansion Position
requested for the Pukoo Station. It is operated with two individuals on duty for I believe 15
or 20 years. So if Pukoo can operate with two for 20-something years, what has changed?
With respect to their overall budget, yes, the Chair's presentation reduced it fairly
significantly, but as you all know in negotiations which this is whether you like to call it that
or not, how often to do you float your first... your first proposal at the level that you expect to
end up? So the Chair understands that this is a process of give and take. We have funds in
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other buckets. The Chair has made very clear it's in the EUTF Fund. It's in the Emergency
Fund and it's in the line item in Corp. Counsel that covers our self-insurance claims and so
forth. So, it's very clear where that...where those funds are. The Chair is simply focused on
making sure that we do whatever we can to reduce the expenses that are shown in the
departments to reflect something closer to the actual expense. Because the Chair's interest is
to make sure that we stick with our reduction in property taxes by 3 percent and the Chair
will be supporting that to the best of his ability. Regarding the helicopter funding, there has
been a Budget of a million dollars for all the years that I've been here. We've reduced that to
900,000 from a request of $1,068,575. The budgeted or actual expenses for the last three
years are 742,000, 724,000 and 725,000. So to suggest that we are eliminating or risking
health and safety by cutting $168,000 that has never been used in the last three years when
you all know that we have accessed the Emergency Fund when there's been a significant fire.
That's what the Emergency Fund is there for. Do we want to leave--I think having a
$900,000 budget with expenses at those levels is responsible especially with the idea that we
can go to the Emergency Fund for a backup anyway. Mr. Andaya also mentioned that our
cuts risk Police safety or public safety because...Police as well as the Fire. And our 2015
proposal from the Chair provides $4.2 million more than the 2014 Budget. And once again
we understand that they need equipment, they need things that this Budget can provide.
We've authorized an upgrade of computers for all Police cars to the tune of about $120,000,
and the Chair supports additional movements as well. Regarding the Landfill Operations,
which Mr. Andaya also mentioned, the Chair's proposal includes $17.7 million, which
compares to 14.8 million for Fiscal Year 2014. We've just been provided a--and I'm just
providing these numbers to put some things in perspective--the City and County of Honolulu
has cut their entire equivalent...they've cut their--I shouldn't say entire--they've cut 560
positions in this year's Budget. That's a 5.3 percent reduction in E/Ps. The Chair's proposal
doesn't come anywhere close to that because Maui County has always taken much better care
of their employees and the Chair does not want to change any of that. The Chair also has
great confidence in the Police and the Fire Management staff to do what's necessary to
protect public safety with whatever funds we end up providing them. They're all very
professional and to be honest I love dealing with the level of discipline and precision that
both of those Departments provide us. You know they're professionals at what they do and
we're all very thankful for the commitments that you all have made and we'll continue to
support you. And the last item is that Honolulu Fire E/Ps were cut by 24 and the Police were
cut by 98. So, I just provide that for a little bit of perspective as we move forward in the
Budget process. And I would just implore the department heads and the Administration to
allow us to do our work. I believe we have gone through a very productive four weeks of
hearing from the departments. The Chair's proposal is just that, it's a proposal. And just like
we did last year, we made significant changes from the Chair's proposal to the final. This is
not a one-vote decision. This is a five or more vote decision. And the Chair is looking
forward to providing each member the ability to fight for whatever they want put back in the
Budget, those items that they feel are of the greatest importance to their district or the County
as a whole. And I look forward to that discussion and with that I want to thank you for your
indulgence. Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you for your thoughts regarding some of the
information and communication that the Committee received earlier. I would just also note
that even the State has been dealing with great difficulties in how to fund. You know we all
know that by State Constitution regarding the hospitals and health component for our people
is under by Constitution a State responsibility. It's mandated to the State and as many of us
know the hospital system in the State has requested, as I understand it, $150 million for their
operational needs to break even. And my understanding is the hospital system needs
$1 billion of CIP resources. The Legislature gave them no CIP and they reduced their
operating budget by giving them 102 million, which means the hospital system is 48 million
already at the start of the fiscal year short. So those hospital administrators will either cut
services, terminate people. But this is even what the State is facing. We are no different.
We are also challenged with how to pay the bills. And if Honolulu and the State is doing this
I think what you are proposing is within the realm of being responsible and reasonable to
those that have to pay the tax. Not everybody has or had received the benefits of what was
being able to give government workers. The private sector is the key component to pay the
bills and I think we need to continue to look at the unique component of our counties.
Because on Lanai I can tell you the majority of our people are dealing with tough economic
times. You've told us. We've heard it from the industry that this is supposed to be our peak
season. My understanding is Lanai is at 50 percent occupancy. Okay. So, we got to deal
with cutbacks of hours, reductions of staff, and for many of my people they telling me they
cannot afford, you know, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know for me it's going to be an interesting debate because different
parts of the County has different resources available to pay the bills.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'll just be brief. I'd like us to move the agenda, please. We'll get to
the speeches shortly.
CHAIR WHITE: Happy to move along.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. It's going to be a long night. Thank you.

DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Okay. If the representatives of the Police Department would like to join us
down here, we'll proceed. If you'd like to provide initial reactions to the proposal please feel
free to proceed.
MR. RAMOS: Good afternoon, Chair, Council members. Can you hear me?
-61-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Uh-huh.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. Good afternoon, Chair, Council members. I'll just open it up to questions for
the sake of speedy. I know that you guys have a full agenda.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And you've been able to--thank you, Officer, for
being here--you've been able to look over the various suggested cuts that has been proposed
by the Chair. Have you not?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. My question is very simple just to get to the chase of it.
What could you live with and what can't you live without? That simple. I think, you know,
if we get to that point then we can all move along. So, go ahead tell me.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. Just before I...
COUNCIL1VIEMBER VICTORINO: Tell us I should say not tell me. Tell us.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. Thank you. Before I answer that question I just wanted to say that ultimately
the Chief has...really has the last say on really answering this question but I will do my best
to represent the Chief and the Deputy on this. I think ultimately what's more important for
the Police Department right now with the Budget, you know, the issues, the section or the
equipment that was deleted from the budget is the patrol cars, the marked cars. I mean that's
really very important for us to maintain our rotation policy. We have yet to spend money for
the 2014 Budget. We're working on that right now and we realize that we have to change
our process. We have to spend the money a lot quicker and improve in our process. But that
doesn't change the fact that we do need these vehicles to continue with proper rotation and
proper maintenance, and just maintain our equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that it? That would be the only one.
MR. RAMOS: I would say all of them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah but give me top three. I'd like to hear your top three.
Okay. Then that way it helps me and helps a lot of us to make a decision. If you tell me
these are my top three and that's where we're going to point our direction towards.
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MR. RAMOS: Vehicles are one of 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I got that. I got that.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. The Motorcycle Program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. The Motorcycle Program. Okay.
MR. RAMOS: I think, you know, coming from Lanai yesterday, I attended the town hall meeting,
and this is the same in every community that we go to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: The top complaint is speeding and traffic violations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. RAMOS: So this is an effort...this is an opportunity for us to address this issue. And I'll give
you an example, we had a really bad string of fatalities within the past months; seven
fatalities. Right now our traffic officers are bogged down with doing investigation and that
minimizes enforcement. Now, that's not to say that patrol officers are not doing the
enforcement out there, they are while they're responding to calls of services. But in a
situation like this that if we had the Motorcycle Program up and running we would have a
dedicated fulltime traffic enforcement on the roadway. So essentially our enforcement
issues, our enforcement efforts will be maintained and not stopped. And in this case here if
once the investigators complete their fatal investigations which is really important we have a
doubling effect of enforcement so that's number two, Motorcycle Program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: Number three I'm going to have to combine these two -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: --would be the PSA for Lahaina and the ESD, supervisor position for Molokai. And
I believe the Chief stated this in his presentation during the Budget that we already spent a lot
of money in overtime covering the back fill when these people go on vacation or whatnot.
And the study has shown that we need at least six people in that position to minimize
overtime and to maintain what we need. And we have an opportunity to increase it by one
for as far as the PSA in Lahaina and for the Dispatcher in Molokai. So I would think that's
very key in our service to the community. So that's my one, two, three.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you and I appreciate that and others may have
other questions for you but thank you for that and at least now for myself and maybe for
some of us it will help us to get to where we need to go right away.
MR. RAMOS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Just for clarification, on the vehicles as I'm sure you
saw we reduced, I believe we cut all the vehicles out and we did so because there's a pattern
of buying the vehicles at the end of the fiscal year. So the Chair's feeling was if we're
buying things at the very end of one fiscal year, we may be able to skip a year and then buy
them at the beginning of the following year, which wouldn't have a delay in actual
procurement of more than a couple of months. So I guess I would ask that do you have a
percentage that we should put back of say 20 percent more or something that might be able to
carry you along. None of us want to short you -MR. RAMOS: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --but in watching the practices we also don't want to give you money that you're
not going to spend until the end of the year.
MR. RAMOS: Right. Understood. If I were to...I won't give you a percentage but I'll give you our
marked patrol vehicles, a number -CHAIR WHITE: The what?
MR. RAMOS: --16 marked vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Sixteen marked vehicles.
MR. RAMOS: Marked vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: What is that? I don't know what the, our total was.
MR. RAMOS: Our patrol vehicles, marked vehicles. As you stated all the vehicles were deleted
from the Budget and if you're asking for a priority of what we can...what we need right now,
what we can spend on right now I would say the patrol vehicles and that amounts to 16.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And what is that of the total? Does Mr. Takahashi know that?
MR. RAMOS: $752,000. That's 51 vehicles in all. This is for all the patrol districts, Wailuku,
Molokai, Kihei, Lahaina, and so forth.
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CHAIR WHITE: And what is the total vehicle request? Do you know, Mr. Takahashi?
MR. RAMOS: 24.
CHAIR WHITE: So you're requesting 16 of the 24 total? Okay. And to be clear the PSA was an
amount of 20,824. Is that correct? Members, on our sheet it appears one line up from the
bottom of Page 32.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What are the Details, Mr. Chair, if you have that available?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm not on the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And then the other one I believe you mentioned was the Supervising Emergency
Services Dispatcher for Molokai. Is that correct?
MR. RAMOS: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I thought he said the PSA for Lahaina, which is just below the
Service Dispatcher.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Okay. Yeah.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: I didn't see Lahaina. Yes.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry. It's on Page 15-37 of the Details, that would be the Lahaina Patrol
District.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. RAMOS: A total of 48 vehicles.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the vehicle total was 48?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: So you're requesting 16 out of 48.
MR. RAMOS: I think I'm going to request 48.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good job.
CHAIR WHITE: You don't have to worry the Chief is probably not watching us. ... (Inaudible)...
Big Island. And we appreciate you coming down with, you know, we don't want to put you
on the spot.
MR. RAMOS: That's okay.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chief is a little more used to it than you are. Okay. Members
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --other questions? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, I have a question. I'm noticing I heard him say one of his
priorities was the motorcycle police. You know I've lived on Maui for a long time and I
know at one point we had a Motorcycle Division and it was gotten rid of. Why do we want it
back and why did we get rid of it?
MR. RAMOS: I was in Traffic at the time they had the remaining motorcycle officer and it was how
efficient can you be with only one motorcycle out there on the roadway. And so that's, you
know, there are all kinds of questions. The cost was it worth it having one motorcycle to do
speed enforcement? I think for us it's to address the constant complaints of safety, of
speeding, you know, essentially just to make Maui roadways safe. I think it's, you know, it's
going to be an exceptional tool to address all these issues that come up constantly not only in
our discussions or through our community relations but also at our town hall meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What is the history of motorcycle divisions? Are there a lot of
accidents? I mean it all comes to mind to us because, you know, we've had cases of like a
death on Oahu and I don't know how many but I remember one. Have we thought about
that? I worry about the safety of the Policemen.
MR. RAMOS: Yeah, we do as well. You know some of the practices that were done with the
other...where the officers died while being part of the Solo Bike Program it's because they
were part of the...an escort detail. For us it's part of our policy that that won't take place.
We don't think that it's necessary to speed to the next traffic light or to the next intersection
for anybody and that was most recently the cause of the fatalities that occurred on Honolulu.
So for us that will part of policy.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So your policy will be none of that parade stuff.
MR. RAMOS: Well, parades are a different story because it's at a low speed, you know, it's just
basically, you know, it's a nice thing to see out there PR but it's going to be essentially for
traffic enforcement. No dignitary escorts, nothing like that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I got to confess. I have a little bit of prejudice. The only
ticket I ever came close to getting in my entire life when I started driving at 15, I came close
to getting a ticket from the Motorcycle Officer, that one guy. I've never forgotten it. But I
understand that we have a real speeding problem and you know your business more than I do
and if you think that that's the way to deal with it. We got to do something. It's bad. We
see it every day. We see red light violations every day. We see all kind of stuff on the road.
I tell you it makes you nuts.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Assistant Chief Ramos, for
being here and way to go asking for all 48 vehicles. Very, very bold. The motorcycles, you
know, I keep asking the Chief hey, when are we going to get motorcycles. Now that we have
it I have a couple questions to help allay anybody who has fears on this. How are the
motorcycles better than a patrol car in speed enforcement?
MR. RAMOS: In many ways you have maneuverability, which is key. Accessibility, which is
another key and the ability...I mean that's the two best I guess things I can present to you.
Also, visibility, you know, they have a better opportunity to hide to catch...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Invisibility.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's right, Chair, yeah, that's what got me started.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's how I got caught over by Tropical Plantation hiding behind
the tree. So I'm going to watch out for you guys there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So your intent is just to use them for speed enforcement in different
places. And how many...I believe I saw--was it four?
MR. RAMOS: We're asking for four patrol officers and a sergeant.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's five.
MR. RAMOS: I'm sorry. Just a sergeant and the five motorcycles.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, and how much are the motorcycles versus a marked car?
MR. RAMOS: Well, total for the five motorcycles it's $175,000, per it's 35,000. For the marked
car it's about--thank you, Greg -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, it's about 12,000...
MR. RAMOS: --...(inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it's about $12,000 left 'cause that's the number I got for the
marked cars. So it's a little bit of a savings. What about Workers Comp is there an issue
with higher Workers Comp? Uh-oh is that something I shouldn't ask? Mr. Ueoka poked his
head right up.
MR. UEOKA: I believe the answer to that question is we're self-insured.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't ask Mr. Ueoka easy questions.
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed.
MR. UEOKA: It's a difficult question for the Chief to answer and I'd rather not get into that right
here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So when...how do we make a decision then if we don't know?
MR. UEOKA: It would be probably a general answer would be acceptable but to get into the
specifics of liability exposure, et cetera, we'd probably prefer to executive session to discuss.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But it looks like to me that it would be a bit cheaper overall
for motorcycle patrol versus a person in a car 'cause they don't have the computer,
obviously, or do they have a smaller?
MR. RAMOS: No, I don't think that's the plan. It's just a radio system.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You're getting some info here so -MR. RAMOS: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --what's the...
MR. RAMOS: There is a cost though associated with the Solo Bike Program and that is the Hazard
Pay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ah, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So how much is that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It is...okay that's a good question.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (Inaudible)...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: 25 percent.
MR. RAMOS: 25 percent of the base salary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For when they're on the bike only?
MR. RAMOS: For when they're on the bike.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And if that's the only thing they do -MR. RAMOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --then they get a 25 percent bump in salary?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch is going to apply.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello, questions in any section? Okay. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Ramos, was there a reduction on our
roadblock patrol? You know the roadblock enforcement.
MR. RAMOS: Oh, roadblock?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
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MR. RAMOS: No, actually there was an increase.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Increase.
MR. RAMOS: I believe last time this was discussed it was about 133 roadblocks. For the
Department our goal is to have 52 a year, which is essentially one a week but with the grants
that we received from the Department of Transportation we're able to spread that around in
all the districts and increase more roadblocks. You know the Department is dedicated to
ensuring, you know, safe roadways when it comes to intoxication.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So when you guys conduct a roadblock you get some Federal and
State funding?
MR. RAMOS: We get Federal funding that's managed through the State of Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And then how much does when you conduct one
roadblock if you were to break it up how much does that cost for our County?
MR. RAMOS: I'm not too sure. I mean I can get that information to you but I can't tell you off the
top of my head.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: How many vehicles do you seem to apprehend at these
roadblocks?
MR. RAMOS: It depends on the location. It's hard to say.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: I don't want to guess but I can have our analyst get that information for you if you
need that to make a decision.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: One of the main reasons why you have these roadblocks is for
traffic enforcement. Isn't it not correct?
MR. RAMOS: The main reason for the roadblock is to educate the public about drinking and
driving, I mean to minimize fatalities that's related to drinking and driving. That's our goal
to keep the County safe so that's our motivation.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Would it be more preferred to have more roadblocks versus
spending money on motorcycles?
MR. RAMOS: Well, roadblocks is...is not part of the daily activity of an officer. It's something
that's done after hours that's why we use the grants to supplement paying for overtime for
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them. The officer's full day eight hours is just spent going from case to case but it's
something that's done outside of their normal eight-hour duties.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So even if they...on a motorcycle even if you apprehend the
suspect you would still have to call in the patrol vehicle to pick that person up -MR. RAMOS: Right, for the transport.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to bring them in for transport.
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So you're just talking about just the ability to maneuver on
the...in the road versus the ability of a normal vehicle, patrol vehicle.
MR. RAMOS: Maneuverability really comes into play when there's a fatality or a bad accident on
the Pali. We've all been stuck in traffic. And for us it's important for us to not only preserve
the evidence but to clear the roadway as soon as possible. You can't do that without getting
to the scene. The motorcycles will allow us to get to the scene very quickly, better than
compared to in a vehicle and it's safer. In a vehicle if we have to go to a scene we have to
turn on our emergency lights, pull people over to the side. Not everybody is paying attention
so then we're looking at time of response. So, I mean, there's a lot of benefits with a
motorcycle.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Do the motorcycle patrol officer get hazardous pay?
MR. RAMOS: Yes, 25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Assistant Chief Ramos, just to be clear, the...your request for the motorcycle
component includes the Police Sergeant, Traffic that was requested?
MR. RAMOS: Yes part of the expansion request.
CHAIR WHITE: Then the others are basically covered by the expansion positions that we gave you
last year that you're asking for funding for this year.
MR. RAMOS: No. We're just asking for the Sergeant's position as an expansion position.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Now, you're not asking for the positions because you already have them -MR. RAMOS: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: --from last year. Okay. They're not specific positions.
MR. RAMOS: Let me explain that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. RAMOS: We have vacant positions right now and some of our positions in Lahaina that have
been vacant for quite some time and we're looking at reorganizing to form this motorcycle
team.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, just remember when you put those motorcycles out on the road, don't watch
for the blue Pilot. Okay. And so then the PSA and the Emergency Services Dispatcher that
you're requesting, are you able to fill those by simply changing some of the vacancies that
you have now?
MR. RAMOS: No. Yeah, there isn't. We can't do that. In fact, all the positions right now for our
dispatchers are needed in Wailuku at the main station. We just need to add that additional
position dispatcher in Molokai as well as the PSA in Lahaina.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions for Police, Members? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that process you shared about equipment of vehicles that's going to
be done shortly then so it won't be a budgetary issue next year.
MR. RAMOS: Absolutely. Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sure your commissioners are supporting this.
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, Chief, with respect to the remaining adjustments made to the Budget,
are you and Mr. Takahashi comfortable with those?
MR. RAMOS: Mr. Chair, I want it all. That's all I can say.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, just to make it clear. What we've done as we've gone through the Budget,
we've looked at what has been spent in previous years, what has been spent year to date, and
we've made adjustments where we feel is appropriate to bring the amount more in line -MR. RAMOS: Understood.
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CHAIR WHITE: --with what was needed so.
MR. RAMOS: Understood.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I remember, Assistant Chief, that when
the Chief was here he was talking about Officer Hodgens' golf cart or is that...he said it was
pretty bad. Are you...it's not a golf cart. It's the Cushman vehicle I believe it is. What's he
using now and is that something that...you didn't mention it in your list of things and I
thought that was pretty...he said it sounded like it was on its last leg.
MR. RAMOS: It is. It's in pretty bad shape and I just want to just say I'll take all the vehicles. We
need all the vehicles. Officer Hodgens does need a replacement. The Cushman is just
dilapidated. Still usable but you have so much use for the trike similar to what Officer
Keith Taguma is using here in Wailuku Patrol in Wailuku District. So that that replacement
is definitely needed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they both have one of each, the trike and the Cushman?
MR. RAMOS: Just the trike. We have a trike right now in Wailuku and Officer Hodgens has a
Cushman that's on its last leg in Lahaina. That's the request to replace that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
MR. RAMOS: Mr. Chair, can I say something?
CHAIR WHITE: Who was that? I'm sorry.
MR. RAMOS: Sorry. I also want to bring up the operations, the reduction in operations for the
Kihei Station... $147,000. And the reason why I want to bring that up is we really don't
know the true cost of the Kihei Station as of yet. We haven't really looked at an entire year
of operations so we feel that we're going to come short, we're going to run short when we go
through an entire year. So we'd like the Council to look at that and consider reinstating that
request.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We will note that. Members, other questions for the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly. You know I always look at the outlying districts
like Hana, Molokai, and Lanai and some of their...the SUVs and other vehicles that you've
requested in this Budget. Are you saying that those are not necessary, you know, SUV for
Hana, SUV for Molokai, you know? You know because you said 16 patrols you're kind of
limited to that but the other vehicles you can live without?
MR. RAMOS: Well, I would say, you know, if I could just say that I would take all the vehicles.
You know Lahaina, Hana, Molokai, Lanai, they all use marked vehicles and we need them.
That's part of the rotation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Right.
MR. RAMOS: That's part of the overall request. So certainly would like to reinstate that to the
Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And these would be vehicles that would be new sent to those
districts not the secondhand like they used to get.
MR. RAMOS: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just want to make sure. I just marking here what you
really need so that when I ask...
MR. RAMOS: Well, I need it all but, yeah, thanks for asking.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Well, you're not going to get it all so.
MR. RAMOS: I know. I understand. I just want to put it out there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm just asking what do you really need. Tell me what you
really need so that I can at least try to convince the Chair. Now that's a bad chair, you know,
that's a hard job, you know.
MR. RAMOS: Yeah, I know. I appreciate that, too. I appreciate your hard work.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm a pussycat.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Pussycat or lion? I think more lion than pussycat. But anyway I
wanted to ask, you know, I used to deal with a fleet of buses and so I'm kind of used to
having a lot of vehicles to deal with. And we had a regular replacement schedule and we
knew that every year we needed to replace x number of vehicles. And I assume then because
of your number of vehicles you're probably on something like that also.
MR. RAMOS: That is correct. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: My concern is and, you know, if you only need what you need that's
fine and I appreciate you're making the gesture of saying well if I have to choose. But I
understand you must have a replacement schedule. And if we don't authorize this time what
will that do in future years? Is that going to escalate what you're going to come back and get
`cause you're going to say okay I'm behind now so now I need more?
MR. RAMOS: Yes it is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And it will catch up with us at some place.
MR. RAMOS: Yes. Yes to all those.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's my only concern, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: The reason...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And I don't know if we should address it but, you know, having
dealt with a vehicle fleet I know what happens.
CHAIR WHITE: The reason for the Chair's complete reduction is that the vast majority of the
purchases happened...they haven't bought them yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: So they will be bought around the end of the fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: So the Chair's reason for feeling somewhat comfortable is that if we were to give
them money again it's likely that the vehicles would all be purchased at the end of 2015's
Budget.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Unless they implement their new system that they're talking about.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, they're buying a whole bunch of vehicles now. So the Chair's thought was
if we don't give them any they can still buy them at the beginning of the Fiscal Year 2016,
but I'm more than comfortable with their suggestion to buy...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Like I said I appreciate it, but I hate to see us get a big bump
somewhere 'cause they're gonna say why we missed? Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I think what they've requested is responsible and I'm certainly comfortable
with it. Other questions, Members? Okay. Just to be clear that we're all comfortable with
the various adjustments other than those that we've discussed relating to the establishment of
the motorcycle group of one Sergeant and five or four Patrol, a request for at least 16 marked
vehicles and the two positions; one the PSA in Lahaina and the Supervising Emergency
Services Dispatcher for Molokai. Is that correct?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What would be your deployment of the five cycles?
MR. RAMOS: Sorry, sir?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What would be your deployment, Chief, of the five cycles like two in
South Maui, three in Central?
MR. RAMOS: It will be all of Maui. It depends on where the need is but they're going to
concentrate in any area, it would be up to the supervisor, so it could be anywhere Upcountry,
Kihei, Lahaina.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, it's a random.
MR. RAMOS: It's a random thing. We'll also address complaints coming from the community and
conduct speed surveys.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I really hope they go after those cell phone users that driving 'cause that
is a disturbing sight.
MR. RAMOS: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If there are no more questions I wanna thank the Department for coming to
assist us this afternoon. Thank you for filling in very well for the Chief.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we'll take a short recess and then we'll move into our next
department. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:24 p.m.
2:31 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . Members, the Chair apologizes we should have covered the Police
CIP before we let them go. So you'll find the first item on Page 43 and the second item on
Page 49. So the first item is the Countywide Police Facilities CIP appropriation and the
request was $395,000. We reduced that to $250,000 based on the available balance that they
still had. So, Assistant Chief, go ahead.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. For the CIP for Maui County we would like to see the
funds reinstated for the footprint for the Molokai Station reinstated as well as the $145,000
request for roofing for the Forensics facility remain in the Budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, you're requesting the full 395 and the amount for the police station at
1 million. Is that correct?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is more to you I think or Mr. Baz. You said in there
Countywide Police Facilities there is a balance. What is that balance?
CHAIR WHITE: The unspent balance from the...this is an annual allotment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: And so we just...we had looked at the amount that was remaining in the fund from
last year. Michele, do you recall what that number was?
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, on our quarterly report ending December 31, 2013, the allotment
balance was at $212,000.
CHAIR WHITE: I thought we had been using the March 31st numbers. Okay. Mr. Baz, can you
look at the balance for us, please.
MR. BAZ: Okay. It will take me a bit but yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: May I ask a question while we're waiting?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, please proceed, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chief, thank you for being here. In regards to the land
acquisition for the Molokai Police, what sort of acreage are you looking at and is that the
only negotiated price where, you know, there are not too many land sales going on and is that
what the property owner is offering and that's it?
MR. RAMOS: I think this estimate came back in August of 2013 so I'm sure there's going to be an
adjustment to the cost of that property. As far as the acreage I don't have that offhand. I do
have in my hand information regarding the vacant lands in that particular area that I can pass
on to you folks.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm sorry what was that?
MR. RAMOS: As far as the acreage for that particular area I have that information.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That your Depaitment is looking at purchasing.
MR. RAMOS: Right. And the particular area is in the industrial area.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. I'm familiar with this.
MR. RAMOS: Right across the plumeria farm.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. And what I'm trying to get at is, you know, have we
done some negotiation to bring the cost down?
MR. RAMOS: I'm not sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair. Member Crivello, from my understanding working with the previous
Assistant Chief who had been working on this project for a while, they had been negotiating
with the landowner. We still haven't gotten an agreed upon price yet but this was the
appraised price of $820,000 that we submitted to...in the Mayor's proposed Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: The balance available in the Countywide Police Facilities is $35,417. They've actual
spent $165,015 and encumbrance is 99,567.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much. Members, further questions on either of these
items? I guess, Mr. Baz, the question I would have is if the appraised value is 820,000 why
is that not the amount requested?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, in addition to the $820,000 in the project sheet, we also are requesting money
for design and a little bit of money for planning.
CHAIR WHITE: And do we have an outline of what is anticipated to be built there? Do we have a
sense of whether the design amount is adequate?
MR. BAZ: Yes. We approximate the total construction cost to be around $2 million at this point.
So $160,000 for design we feel is appropriate.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I was just weighing the two different police stations.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, what size, you know, I know what the current Kaunakakai Station
looks like so but you're anticipating or what the Depai tinent is anticipating is something
double the size, triple size of the current station? 'Cause I mean I just trying to get one sense
of the project.
MR. RAMOS: Yeah. At least double the size of the current station in Kaunakakai. Not quite as big
as Kihei definitely. Double the size.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Good call.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say you made me smile on that one, Chief. But, you know, so
it's something a little bit bigger than the Lanai station?
MR. RAMOS: Maybe yes. Yeah and in a better location for sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 'cause Lanai was I think over 4 million to construct so if you can
build it for 2 I mean you got me sold, you know, for $2 million. In fact I would make you do
more projects if you can do it for that kind of pricing. So, you know, I just trying to get a
sense because I know what Lanai, you know, it cost us to do Lanai.
MR. RAMOS: I really don't have that information for you, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I mean part of us to make, you know, the best decision to
put the right amount of resources -MR. RAMOS: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --is trying to, you know, tighten up the details, yeah, Chief.
MR. RAMOS: I appreciate it that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you can appreciate our need to get some responses from you and the
Department. So the plan is also to consolidate the lots, Mr. Baz or Chief? 'Cause you're
asking us to buy three lots so I guess for build as I understand the Code and whatnot
consolidation has to be done before we can even move to planning and construction.
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, maybe we can do planning but until we get the subdivision
consolidation done we cannot do nothing else.
MR. BAZ: Yeah that's correct. The project...if you look on Page 789 of the Mayor's Proposed
Budget it does detail out the project itself and the timing of it. They plan on doing design
and planning during 2014 Fiscal Year and then construction would be in 2016. So that
leaves a breakdown of time to be able to get all that done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know for me, you know, we just... `cause I support it. I
gave my votes in to support. Molokai has now the new fire station. I mean they asked for a
new police station and then of course Public Works is asking for a whole baseyard
administration facility. And it was kind of interesting to me because part of the Public
Works discussion is I guess some people foresee that that would be the emergency center.
So, kind of maybe, Chief, you could give us comment what is going to be the Molokai
emergency center? Will it be the Police facility, the Fire facility? Is it the Public Works
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facility? You know I mean just help us because I've been getting mixed signals so I don't
know how we're going to operate on Molokai. I'm not sure how we are going to operate on
Molokai. I mean I'm sure Ms. Crivello knows how we're going to operate but I'm not sure
so if you could help me.
MR. RAMOS: You know what I really don't have that information. What I would ask if you give
me some time to get that information to you to help you make an informed decision on this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: I would appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because, you know, if you say, you know, the policy with the other
departments we are going to be the headquarters for emergency operations that's why for
communication da da da. This is part of what we're going to ask to retro...to fit the new
building. Okay, we can kind of connect the dots.
MR. RAMOS: Well, I can tell you that the function of the Police Department that I know for sure is
definitely for our patrol officers to do their work, to dispatch from that location, to brief in
that area. Also have a dispatch center in there because Molokai has a separate Public Safety
Answering Point. It's called a PSAP where we can receive 911 calls. The County of Maui
has actually is the only county in the. State that has two PSAPs. Molokai is one of them. So
that is also part of the plan.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that's the advantage that will be in your facility that
secondary communication component -MR. RAMOS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --especially for emergency purposes.
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your responses. I appreciate it. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? I don't know whether this came--oh, this came from
the Department--Pages 13...Page 12, 13, and 14 are the sheets that provide the calculation of
the value of the comparable lots and I can't read any of the numbers on that that sheet.
Maybe if you provide me a clear copy of just those three pages. The rest of 'em are just fine.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. You bet.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? And I'm assuming that you'll be agreeable to a
proviso that the $1 million would be provided with the understanding that only...that no
more than 820,000 can be spent on the land.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I can speak for them too and say yes. We will have to come back to
the Council for acquisition anyway. So you'll have another stab at it...the resolution for
acquisition.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other questions? Seeing none, I'll thank you
again for being here. Sorry for the confusion over the CIPs. Members, we'll move into our
review of the Liquor Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got to lighten the mood. Everybody get so uptight. Oh, my
God.

DEPARTMENT OF LIQUOR CONTROL
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, we're getting started. I wanna welcome Director Silva.
Good afternoon.
MR. SILVA: Thank you, Chair White and members of the Budget and Finance Committee. I'm
Frank Silva, Director of Department of Liquor Control, and we're here this afternoon to
request that you not cut those positions that is on...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, I'm sorry to interrupt. If you could use the microphone a little
bit better. Thank you, Director, it will be appreciated. Thank you.
MR. SILVA: So we're here to request that you not cut those positions. The position--I'm sorry with
me is Georgette Tyau--she's our Administrative Officer, Budget Officer, you name it. In the
Gallery is Kari Yoshizawa. She's our acting Chief of Enforcement Section. The deletion of
that list that is intended to be cut or being considered to cut is our entire Enforcement
Section. Getting rid of the Enforcement Section would be cause for some licensees dancing
in the street and of course if they don't have a dance floor that would be a violation. But
we...it would cause deregulation. Really. Anyway, let me let Georgette explain to you how
the list came about.
MS. TYAU: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon.
MS. TYAU: Before we start I just wanted to give a brief overview of how we're funded. If the goal
here is to save taxpayers' money the deletion of these positions and the reduction is in direct
contradiction to that. We're solely funded by Liquor License Fees. We're funded by the
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people we regulate. So the only people who would benefit from this reduction would be the
licensees themselves. The other thing would be because we pay 70 percent of salaries into
the General Fund you'd be taking away about $200,000 that could be used for one of those
programs you guys are looking for money. I just wanted to clear up the misconception that
these positions are not filled because we don't care. Being with the Department for 20 years
I can tell you that everyone in there knows how important the enforcement of these liquor
licensees are. And being a resident of Maui and a mother driving on the road with my
children, I can tell you that I'm very concerned that an industry that made over $298 million
in gross liquor sales last year alone would go unregulated. There is no cost benefit to the
taxpayers but make no doubt there is a cost to not having regulation. The other thing is, you
know, at one time we were filled. Our Enforcement Division was fully staffed. The
challenge began when our long-time employees started retiring and to hire people and get
people with that same work ethic, as past generations it's hard. We fill; they leave. We hire,
they don't show up on the first day and then we're bound by Civil Service Commission rules.
So half of these positions listed right now have become vacant within the last six months. So
we're not even being given the opportunity to fill them. When we were here last year, and I
can address each individual position that was on the list last year...
CHAIR WHITE: You don't need to go into each detail.
MS. TYAU: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I think everybody has the vacancy list and we can see.
MS. TYAU: Well, I just wanted to say that we did exhaust the previous list. It's good for a year but
it had already been extended for a year. So by the time it was time to fill again, people had
jobs, whatever reasons they don't want to take the position. But basically we exhausted the
last list and we requested open recruitment for the Trainee and I in November. The list just
became available this month because recruitment takes time. On the two Liquor Control
Officer III positions the 7 and the 14, well, right now you're seeing it as a III and a Trainee,
when we were here last year those were the positions that we fill with in house promotion.
You will never recruit at LC III because of minimum qualifications. We would always
recruit as a Trainee or a I. At that time, we were waiting for qualified applicants. Well, since
then in October we've had three resignations for the potential applicants that would fill those
positions. So we had to rethink what we were going to do with these positions so technically
they just became vacant in November also because we had to redescribe one of the positions
LC-007 to do special investigations because as of this point we have no one because of the
retirements. And then we had to downgrade one of the Ills to a Trainee so we could actually
recruit but as of right now the LC-007 would be our Special Investigations Officer that does
Police fatalities for example. I just wanted to say also that as of this time our Enforcement
Division consists of an LCO IV who is our Chief, our Operation Supervisor who's a III, and
one field Liquor Control Officer. So, we're talking one field person for over 450 licensees
on three different islands in an industry that generated over $298 million in gross liquor sales
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last fiscal year. So I think you can see what it would...what would happen should these
positions not, we'll not be able to given a chance to fill them.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Hokama followed by Mr. Guzman.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How often does the Department send inspectors or reviewers to like
Lanai or Molokai Districts? Once a quarter? Monthly?
MR. SILVA: Not monthly but more than once a quarter. We send our training officer over there to
do testing for the hotels both on Molokai and Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. And when you say testing, Director, that is to see if they
would...not be, not unaware with the current liquor laws, sales to minors, that kind of
testing?
MR. SILVA: Yeah. It's a certification test. You got to pass. If you pass the test you get a
certification card that's good for four years and you can also be a manager of a licensed
premises.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's the service that is already within the license fees they pay
to you or is there additional fees or inspection...
MR. SILVA: For the card...for the class and the card it's $10 for the exam and $10 for training so
to get certified it costs you $20.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that's all part of the Liquor Department Special Revenues.
MR. SILVA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Yes, Georgette, how many I guess number
one, what is the cost for the licensee to obtain the license -MS. TYAU: Liquor license?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --yeah, liquor license -MS. TYAU: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --per licensee?
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MS. TYAU: Okay. Every licensee the cost of a Liquor License is a basic fee, which is minimal.
For example a dispenser, general is $600 for a year, a hotel I believe is 1,200 and a
percentage of their gross liquor sales.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. What's the percentage of the gross liquor?
MS. TYAU: This year the percentage is 72 cents for every $100 that they make in gross liquor
sales.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay.
MS. TYAU: And I did do an estimate of what it would be next year versus with the reduction and
without it and the difference would be about 18 cents savings to the licensee for every $100
of gross liquor sales.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Eighteen cents -MS. TYAU: Eighteen cents.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --is the savings for the licensee.
MS. TYAU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: For a $290 million.
MS. TYAU: $298 million industry last fiscal year alone.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And how many licensees do we have in Maui County?
MS. TYAU: Right now we're at about 453, which is the most we've ever had since I've been there.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And, Chair, I know that for a fact that our liquor
regulations is probably one of the most stringent in the nation. And so we're dealing with an
enforcement issues here and for me to somehow compromise that is very devastating for our
community. They also work with the Prosecutors Office. The Prosecutors Office does
prosecute these liquor violations and what goes into all of that is making sure that these
investigators or these agents do their job well and report it. And so that when they do come
up for the Liquor Commission on the judiciary part of it, it's very important that we do have
trained and experienced agents out there. I know they also deal with decoys, which are
undercover personnel and so that also takes an additional amount of time. So, I'm not sure
where you're going with this but 18 cents per -CHAIR WHITE: Let me...
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --it's not much of a savings if we're going to...
CHAIR WHITE: Let me explain the Chair's position a little bit more. I'm not sure where the
Department is getting their math but we have 20 Liquor Control Officer positions now. And
the...if you look on the vacancy list there are...there are six positions that are noted. If you
look at...it's on Page 7 of the vacancy list and, you know, it may be that we have problems
with the vacancy list and we've had some indication that there are different evaluations of
various positions. But if you look at about four lines up from the bottom, the Chief Liquor
Control Officer has been vacant since--this is what we're given and this is what the Chair
responded to--is a position that there is no request to fill which is what NRF stands for and
the position has been vacant since 2005. The next one down is, second from the bottom,
LC-007 Liquor Control Officer, no request to fill. It's been vacant since April 30 of 2012.
The next one is the top of the following page LC-0014 vacant since August of 2012. Next
one down LC-0018 has been vacant since August 27th of 2011 and 0026 has been also vacant
since November 15th of 2011, and the Trainee position has been vacant since April of 2009.
So the Chair...the Chair's proposal simply removes some of those positions that have been
vacant for that long, feeling that there may not be a need for them if they're...if they've been
unfilled for that length of time. So the reason I've asked the Department of Personnel
Services to come after the Department of Liquor Control is to get a better understanding of
how we can and cannot use this list. Because what they may be saying is correct, but the
Chair's not interested in limiting control, but the Chair as you have seen over the last couple
of weeks is not willing to leave pockets of money whether it's coming from licensees or from
taxpayers. And I would point out that the notion that this money is going to the County as
overhead, that's correct but with that overhead comes the responsibility for paying all the
various things into OPEB and the various things into the ERS, and so forth. So if we are
reducing the overhead we're also reducing our long-term costs at a small concern for the
short term. So the Chair is not interested in limiting...limiting the ability for them to do their
job. It just appears to me that they're doing quite well without a certain number of the
positions. And it's...so, you know, as I said the Chair is...this is a opening position and the
Chair is willing to consider other, you know other approaches. So, I guess one of the
questions I have for the Department is whether or not they're comfortable or concerned with
the other adjustments that were made to the Budget regarding other services, professional
services, transportation, and so forth. There's a number of...there's six different items there.
So, Director, if you could respond to that.
MS. TYAU: Can I also respond though to the listing that you just went through with the data
vacancy?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we'll cover that with Mr. Hiromoto. I think it's clear to us that you guys have
a problem with the accuracy and, you know, we'll hear from Mr. Hiromoto how we can, how
we can use that list so.
MS. TYAU: Well, as far as the other operations go, when a department is going to budget they're
going to budget on what they think they're going to be. So this budget is presented on
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historical. If we're fully staffed this is what we would need. Our budget is actually $50,000
less than last year if you were to remove the Collective Bargaining increases that we have no
control over.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Do you have any concerns with the specific reductions? They're based on
the level of expenditure that you sustained in this...
MS. TYAU: Well, all of it just goes with the vacancies, that's the reason they're not being used
right now. The air fare, the training, everything.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know I have a question, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the inspectors, I recall at one time, Director, that you mentioned
that we're one of the maybe only county in the State that assesses cruise boats liquor license
fees and that we also inspect. I may be wrong, I thought that was something we did and I
thought that was a good thing to ensure that those that drink at the cruise ships that are
parked in our waters and when they disembark their people, you know. Again I ask you
because I thought we assessed those cruise ships and require them to have a Maui County
liquor license if they're going to park in our waters -MR. SILVA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and serve liquor in our waters.
MR. SILVA: Yeah, we do that. We regulate all of the...even the ones that park outside on the
Lahaina roadway. If they come into Maui waters they secure a license from us.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And would one of your inspectors periodically also board the ship and
check up because they're a licensee?
MR. SILVA: Yes. And we do...we haven't in a while because I assume that most of 'em have
already gotten their certification cards. And so they have to know the rules in Maui County
also.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
MR. SILVA: If I can respond to something that Councilmember Guzman said, the fact that Maui is
known as one of the most stringent and one of the better departments in the United States
actually. I'm past president of the National Conference of State Liquor Administrators and I
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deal with all of the other executives from the other states and I can tell you for a fact that we
are one of the best.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would agree with that. I think the enforcement is very, very well done,
and the question is what level of staffing is required if they're doing a good job with fewer
bodies than are shown on the list.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you mentioned Mr. Silva that you haven't gone out to
the ships for a while 'cause you assume that they have the certification. Isn't part of that
from what I understand that also, you know, just getting enough people to go out there when
they come is also a problem?
MR. SILVA: That's the truth. We don't have the troops to cover.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So there's a example of not having, you know, we think we
doing a good job. We don't know.
MR. SILVA: Well, one of our main functions, not main function -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SILVA: --but one of our important functions is also regulating the noise. Not too long ago we
had this big thing up in Kalama Village and it took a long time to mitigate with the residents.
We don't even have the guys to go out there and regulate noise anymore. We don't have two
people that we can put together at any one time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Silva.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions, Members? Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, it's my understanding that basically the...because of the
body count or the overhead that the Department has to pay for, part of the cost is shouldered
onto the licensee. And then from there I believe 70 percent goes to the General Fund. I think
that's my understanding. Is that correct?
MR. SILVA: Seventy percent...70 percent of the A Account.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, of the A Account.
MR. SILVA: Salaries.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's the normal personnel overhead -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Personnel.
CHAIR WHITE: --personnel overhead charge. Yeah that goes for specific things like their health
care, their retirement, and so forth. So, it's not as though that's, you know, monies that are
available for us to utilize so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So basically they're somewhat paying for their own employees.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Yeah, the licensees are paying all the fringe and so forth so there is...that's
worked into the fee to pay that overhead charge to the County to cover actual expenses.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Alright.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What you're saying is, and I think we all know the answer but
the entire Department is really taken care of by fees paid by the licensee.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And not County taxes, not RPT, not anything.
CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is one of those funds that's self-sufficient in the regard of
what's brought in pays for everything and at times we get, we get leftovers to do some
programs like what Chair Baisa wanted and things of that nature, education on drinking and
all that. Is that correct?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MS. TYAU: Wherever they decide to use for the General Fund we have not.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There is money going into the General Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, no it's not quite true. There's money available for them to use for some
limited training purposes of licensees and of, you know, those folks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: There's no contribution into the General Fund for the purposes that Ms. Baisa has
been fighting for. That's why last year -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah but there's money that goes into the General Fund not
for that purpose. Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: No, but the only money that goes into the General Fund -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Overhead.
CHAIR WHITE: --is based on the amount necessary for us to put aside for health care, for
retirement, and for OPEB, and other personnel fringes. So it doesn't...to say that it's going
into the General Fund and it's available for us to use is not correct. It's simply covering the
actual cost of employment of the Liquor Control Officers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So my question then becomes what happens if there's more
money?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we've gone through this before. What happens is that each year there has
been an excess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: And it gets returned to...not returned; it gets offset by them adjusting the next
year's fee based on this year's overage.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And they can keep, they take 20 percent out of the total and they adjust the fees
accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So it behoove us to make sure that this Department gets as
much as they need so that we're not returning money back to the licensee who may not be
regulated as the way we should have them regulated. That's all I've got to say about that.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I believe in one of the meetings, one of
your meetings you mentioned that there was a...you had done a study on the number of
officers versus licensees from, on the different counties. Do you have that information?
CHAIR WHITE: It was from a long, long time ago but the ratio...and the Department has stated
that the numbers don't match up that way.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: But there was a much larger number of licensees per employee or inspector on
Oahu than there is here.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, can I make one like observation is that if this...the Liquor
Department here is based on enforcement and at least there's some monies coming to the
County when they go out and do their enforcement. As opposed to MPD when they go out
and make tickets and if they do their enforcement, all the money goes to the State Judiciary
and we don't see a single cent, but at least in this capacity we are getting something, some
type of benefit package back in terms of paying the, you know, salaries and the fringe
benefits. And we also use our resources in the Prosecutors Office to prosecute. So in a sense
we're double dipping in some ways. You know we're paying our prosecutors. We're also
paying our liquor inspectors. So we are getting something out of it. You know that's as
opposed to MPD all the tickets and violations goes to the State and we don't see a single
cent. So that's just, you know, my observation. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So where do the...where do the fines go in Liquor? Do any of them go to the
Judiciary as they do with the...
MR. SILVA: No, it goes to the Education Fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions for the Department? Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Who has access to the Education Fund?
MS. TYAU: The money can be used and this is by State law for the education of licensees.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Actually, how much of that Education Fund gets used -- I'm just
curious -- more or less?
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MS. TYAU: Because it's really strict I believe that just by historical numbers it was like 47,000 one
fiscal year, the last fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Wow. And what does that entail?
MS. TYAU: The off island education. The program that we do liquor education with.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So you travel or you bring people or how does that work?
MS. TYAU: We normally travel to service the other islands and to different locations on Maui
whether it be Hana, Kihei, Kapalua, whoever requests on site.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Wow. That's pretty hefty but it's nice to know. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions for Liquor? Seeing none, I'd like to thank the
Department for being here and help us get a clearer understanding. And, Members, we'll be
in recess until 3:25. Recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:11 p.m.
3:32 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene.
And, Members, before we get into the questions, review for Department of Personnel
Services, Staff located a 2012 response from the Liquor Depainnent regarding the number of
licensees and staffing. And so, Mr. Couch, if you want to take these...if you can calculate
this for us, the Department of Liquor in Maui I guess we have now 452 I believe she said.
There was 434 back in 2012 and 19 Liquor Control Officers and I counted 20 on our sheet.
So that's roughly...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: About 23.
CHAIR WHITE: About 23. Oahu has 1,379 licensees and 40 Inspectors.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thirty-four and a half.
CHAIR WHITE: And so we have less of a load. Actually, Mr. Couch, if you can take the 341/2 and
apply it to the 434 what does that give us?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 15,000.
CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Divide 34 into 434.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you got me under pressure now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 12.6, 12.7.
CHAIR WHITE: So 12.7 is what we would need to have to match the staffing level on Oahu. So -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --even with the adjustments and, you know, as I said I'm not...I'm not taking a
hard and fast position on that. I believe we would still be way over Oahu. Yeah,
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I'm not going to be arguing with any kind of point
at this juncture but remember we do have three islands and what I call one of the remote
areas like Hana. And Oahu is very concentrated. Very concentrated.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. That's a very good point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So let's, you know, just so that we know that the public
understands there are some different dynamics in this whole issue. I understand your stance.
I have mine. We're going to hash it out after this but there's a concentrated effort in Oahu.

DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL SERVICES
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's a very good point. Oahu the vast majority of it is in a fairly narrow
area. Okay. Members, questions for the Department of Personnel Services?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can they explain the list?
CHAIR WHITE: There was a question yesterday regarding the difference between a position and an
E/P and I believe all of the Members have looked at this list similarly, and if there is a
position number and an FTE assigned to it that's an E/P. And Mr. Baz had a slightly
different interpretation than that. So that's one question. And the other is whether or not the
issues that were brought up by the Department of Liquor Control were valid in saying that
these position that are shown as having been vacant for two to three years and in some cases
seven or eight years that they actually are not...they have not been vacant that long. Maybe
you could share with us how you track vacancies and how the list is generated.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, Members, good afternoon. Lance Hiromoto, Director of Personnel
Services. Let's take a look at the first, I mean the second question on the Liquor Control
Officer vacancies. This is what we have in our system as the last time in the vacant column
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or the column that's titled vacant, that is the...our record of the last time an individual was
assigned that position. It...
CHAIR WHITE: Or left that position, right?
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. HIROMOTO: When he left that position. A department could fill that position on a temporary
assignment basis or a temporary exempt fill in that vacant position and we wouldn't know
that or we wouldn't record that. We would record only the last time or when the last person
left that position.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If they filled it with a fulltime employee then it would show that it was no
longer vacant. If I'm understanding you correctly.
MR. HIROMOTO: No, if the department decides to fill it for example via temporary assignment it
would still show as vacant on this report.
CHAIR WHITE: What I'm saying is that if they filled it with a person not on a temporary
assignment then it would show up as filled.
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct. Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what that would indicate is that some of these position are currently
filled with temporary assignments from other positions. So that maybe the other positions
that are truly vacant rather than the one shown.
MR. HIROMOTO: It could be. And depattnients may do that as a method of training their staff to
gain experience in that higher level position.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. And we want to have them have that flexibility. But I guess the question is
I don't think I'm the only one but I've always felt like we can depend on this for decision
making but it sounds like there's another level of challenge with that. How would you
suggest we do this next year?
MR. HIROMOTO: You know what we can do and we've been thinking about it is we'll
divide...this is a spreadsheet that we've developed so maybe we can sort it out by
departments, we'll send it to the depaitments maybe prior to Budget Session and if they have
any...if the department has any questions or believes that some of this data is incorrect then
we can try and resolve that prior to Budget Session perhaps.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
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MR. HIROMOTO: Excuse me.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Go ahead.
MR. HIROMOTO: We also send this up to Budget Office to Sandy's office so he also, you know,
takes up...I think he came out with his own list which may show different circumstances I
guess in developing the list.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. My staff takes the vacancy list that's produced by
Department of Personnel Services and applies the...what our Budget Details are for funded
and authorized E/P positions and tries to do a correlation there so that we can determine
which positions are even though they may be on the list may not have an E/P assigned to
them. Then we also contact the departments for any discrepancies in that and so what we
produce in our Budget Directors Implementation, Quarterly Implementation Report that gets
submitted to Council is kind of a scrubbed vacancy list. It's scrubbed meaning filtered and
trying to get best information to you as possible.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So would it be possible for us to get the updated version of that just prior to
Budget or is one generally issued just prior to Budget?
MR. BAZ: We do it quarterly and so we just finished the 3rd quarter report. I think I got to check
and see if it got transmitted to Council already but I think the departments had until I think
end of April to get us the information so I think we're just still compiling it. It's done
quarterly. I suppose we could take some effort in February to--it takes about three weeks to
work with the departments so in February we could start working with them on...we can get
a report from Personnel and start working on that with the depai tments and get it to you
hopefully by the time we submit the Budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. BAZ: One of the things that we don't know is or we didn't know up until very recently is the
times when the depaitments did temporary filling of positions with emergency hires. There
was a little bit of a disconnect there, and so the Director of Personnel Services and I worked
on that and he was very gracious to help fixing that situation so that we know where
emergency hires are being filled now.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions? Okay.
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MR. HIROMOTO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. HIROMOTO: You asked me another question with regard to the difference between E/P and
these positions. I think what we've determined is that the E/P is authorized by Council.
Positions are filled or are established by the Administration. I guess analogy that I think I
can share. I don't know how far it will go but if you look at an E/P as a body and the
position as the clothes. And so they both can exist.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Try that again.
MR. HIROMOTO: They both can exist at the same time but, you know, you need an E/P to do work
but they both can exist at the same time. The position is established and is abolished by the
Mayor by Charter so until he does that even if there is no E/P authorized by Council or is,
you know, is not authorized by Council, that position still exists in our system until we
periodically send a list to the Mayor and recommend that these types of positions are
abolished. So they can exist separately but the Administration or the departments can do
nothing without an E/P associated with that position. After that the analogy falls apart but.
CHAIR WHITE: Well thank you for that.
MR. BAZ: And Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: My staff just notified me that they were doing some final discussions with the
departments and getting more information and it will be ready tomorrow morning. So I'll
bring it down tomorrow.
CHAIR WHITE: That will be very helpful. Thank you. Members, does that answer your questions
on that part? Any questions on Personnel Services?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So after hearing Mr. Hiromoto in regards to Administration can
do the abolishment of positions, that is not our jurisdiction then. We are solely affirming or
not E/Ps. Is that clear? Is that what I'm hearing, Mr. Hiromoto?

-96-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

MR. HIROMOTO: Chair. That is my understanding, the Council has the authority to authorize
E/Ps, Administration creates the position, but like I mentioned before a position is pretty
much useless without an E/P
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. HIROMOTO: --assigned to it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I kind of see it as the title or position is there. The
namesake is there but until we appropriate the money or the person, the salary to fund the
body to fill the clothes, the position and title then it's just there, an empty shell and there's a
title and a line that says what it is. So that's kind of so, Chair, in your suggestions then
you're looking at these empty positions that have been for awhile to say well, it seems like
it's no longer needed or think...business has been running quite fine without these positions
being filled or.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's kind of the idea, right?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I guess the other part of that question, Mr. Hiromoto, is on this list where
we show an FTE for me that's a fulltime equivalent. Does that mean that this...this shows
this position is assigned this level of E/P or not?
MR. HIROMOTO: I think initially when we created the position that's what was on the request
from the depaament that it was like a half-time position or a fulltime position. But with
regard to its relationship to E/P I think that's what it was at the beginning or when we created
the position. I think the Budget Director's vacancy report would be more of the correlation
between a position and a E/P. This is more like the clothes.
CHAIR WHITE: So this is a clothes list.
MR. HIROMOTO: It should be associated or it once was at least associated with an E/P.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Baz, I'm assuming from your scrubbing that you'll provide us
just...your list includes E/Ps or positions with E/Ps. Is that correct?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Our list is positions that have E/Ps assigned to them.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And yours shows vacant E/Ps -MR. BAZ: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --or vacant positions with E/Ps assigned to them.
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MR. BAZ: Yes where the clothes, the body, the hair.
CHAIR WHITE: People with clothes.
MR. BAZ: It's a body with clothes just no brain yet. Just to add to the analogy there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, and then we had quite lengthy discussions in regards to
redescribing, transfer, you know, all that situation happening. So I guess since we have
Mr. Hiromoto here if you can I don't know somehow bring more clarity -CHAIR WHITE: I think that's a very important question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to that, because I think, Chair, you were also hinting towards,
well, if you have these positions or E/P whatever if you can redescribe to something that you
need 'em for 'cause they're sitting here not being filled. So that's where it's getting all like
okay what are we talking about again. But I think if, and I guess it's not easy but they've
been doing it here and not there and anyways. There's a way for maybe Mr. Hiromoto if he's
been following our discussion in regards to that particular issues.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hiromoto.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, the position, when we look at a position, a position is a group of duties
and responsibilities. It does not have to have a body necessarily attached to it. It can be a
vacant position for example but it is a bunch of duties and responsibilities that the department
determines they put together and they need to have this done. So they write all this down on
a position description. They attach it to what's called a Request for Position Action. The
director signs it; it goes up to Budget Office. Budget Office checks whether there was
Council approval for that E/P for appropriations. It goes to the Managing Director. The
Managing Director looks at it, determines whether that looks okay to him in organizationally,
then it comes down to our Department. We look at it, we create a audit folder. It gets
assigned to a specialist. The specialist then conducts an audit. Either it's a desk audit where
it could be just a routine reallocation or a routine creation of a position such as a Police
Officer I or a Liquor Control Officer Trainee, a creation of those positions or it could be
reallocation, of a Liquor Control Officer II to a Liquor Control Officer I. Those simple
reallocations can be done at the specialist's desk. Others may take a little longer. It may
even involve one or several visits to the work site. For example we're now working with
Public Works on the new paving crew. That's a new type of function that the County is
embarking on. So the specialist spends a lot of time with Public Works, Highways. Looks at
the type of equipment and determines what classification that position should be. So, if a
department puts in for example an expansion position for an Equipment Operator N just for
an example. Our specialist goes and checks whether that is...that should be an Equipment
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Operator IV. Does the equipment that is assigned to that position represent the heavy
equipment that is representative of an Equipment Operator IV class? You know it could,
when we go out there we could look and say that equipment is more of a Equipment Operator
III class. It's just a backhoe. It's not a road grader or a tandem truck. So we classify it that
way. We conclude the audit that way. Once that is done, we notify the department of our
preliminary findings. They can contest it. If they're all okay with that we establish that
position with that classification and the department then submits a personnel action to put
that position and that classification and associated pay all into our human resource
information system. Then the department or we then can go out and recruit for it. If it is
something within the series like the Liquor Control Officer we probably, I would encourage
our specialist to start ahead of the time to recruit. If it's something that's brand new like for
example the paving crew and we don't have a class like that in the County of Maui and we
have to create a class, that takes a little bit more time because of equal pay for equal work
laws, civil service laws. We need to check with all the other jurisdictions, make sure that if
they have a class that is equal that we price it equally. We establish the class and then the
department through that personnel action first needs to establish the class in our...create the
position in our human resource information system, then we go out, yeah, like I mentioned
go out and recruit for it and fill the position. So that's the entire process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that process can take average or it's all dependent I guess
but in your guesstimation?
MR. HIROMOTO: I think when we took a look at our stats, I think it ranged like I think the median
was about 18 days, working days but that's just the median. I think the...there were many,
there were some...it depends on, you know, what the complexity of the audit is whether the
class exists in the County of Maui already. But it can go out to, you know, several months
before we can create and establish the class. And of course if it involves a reorganization,
our Department is bound by Statute to consult with the various or the respective unions and
that process oftentimes takes months.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. HIROMOTO: So all that has to be done before we can even fill the position or even create the
position.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not only time but how much does it cost to create a new position
for crying out loud?
MR. HIROMOTO: You mean by just labor, labor cost?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, labor, whatever cost.
MR. HIROMOTO: I guess again it varies because, you know, some positions are already
established like Liquor Control Officer Trainee. That shouldn't take very long. And we
have positions like the paving crew which we don't even, you know, we don't have here in
the County of Maui. That we need to go out and research. We need to research what type of
equipment they operating, things like that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But there's pavement control operators on another island, you
would think that they would just take the position over and tweak it if you needed to.
MR. HIROMOTO: That is what we do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, the other question is I think Ms. Cochran kind of
touched on it but I just wanted to see what...how...if we say okay, we noticed through your
vacancy list that there's a department A--I'm not going to use any names so I don't get
anybody upset and Mr. Baz in trouble. There's Depai tinent A that has what we see is a list
of vacant E/Ps and say we're going to take two E/Ps from that department and we're going to
add two E/Ps to department B. Is that...that's something that we're trying to want to do with
this list. Can we do that with this list or with a list...another list that you can give us?
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, Member Couch, again the list that we have here is a position vacancy
report. It is important for us to maintain position control especially when we look at
organizations. So we need to know what positions the department has and why for example
they're asking for a supervisor when there's no subordinates, things like that. So we need
something like this to do our audits, our classification audits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well that's not what I'm asking. I'm asking for some sort of tool
we could use so that again... so we don't get somebody in trouble or pitting one department
against another. If we say, you know what, we're going to take two positions from here, we
want to put 'em over there. Is there a report we can do that? Because that's the only thing
we are allowed to do by Charter is to remove or add E/Ps, but we don't want to say we're
going to take two E/Ps from department C and they don't have any vacancies although the
report kind of shows that they do. I don't know. Is there a report that we can get that says
this is an E/P, this is a position and it's vacant, and it's been vacant for this long?
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. Member Couch, the list that is going to be provided tomorrow...the list
that was provided in January as of December 31st those are the lists that would be probably
most what you're looking for. And I was just going through it right now, like I said it's still
be finalized but there are also listed in there just so that you have a correlation of the
positions that are in the Personnel Services report and the E/P. We do clarify which ones
have been deleted in the Fiscal Year '11 Budget, ones that got deleted in Fiscal Year '13
Budget, which ones are unfunded, you know, stuff like that. So, you'll see that in the list.
And then I mean it's really the body's choice of -- 100 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. BAZ: --moving I mean leaving an E/P in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What we're trying to avoid, what I would be trying to avoid would
be to cut some positions out of a department that there are actually bodies in those positions.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, or a body shortly going to be filled.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or right.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In order to make it easier for, you know, you guys 'cause then we
can say alright now department C is going to get...we're going to add their E/P count by two
and then you guys can deal with the. Now, you told me how long it could take. Have you
guys ever done a study on how much money it cost to come up with a new position?
MR. HIROMOTO: No, we have not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That would be very interesting to know. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just to contribute. You know as a manager yourself I know you
know this. It is much better to try to retain then to go through replacing people. The cost of
recruitment is high as well as training and it can be very, very expensive, sometimes almost
as much as the cost of the new employees. So I would like to see us work on retention.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions regarding the redescription reallocation process? Mr. Hiromoto,
in some cases we've heard that departments have a very tough time filling positions, and I
don't know whether those are due to or what type of issues that is due to. Do you have a
sense of how often it is the qualification level versus the pay versus the type of shift they're
having to work? Do you have a sense of how many positions you have...how many or what
type of position are the most difficult to fill?
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, I think it just varies. Some of the IT I understand are recognized as hard
to fill so we've...for cases where pay is an issue we've been recruiting with what we call
above the minimum allowing the department to negotiate pay with the applicant. And that is
for a lot of classes. We've done that with...we currently have it with the IT classes, almost
all of the engineering classes. I believe some of the planning, planner classes. So when it is
with regard to pay we have a mechanism to allow the department to hire above the minimum.
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Other than that I don't know what the...I do recognize that, you know, since we have
applicants from out of state that departments have indicated that the cost of living perhaps in
the County or in Hawaii is prohibitive for them and they see a lot of people returning. That's
what we see.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions regarding the two positions
recommended by the Chair for deletion or any of the concerns about...any concerns about
the operating expenses that we've adjusted? Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I don't know if you've noticed that we've
got...I mean you noticed that we had to delete the two...or it's suggested that we're going to
delete the two Human Resource Specialist Trainees. And I think the Chair's rationale at that
time was, you know, you haven't used very much overtime, why not see if you can catch the
workload by getting some overtime in and then possibly lowering the workload so we don't
have to add more positions. What's your response to something like that?
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, Member Couch, I have two responses for that. I think one I was
surprised to see the low number in the actuals spent, because I do see my staff still in the
office oftentimes after 4:30 when we shut the office door. And it's because they've been
putting in for comp time which is not reflected in the, as I understand, in this line item. So
they have been putting in overtime doing their work. The second part about that is I think
overtime is good for specific events like unplanned projects or, you know, things that just
come up. I don't particularly would advocate for overtime to be scheduled into a person's
workweek. I know that would result in burnout and probably even lower productivity and
more errors. So I personally don't like my staff to be working too much overtime but I think
what we have already been allocated is sufficient. And I really don't...if I had the positions I
don't really need the additional 12,500 in overtime.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As you well know that a position is much more than 12,000 in
overtime so that's why we're trying to do the balance.
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct. But I'm saying that I don't normally advocate overtime as being
something that is scheduled into someone's work. I think it's good for projects and it's
something, you know, nothing that is routinely given out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So what kind of value or you're getting comp time then you approving?
MR. HIROMOTO: How many hours?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, because I mean, you know, for us we still got to pay the
compensation so for me it doesn't make difference. What makes difference is when they
take the comp time.
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I've heard Mr. Machida of the ERS, their employees I guess
through their process is required to take it in the year they earn it. So there's no concern
about what is the value 20 years down the road. Is that something your department...how
does your department deal with comp time?
MR. HIROMOTO: I guess...my staff is excluded from Collective Bargaining so but they cannot
have anything less than Collective Bargaining and I think we would probably, view anything
less than the max, the cap for CTO for bargaining unit employees as what our employees
should have. I think I do monitor the CTO balances. I have informed staff that get close to
the cap that they need to take time off using CTO and not vacation and they've been doing
that. And I can do that because my staff is excluded from Collective Bargaining.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And for the other departments it is the adjustment would need to be
made through a Collective Bargaining agreement.
MR. HIROMOTO: And there are caps for Collective Bargaining.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right, right. But not when they are required to take it, right?
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would have to be a bargaining negotiable item or issue
...(inaudible)...
MR. HIROMOTO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I know the results of this financial impact. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And I wanted to say that, you
know, I understand where Mr. Hiromoto is coming from in terms of OT. You know there
seems to be in many departments where OT has become such a part of, you know,
everybody's normal workweek. And so, in many depai tments people earn as much in OT
almost as much as they earn in salary. But I think it's dangerous, I really think it's dangerous
because sometimes too much OT, the person is fatigued and I don't know if that's a good
idea. Also, you know, we're talking about retention and maybe particularly the clerical type
- 103 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

employees. You know that work is so intense. After sitting here the last couple weeks, you
know, with our heads in these books I know how exhausted I am and that's the kind of stuff
that they're dealing with is heavy duty paperwork and they probably really look forward to
going home at the end of the day. But I share the concern that Mr. Hokama has about CTO
because, you know, it piles up and at some point we're either going to pay or give it to them.
So, I don't know if we're getting ahead but I certainly understand where you're coming from
about OT. You know the other day I just happened to...I wasn't eavesdropping I passed by
and a conversation was going on and it was a parent talking to a child on the phone and
trying to explain why she couldn't be home. And, you know, people work here for eight
hours and they need to go home. They have children. They have families. They have other
things to do. And this is the lifestyle here in Hawaii. Everybody works and yet everybody
has a family and other responsibilities. So I know OT is great and, you know, everybody
likes that little extra money once in a while but it can go too far. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Okay. Any questions on the...or Mr. Hiromoto,
do you have any concerns with the adjustments to the operating expenses that we noted?
Actually, one increase and four reductions.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, my priority is the two expansion positions. I would like to propose
something.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Go ahead.
MR. HIROMOTO: Would the Chair be agreeable to providing our Department with the two
expansion position E/Ps and no funding and I'll go look for the funding?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the Chair's not in a position to withdraw his position just yet.
MR. HIROMOTO: Just for your consideration.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, these are the folks that you have to -MR. HIROMOTO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --convince because I only get one vote.
MR. HIROMOTO: So, Chair, I'd like to propose that you provide our Department with two
Expansion Positions, Human Resource Specialist Trainee with just the E/P, two E/Ps, no
funding. And I know I can find some, some money to fund those two positions from
operations. We have areas that we budget a little bit more in so that for unforeseen
circumstances, for example our EIP we did fund it a little bit more. And for events that we
hope never happen but may happen and so when the...so we have some cushion there. We
have cushion with regard to the training program...one of the training programs because our
RFP that we went out with last week, last year, we had included in their provision where we
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can cancel classes and not get charged penalty for it but we budgeted for the entire program.
So, if the body is okay with providing, of course, I'd like it funded but if that is out of the
question then if the body could provide two unfunded E/Ps.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Let me...before I call on you, Mr. Victorino. As you know the Chair's position is
the Chair is not making a determination as to whether or not the positions are necessary,
because I think every department has its own specific needs and wants. The Chair's position
has been that we need to look to the Administration to provide the leadership to find E/Ps and
positions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Clothes and bodies.
CHAIR WHITE: Bodies with clothes elsewhere in the various depai ments throughout the County,
and advise us or do the transfer through the process that you've outlined. So that, the Chair
feels that that's an important thing for us to continue to focus on, and of course you're in a
very unique position because you can see as much of what's going on in the other
departments as anybody else can so. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And again you just, you know, reinforced in some
of our minds that like Mr. Chair has said, there's pots of money laying all over the place and
when you need something that is there. So that's what I think the Chair has been trying to
clean up. So just you're looking at this Human Resource Specialist Trainees that's the one
that you're referring to?
MR. HIROMOTO: We have proposed or requested two expansion Human Resource Specialist
Trainees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah that's the one I'm asking about. Yeah, 'cause that's the
one he was doing. So I just wanted to know if that was the exact one because underneath you
had an Office Operations--oh no that's Planning. Okay, wait I going into the different
departments again. I cross over all the time. Sorry. No but okay.that's all I wanted to know.
Thank you, Mr. Hiromoto. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, just help us to understand well, Director, you asking us for two
Expansion Positions so potentially what we would do is add two E/Ps but you're not asking
for the funding but this would be new positions, right? So, my question is how we
understand it is unless we give appropriations, the Mayor can't create the position. So, even
if you find the money, if we don't appropriate for the position, just because it's in a program
that's good enough to create the position, Mr. Ueoka? Is that how it works? Office of the
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Mayor, number three, powers and duties. You can create positions that appropriations are
being made for. We're asking for guidance.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ueoka, do you need a couple minutes to...
MR. UEOKA: Yes, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, let's take a five-minute recess. .. . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:17 p.m.
4:29 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back
to order. Mr. Ueoka, do you have an answer for Mr. Hokama's question?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I'll take a shot at it. I believe by creating the position and placing
it in the Budget Ordinance, I mean or the position being put in the Budget Ordinance, the
E/P, I guess I have to use the terms very carefully, by putting the E/P in the Budget
Ordinance that's equivalent to creating a position even if it's unfunded. So putting the E/P in
the Ordinance would be the appropriation, and even though it's unfunded if a director could
find the funds in another area of their program utilizing the program budget I suppose it
would be workable. However, it's the Council's desire not to fund it and not to have the
positions, I would recommend just not putting the E/P in unfunded either. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I appreciate the Corporation Counsel willing to give a verbal
comment to the question to the Committee this afternoon. I appreciate Mr. Ueoka's review
of the County Code as well as his understanding of the Charter. So I will ask that to be put in
writing because I want the Committee and the Council to have something to refer to in case
we get an eventual challenge on this. And obviously I don't agree with that opinion so for
me, Chairman, you know, I have no problem either through general provision whatnot that if
he can find it in the A Account, I'd be open to that but I wouldn't be open to transferring any
B and C Account to take care A because we will never get a grip then on true numbers and
true expenses. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: We have a challenge with true numbers and true expenses as we sit. Staff, did
you, would you send out a note to Corp Counsel or unless, Mr. Ueoka, you can transmit that
to your boss. Do you need it in... do you need the request in writing?
MR. UEOKA: I'd prefer the question, a written question.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll do that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: And, Mr. Hokama, if you could work with staff -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: --just to make sure that we've got the specific intent of your question. Okay.
Members, other questions on the expenses? Mr. Hiromoto, if I'm hearing you correctly
you're accepting the remaining adjustments?
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, these adjustments were predicated on the Mayor's proposal, correct?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. HIROMOTO: So, I would ask that if we...if the body grants the two Human Resource
Specialist Trainee positions funded or unfunded, grant the E/P for those two that that the
body also allow -CHAIR WHITE: For the equipment.
MR. HIROMOTO: --the office equipment and furniture.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So you're alright with the other adjustments?
MR. HIROMOTO: And, Chair, I would not need the increased premium pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct. Yeah, so we'll take a note of that. Okay. Any further questions,
Members? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. HIROMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, we will now move into Management. Okay, Members, questions for
Department of Management? Members, do you need time to review the materials handed
out? Okay. Let's take a five-minute recess to review the materials. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:35 p.m.
4:40 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene
and we'll proceed with the review of the Department of Management Program and the
Information Technology Services Program. And, Members, we will start on Page 21 of 72
and the first item is the movement of the Energy Program Specialist from the Environmental
Protection Sustainability Program back to the Depai talent of Management. I don't know if
the Department has any comments or concerns about that.
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DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT
MR. CHING: Mr. Chair, David Ching, Deputy Managing Director. Good afternoon, Members.
Good afternoon. Our Department really doesn't have any problem keeping our employees.
We actually I believe it's been said in earlier meetings it's been noticed that the Department
of Management has been growing at a fairly high rate over the past several years. And we
actually are a shining example of what this Committee likes to see and that is us growing not
through adding new positions in the County but by actually assuming positions and
responsibilities that should be or should have the overriding authority of the Managing
Directors Office. For instance we have assumed all of MPD's IT staff, which is five
members over the past several years. We've also grown our CIP Project staff by several
members with transfers from other departments. So, we are trying to keep our growth under
control but you will probably see our Department continue to grow because there are a
number of functions that are right now distributed in departments, operational departments
that really actually belong upstairs in the Office of Management because they have cross
departmental responsibilities. So with that said we don't mind at all taking back our...or
having our Environmental Energy Coordinator put back into our Budget. And we will
request I mean I tell you the Mayor likes us to be bold. He talks about being bold so in that
spirit we'd like all of the funding that's been proposed cut from our Budget to be reinstated.
And what that really means is that means a lot more work for myself, our staff, and I think in
the end I believe it will be a lot more beneficial for our community. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. I don't know if you've been listening to some of our deliberations
regarding the Environmental Protection and Sustainability Program. Some of the issues that
have been brought up in our discussions is that of it being more appropriate to have the
responsibility for environmental protection and sustainability not necessarily completely in
the Managing Director's Office but it would seem to make more sense for the Managing
Director who oversees the majority of the operating departments to have the ability to direct
departments more easily than they can be directed by a department head. Could you share
your thoughts on whether you feel that that is appropriate or whether it should be housed in
the Environmental Management Program?
MR. CHING: Certainly, Chair. I think the strategy of having a Countywide energy policy and a
sustainability policy directed from the Central Management Office is a good thing. I can't
really speak for exactly how or why all of those functions were proposed to be shifted from
our office and the Mayor's Office into Department of Environmental Management
Sustainability area. Other than it was our attempt, our first attempt to try and take a stab at
fulfilling the requirements of the Charter Amendment. So other than that, you know, I do
think that some central management of what we do as a County, the direction that we go as
an entity should have central management and it makes sense to be in our office.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions regarding that relocation?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We agree.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And the next item we have a reduction in
personnel...professional services rather of 160. The requested amount was 290 and so we'd
like your response to that.
MR. CHING: Chair, the original request was built for funds for three projects. One was to continue
paying for our maintenance for our GPS Project where we've installed 503 GPS units in our
rolling fleet. The second project, which was about $130,000 we've estimated was to actually
create, operate, and maintain a Countywide fleet of small vehicles. Where we would be
taking vehicles that are little used, seldom used, never used from depaitments and actually
creating a centralized fleet available to all departments. And sort of running it like a rent a
car, where departments who need the vehicle instead of having to go buy a vehicle and
maintain it, they come out rent it from us. We'd let 'ern have it for a day or two, track where
it goes, track the fuel it uses, fill it up, maintain it, wash it, and keep it in our fleet. And the
third project was to help us start off on an E311 Program and that we were estimating about
$30,000 a year for us to start that. So, if this funding is not restored we will probably be able
to only maintain our annual funding for GPS units and we won't be able to do a fleet program
or the E311. So in order for us to go forward with those two other alternatives or actually
initiatives we do request the additional funding and like I said that just means extra work for
us and we'll get it done.
CHAIR WHITE: Can you provide us any, excuse me, any cost analysis on the 130,000 for the
motor pool? I mean what are the costs?
MR. CHING: Unfortunately, I don't have an exact breakdown of all of the figures. We did put
together sort of a back of the envelope exercise and, excuse me, part of the reason we don't
have it finalized is because we don't really...we don't have finalized all of the cars that we're
going to take yet from the departments. We're putting that list together. We're hoping we
get between 50 to maybe 70 vehicles in this fleet but it's, I don't know if you can imagine
how hard it is to get a vehicle out from a department. It's not just going out there and saying
hey, we're going to take these vehicles, give it to us. There's a lot of negotiating going back
and forth and we're actually in that process right now. So we believe that about $130,000
will give us enough money to sustain that fleet for a year, maintain it, fuel it, as well as pay
for any incidentals that the fleet management system is going to need.
CHAIR WHITE: Have you done any evaluation what that's going to save the departments or is this
going to be charged back to the departments their share of the rentals or... (inaudible) ...
MR. CHING: We actually haven't made a decision on that yet. There are alternatives to do that.
It's actually one of our options on the board but we'd actually like to see it in action first.
Operated for a few months, work out some of the kinks and then make a final decision on
how we're going to go about this. But what we really feel that the benefits going to be in the
future and I hate to say this 'cause the departments are going to get all over us, but, you
know, if we centralize the control over the vehicles then we'll be able to come here and tell
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you the real numbers that it cost to fuel it, the real numbers that it cost to maintain it, the real
numbers that it cost for accidents. We can tell you where people are going with those
vehicles, the mileage, the actual usage 'cause we'll have it under a central control,
centralized systems, and we'll be able to collect the data. Right now, if you went through all
the departments in the County with vehicles and tried to compile what the vehicles were
being used for, how much they're costing us, what kind of fuel they use, you would get
answers that are off the wall because nobody really knows. With all the systems we have,
none of them are centrally coordinated so there are different levels of standards being applied
at different department levels. We're trying to get a handle on this. GPS was the first thing,
it's helping us. I can tell you right now from when we started using GPS, the first several
hundred that we put in we were getting over 200 speeding notifications a month. Yeah and
this is just 10 miles above the speed limit. So we were getting over 200 and that was with
200 units. Now six months later with 509 units, we're down to, well we were down to
46...49 last month but this month sorry to say it went up to 79 but I mean it's a huge drop.
So these things are working I mean they're working. They're taking liability. They're taking
risk away. It's starting to work. It's starting to show promise. We couldn't tell you that
before we started the program. So that's what we're hoping that we see those similar type of
results with this Fleet Management Program. But yeah it's a shot, it's a shot in the dark. We
can't give you exact numbers right now but we know instinctively especially through the use
of GPS we will see some benefits. So I mean and hopefully that benefits huge.
CHAIR WHITE: And what is covered by the $130,000? Who is actually going to do the rentals?
Who do we call? Do we call you?
MR. CHING: You'll actually be calling one of our staff, Don Medeiros, who's been heading up our
GPS project. He's also heading up the fleet side of it. We are working with Hitachi right
now to--no, Don Medeiros
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh, sorry.
MR. CHING: --to on the actual Fleet Management System. It's pretty slick. We'll be able to use
our County IDs to actually rent the cars, get the keys, and when you're done renting the car
and you return it and you said you're done, we'll be able to print out for you how long you
used it, what you did with it, and actually a cookie crumb trail of where you went. So, you
know, we can give that to you either you or your manager so you can, you know, go ahead
and manage the use of the vehicles. So eventually we'll be able to put together billing back
departments if we want to do that or if we want to still just maintain the centralized funding
in our office. It's kind of a lofty goal and it's moving kind of fast but we think we'll be
pretty successful.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for, you know, explaining to us your progress in this area.
So I appreciate it, Mr. Director. What I would like to know, Mr. Ching, though is, you know,
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if I was an employee I would say then I going use my own car 'cause the department allows
me to do so. And I would say if I can continue to be, you know, open and very supportive of
your program if the policy will also use...cover the private vehicles when they use it for
official County business then. 'Cause how do I know you're not over gassing us either.
MR. CHING: Chair, that's true, however, they would be limited to the mileage they claim.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Only the mileage.
MR. CHING: Only the mileage they claim. We're paying a rate similar to what the IRS rate is per
mile.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I understand that.
MR. CHING: So that should cover fuel as well as insurance, maintenance, and whatever other
incidentals. So if they want to take the risk and use their vehicles and get that wear and tear
so be it, but it would be make it very difficult to I mean this isn't, I don't want to accuse
anybody of doing this but it would make it very difficult to hedge on the fueling and to play
games with actual fuel and numbers, fuel purchased.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean if you get steps out about how to, you know, make it work well if
the employee still able to use a private vehicle then, you know, I appreciate that foresight in
trying to create a policy that takes care of those issues for us. So thank you. The last thing I
want to ask at this time, Director Ching, is that you mentioned and I may have heard it wrong
about some I thought the phrase was never-used vehicles. So my thing is that if you're aware
of that, you're in the...you know, you're in the Managing Department, it's central to
everything else then you could reassign it to the departments that's asking us for vehicles
then.
MR. CHING: Chair, exactly but we also want to be able to create our fleet, so we've got to balance
that out. And the departments that are requesting vehicles have to come in and they have to
justify it through us. The tools they have right now to accurately answer a lot of the
questions that we have for them, all these questions are included in the vehicle policy, the
tools they have, as departments to accurately answer those questions on the actual vehicle use
are very limited right now. They're almost nothing. GPS is giving them a much better tool
to answer on actual use versus work miles versus commute miles for example. That all used
to just be a guess. Today they can actually get that. If the car is outfitted with GPS they
could actually sit there and get the accurate number. Fueling, you know, how much miles
per gallon. If your car is getting one mile per gallon and it's rated at 25 miles per gallon
something is not right so we should go look. GPS is allowing us to do that, you know, and
better fleet management will allow us to take much more control. Be much better in
authorizing purchases, replacements, and much better in answering the question, you know,
are we really, do we really need these vehicles.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're asking the questions we would ask.
MR. CHING: Because there are vehicles in the parking lot...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're asking the questions we would ask, Mr. Ching, so I appreciate
that. Do you have a pro forma because I mean from what I understand then you're going to
need somebody like one vehicle registration reservationist or something? So there's
additional overhead. And I'm envisioning if this is going to work, yeah. So have you kind
of made a rough pro forma to show us that had this... if you guys buy in this is what it takes,
this is all my expenses, and this is the savings, and this is why we come out ahead and this is
the extended life of vehicles and da, da, da, da, da.
MR. CHING: Actually, no, and the reason why is...we'll be able to tell you after we're...we've had
some time going live. We're not asking for any more staff...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you want me to take a chance on something and if it don't work then
I got to blame myself.
MR. CHING: Almost. Almost. We do have something in the game here. We are actually getting a
system and it's being right now configured. We're going to do this without extra staff.
We're going to do this with current vehicles but what we're asking for is if we move forward
with this we somehow are going to be able to need to pay for fuel. We're going to need to
pay for maintenance and we're going to need to pay for any other incidentals that come up
maybe securing the area that we've got to put these vehicles at, maybe acquiring a few more
ID cards for folks who don't have ID cards, things of that nature. And right now we've
estimated it at between 50 and 70 cars. We believe that $130,000 in the year is enough for
fuel, maintenance, and anything else we need to do to set this program up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I'm going be upfront with you, Mr. Ching, you know, I
still have a bit of skepticism and cynicism 'cause you know I still not happy with the payroll,
payroll program. So, you know, I don't need to live through another scenario like that,
Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions about the motor pool or the E311? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You mentioned the motor pool that you
might be needing cash, you know, to provide for gas and maintenance and whatnot. But
those cars are coming from somewhere else so we would reduce other departments' cost for
gas and vehicle maintenance. Is that right?
MR. CHING: Yeah, we could.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I would think that if you're taking the cars from that
department then you'd bring over all the associated costs with it.
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MR. CHING: True. Chair, if we knew exactly where these vehicles were coming from and exactly
how many vehicles from what depailment we could but right now we don't know. We have
a good idea. We have some statistics that we are working with but like I said we still have to
negotiate with the departments on getting these vehicles into the fleet. So we haven't
just...we're not just going out there and, you know, crash and burn their whole fleet and take
their vehicles from them. We're giving them opportunity to justify their keeping the
vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Mr. Ching. If I'm
understanding you, you want to create a fleet department sort of.
MR. CHING: Chair, yes, we...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So sounds like you're going to have to have mechanics, you're
talking about gas. So how does this duplicate or...what the depaitments have now?
MR. CHING: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Or do you have a long-term goal to just merge all the vehicles
from all the departments, one fleet and where are you going to park 'em all?
MR. CHING: Chair, this ties in with our centralized consolidated baseyard idea where we plan to
have a facility in Waikapu to consolidate the current mechanic shops and operations. And
one thing that that affords us in the future is the opportunity to put everything under one fleet
control. And that affords us the opportunities of economies of scale. We'll be able to start
standardizing vehicles to certain types, certain models, so that we can start standardizing
parts, maintenance, mechanical knowledge. And it's a lot of organization. It's going to take
a lot of time. We got to break a lot of paradigms. We got to break through a lot of silos. I
mean even the unions get involved in the use of vehicles. You know their one complaint to
the union and that's it, that's two months of consultation, you know, and that's just for a few
guys. We have 700 small vehicles that we're dealing with, and that's just the small ones,
that's the non-emergency vehicles. Police and Fire still have a whole bunch of vehicles. So
the idea would be to centrally control this so we can get control so that we can get you good
data. So that we can actually effectively implement some of the policies that we've created
`cause today the policies are actually at the whim of the departments of how they're going to
implement those policies 'cause there's no central control. But in the future if we do have
central control then we'll be able to centrally manage and make the call. That I mean I know
the departments don't want to hear that but it sure makes a heck of a lot of sense sitting
upstairs on the ninth floor.
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CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure lots of things do. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Ching, fascinating
looking forward. I'm just wondering is there any example of this nearby. You notice I
didn't limit it to Hawaii. Okay.
MR. CHING: I'm glad you didn't because the actual example of this system is in Japan and I forgot
what town it's in or what city actually it's in. But there is an operating system in Japan-Hitachi being from Japan--so they do have it there. We haven't had the pleasure to go and
see it firsthand so I mean we'd love to but budgetarily we can't afford it right now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, my thing is if there's something that you can
borrow I'm into stealing what you can. You noticed borrow steal. Save money and save
grief down the road. I mean if we're going to model something and it exist somewhere it
might be worth going to take a look and see the reality of it. It might help.
MR. CHING: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought Honolulu had some form of fleet program already in
operations, Director, for some of the departments.
MR. CHING: Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I may be wrong but that was my understanding from some of our
colleagues from City and Council.
MR. CHING: Yeah, I'm not sure what exactly their system is. We are...we're trying to embark
on...and use a system that is very...that is not personnel intense. We want the system to do
almost everything for us and we think we found it. We are actually not paying anything for it
so that's why the money we're asking for is not for software or hardware. It's actually for
fleet maintenance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you've been to the NACo conferences, Mr. Ching -MR. CHING: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you and Mr. Verkerke. So first I'm going to thank you that you make
the effort. You might want to talk to your counterparts through that entity to see if they can
share some information with you. And what I think you might want to consider is 'cause I
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don't know how we comply with State law on our inventory reporting 'cause that was my
main concern non-compliance with State Statute. But secondly, if part of the supporting
needs to make this program work is a Legislative Act by Council to create in the Code a
specific Council policy regarding this subject then I would say talk to Corporation Counsel
and if appropriate send us an ordinance proposal for consideration, where you have now a
County law stating the policy and it's to be complied with. It's not an Administrative
directive. It is County law. So, you know, you folks can, you know, you're the management
people. You come up with how you want to implement and then we'll make the policy and
let you go and reach the target. Thank you.
MR. CHING: Thank you. I think we would entertain that. We'd love to.
CHAIR WHITE: Any thoughts of where you're going to park these vehicles and who's going to gas
them and wash them? And I understand you're trying to make this paperless and effortless,
but it doesn't sound to me like that's the kind of thing that's going to be easily possible.
Have you talked to...is Public Works in on this since they've got the fuel source and at least
some parking?
MR. CHING: Thank you, Chair. We haven't divulged all of our plans to the departments yet,
because we're still strategizing how to...how to make it...how to get them to buy into it
without too much resistance. So we're still...we do have some targets. We do have some
areas. We do have some solutions to exactly the questions you're asking, but I'd like to defer
my answer until we're a little bit further on in the program.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I think we might prefer to defer the funding until you're a little further
along.
MR. CHING: I know that's the risk, Chair, and sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I mean when I was young, you know, I'd like to at least meet somebody face to
face before I ask them out on a date.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess you haven't heard about match.com and some of these
other new methodologies.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm too old for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And just real quick, I know you want to move on
but real quick. Mr. Ching, thank you for being here and Mr. Verkerke. In regards to the
discussion about your new plan here, I'm just trying to picture West Maui, Molokai, Lanai,
also Hana for this centralized thing and it just it's going to be...that's going to be a tough
sell.
CHAIR WHITE: Really good question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's all I can say right now. So I see your, yeah, work is cut
out for you on this one but keep trying, try, try.
MR. CHING: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Sounds like a wonderful Budget Amendment.
MR. CHING: Actually thank you though I...
CHAIR WHITE: Could you provide some background on what the E311, the $30,000 for that
system will do for us?
MR. CHING: That's, is basically a hosted 311 solution and it would really be for us initially to
begin to replace our current RFS system that is being run through KIVA. And eventually...
CHAIR WHITE: Maybe you could first explain what E311 means.
MR. CHING: Oh, that's the electronic information so it's like a 311 phone call but instead of using
the phone, actually, sorry, my bad, you could actually use your smart phone to register or
request for service with this E311 system. It's also Internet based and it's hosted externally
and it would just be another way for us to allow the community to communicate with the
County, tell us where they need some services, what the services are, take some pictures, put
some notations, go ahead and submit it, and then allow it to be tracked by them with the
actions that the County takes once we record it and take action. So that's in a nutshell what a
311 system does.
CHAIR WHITE: And is there a provider readily available in the State or where does this come
from?
MR. CHING: There is actually a number of providers readily available and we have looked at
several and we would go through the procurement process to make sure that we could
acquire the right one.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And what is the current...what's the main benefit over what we're
currently doing?
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MR. CHING: Well, Chair, KIVA actually is going away and Jacob will speak a lot more to that so
I'll leave that to him. But the idea would be to take the request for services portion of what
KIVA does today and to transfer it to a new updated type of request for services system.
And have that new system also be able to portal into our new land system whenever we get
that up and running in several years. But it's sort of like taking a part of KIVA and going
ahead and doing it today versus waiting until the land system is ready to put...to have a
request for services system updated.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Okay, seeing none, we'll move on to the next
item. County Facilities Security there's a proposal reduction of 15,000.
MR. CHING: Right. Chair, for the information of the Committee, we've been spending about this
much money every year to upgrade our digital video recorders as well as our analog
surveillance cameras throughout the County. And it's just been a really...it's actually
probably a third of the amount of money that we actually really need per year to upgrade our
equipment 'cause our equipment is starting to get really old. But we've been...we've been
trying to replace as much as we can with this amount of money every year and we'd like to
continue to do that because this is for replacement of equipment that's outside of our
maintenance contract.
CHAIR WHITE: Can you give us an example of the cost of...
MR. CHING: Well, I believe the digital...
CHAIR WHITE: Because you have 128,000 in 2012...I'm sorry 147 in 2013.
MR. CHING: It should actually be more. Chair, the large amounts are for the annual maintenance
contracts to just keep our current security systems running and maintained, but they don't
replace any of the equipment and they don't actually give us any new equipment either. So
anything outside of the maintenance contract for replacement or new equipment we have to
buy and we have to buy with other funds.
CHAIR WHITE: So what portion of this annual amount is taken up by the service contracts?
MR. CHING: The 175,000 will be this year's, this coming year's service contract. So 15,000 that's
all we have for new or replacement equipment. And the camera is usually somewhere in the
neighborhood of about 4 or $500. The digital video recorders are what's really expensive.
Those are thousands of dollars depending on what we get, how many cameras we can put
into one system, and then depending on the models because they can be pretty expensive.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions on the security? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? Chairman?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The focus over the security and I know we're in open session, Director
Ching, so I'm not going to be specific to tell the bad guys unnecessary additional information
but is that more for the main administrative campus area or is this more for district areas? I
mean what's the focus of the security?
MR. CHING: Right now we have security at a number of facilities not only this campus and it
includes I think we're up to 29 different facilities.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But is this request more for a specific area without being like yeah it's
more or less in Central Maui or is this Countywide -MR. CHING: Oh, no.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so that maybe Lanai may get some improvements. I mean I just want
to know.
MR. CHING: Actually we start with the...wherever the oldest analog cameras and digital recorders
are that's what we'll probably target. Every year we just target the old, the old equipment
and try and get it up to digital standards. Because the analog cameras I don't know if you've
seen it but they're very hard to see sharp images and make positive IDs but some of the
digital cameras that they have today are fantastic. Unfortunately it takes a lot of memory to
record those images and that's why those recorders need to be upgraded; otherwise, the
analog I mean the old digital ones are...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is like a running video. It's not like those deer hunter cameras, you
know, 24/7.
MR. CHING: 24/7. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, if we pass something I can tell you even on Lanai we have
our bad guys issue too. ... (Inaudible)...
MR. CHING: Chair, our difficulty is having somebody watch those various tapes for...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Surveillance.
MR. CHING: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Everybody has that issue. How much...how much storage do you have? Does it
vary by system? ... (Inaudible)...
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MR. CHING: Yeah, Chair, it varies by age of the system. So the newer ones have a lot. They have
terabytes of storage but the older ones are pretty limited to gigabytes.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair You mentioned that you've got the
recording going 24/7. Why, is it the recorder is recording a bunch of cameras or just a small
group of cameras per recorder?
MR. CHING: Chair, it depends on the location.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. CHING: Some locations have only one recorder. Some locations have several.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The question I would have is why with the technology they have
today why wouldn't you get a motion sensor or sound sensor that it wouldn't record until
something comes on?
MR. CHING: Chair, I don't think we have any motion. So I think everything is 24/7 I believe.
Yeah. But the security contract also covers our entry passes and all of the door locks and
pass gates. So there's quite of few of those.
CHAIR WHITE: With the current storage capacity do you have enough capacity to keep images for
a week or is it less than that in some cases?
MR. CHING: Chair, I believe the most limited ones we have is about 10 days. That would be the
most limited, that would be the old recorders with the most limited amounts of memory. But
most of 'em are closer to 30 days and we could in this day and age it's just really memory
that determines how much we can store so but memory costs money. So I don't think we go
longer than 30.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Seeing none, we'll take our dinner break and
come back at 7 o'clock, in recess. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

5:23 p.m.
7:06 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene.
And we will continue with our review of the Management Department. And, Members, we
are now on Page 22 with the details of the Information Technology Services Program.
Members, questions in this program?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess my question, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Like I've asked everybody else, you know, Mr. Verkerke,
knowing what we all know today, what can we...everybody okay that side? Okay. I've
asked each department that I've had a chance to is what can you live with and what can you
live without? So, I guess that's the question I ask you, Mr. Verkerke. Now make your case.
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Chair, Council members, and Mr. Victorino, it's a difficult question to
answer for me because the IT Services Division is a division that deliver services to all the
departments. So, really the question would be what can the other departments live without.
Because if our ability to deliver services to all the departments and to the public it's going to
be curtailed then we will have to figure out over the next year which departments will feel
the impact of that. We have embarked on a course of correction if you will with last year's
Budget based on the IT assessment that we had and the needs that were articulated as far as
technology upgrades and service delivery improvements and what have you. As it stands
now with the Chair's proposal for the Budget, we would pretty much be coming to a stop for
this year. We will not be able to fmish the necessary upgrade to technology. We will not be
able to finish implementing the necessary measures to reduce the risk to the organization
from cyber security threats. We will not be able to reduce the risk to the productivity of the
organization because we will not be able to dedicated our resources to providing the
appropriate technology rather than trying to keep outdated technology from impacting
productivity even more than what it has. Our staff will be busy patching things up and
sending 'em back out rather than putting the right type of equipment in the hands of the
users.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So with that being said, you know, there's reductions and
deletions of certain things that you saw on this, on Mr. White's presentation on his version of
the Budget. And some of us also took things out, you know, so we won't say only him. But
of these particular reductions any of the expansion positions let's start with those vacant or
expansion positions. Is there anything that you absolutely need? You know I know you
want it all and I hope to give it to you but what do you really, really need when you're
talking Computer System Support Tech, Information Systems Analyst V, Information
Systems Analyst V, two of 'em, Information Systems Analyst II, Account Clerk III. There's
a bunch of positions. What would you be able to live with if we were to say this is all you
can have? I want... or I need I should say. Not want, excuse me.
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Victorino, let me address the two vacant positions first. They are not going
to be vacant by the time the new Budget takes effect. One of 'ern, the Analyst V position
will be filled on May 12. The other position the paperwork is pending. It will be filled as
soon as we get, you know, paperwork back from Personnel Services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the Computer Systems Support Tech II?
-120 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

MR. VERKERKE: Correct. We took a little longer than normal to fill that position because we
allocated it into the Information Systems Analyst series. We have learned over the years that
that class gives us more flexibility in the assignment of duties rather than the Computer
System Support Tech because our Support Techs really do a lot of analyst work every time
they have to solve a problem or come up with alternate solutions for end user problems.
They really do analyst work so it was important to recognize that. And so we took a little
while to go through that exercise but somebody will be in that position in May.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In those two particular positions?
MR. VERKERKE: Correct. For the expansion positions, two of 'em, specifically Information
Systems Analyst II and the Account Clerk III are positions we asked for last year. The need
for 'ern hasn't gone away. So Chair White earlier, you know, described this process as a
negotiating process and I don't like to start negotiating for my bottom position but that would
really be the bottom position. Not having the other two Information Systems Analyst
positions will mean that the workload for the others will increase 'cause whether we like it or
not new technology is going to be introduced into the County. Systems are upgraded,
expanded that means workload and working with the departments to get the best use out of
that, to maintain 'em, what have you. So that workload gets spread out over the people that
are already quite heavily taxed with system support. But the Analyst II would be the third
person of our network team. I have two guys who are absolutely fantastic but I've heard
Member Baisa talk about burnout. I'm pushing them beyond the point of burnout right now
because a lot of the work on the network needs to be done at night. They were on the job at
2• o'clock Tuesday morning of this week to work on the network to the Lahaina Police
Station. They were on the job at midnight yesterday morning to work on the phone system,
the voice over IP phone system. Those are things we can't do, you know, at 9:00 in the
morning because then everything comes to a screeching halt. So they work long hours. They
work overtime a lot. And so that's absolutely essential. The Account Clerk III is badly
needed, especially at this time of year we feel the need. IT Services Division does all the IT
related purchasing for the County with the exception of Council Services and the Clerk. So
everything goes through us even if we don't pay it to make sure that it meets with standards,
to make sure that it's sustainable; to make sure that we are aware of the support that comes
through. So right now we have one person who's responsible for getting all the quotes,
producing the purchase requisitions, doing the receiving, doing the inventory, doing the
reconciliation with the vendors for the billing and the POs and what have you. It's too much
work for one person. This Account Clerk will allow us to split that up at the purchase point.
The buyer will continue to get quotes and requisitions and get things purchased. The
Account Clerk then will be responsible for the receiving, the inventory, maintenance, and
accounts payable, reconciliation as is needed. So those two we really absolutely need those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. You know, Mr. Chair, I'll let other ask questions
because, you know, I don't want to just take over and let, you know, I'll let them take other
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areas too. So I just wanted to take care of the personnel part and just to see what the E/Ps,
this particular gentleman and his Department needed. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Others, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Verkerke, as with Mr. Victorino I could
ask all these questions so I'll just take...let's go with the Desktop Replacement Project. If it
gets cut by $700,000 what is the impact on your Department?
MR. VERKERKE: Well, we have about 2,000 desktops and laptops that we're responsible for now
with the inclusion of the Police Department. At $300,000 I'll be able to replace about 150 to
175 of those. So that puts us on the equivalent of maybe a 13-year replacement cycle. Yes,
we've had a number of computers replaced last year and that we've replaced...that we are
replacing this year but there are still quite a few that need to be replaced. What it means is
that we will extend the heartache and you've heard Director Spence talk about this a couple
of times this week. He's not the only one. I believe he's actually on the schedule to get his
computer replaced during the current fiscal year but there's at least a thousand other users in
the County that are in a similar situation. We have a lot of XP machines. There's been a lot
of publicity about that. Now with the Internet Explorer problems that cropped up last
Tuesday and ties into, you know, the age of our environment. To some degree our ability to
upgrade will be delayed. It will be impacted. It will have an impact on the productivity of
most of the users and it will have an impact on productivity of my staff 'cause they will end
up spending their time keeping old machines going rather than putting the appropriate
machines in place. And so everything just gets pushed back and back and the risk to the
organization from productivity loss and security risk will just stay as high as it has been for
the last few years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. And now you passed out this ad hoc report.
Can you tell us what that is? It seems to be computer equipment. What is that?
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, this week there's been a lot of talk and any explanation that the Chair
offered for the cuts there's been a lot of reference to the current year's expenditure patterns
as shown in IFAS reports and it's a similar set of comments that we heard last year. And I
just wanted to show that even if it looks like as of April 1st or sometime in March there was,
you know, 5 or 6 or $700,000 left in equipment and software budget, that is not indicative of
what's actually going to be spent. Last year I was asked the same question you have so much
money left in your Budget, will you be able to spend it all? Our Budget last year I think was
$4.9 million. We ended up with $188 not spent. So I think that we need to recognize that
just looking at an IFAS report is not necessarily going to tell you how this particular function
operates and how its managed. We go through research cycles for product purchase so we
don't just buy everything that's scheduled right on the first day. We want to make sure that
we get the right equipment so we test it, we configure it, we look for compatibility issues,
what have you. And so we have batched purchases that take place at different times of the
year but it's not evenly distributed, you know, at the same amount every month. Since the
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reports that were cited last Tuesday during the Chair's explanation of the cuts, the updated
report for FY '14 will show an expenditure of about $500,000 'cause there were purchase
orders at Purchasing that hadn't been finished...yeah, purchase requisitions I should say at
Purchasing that hadn't been encumbered and they came through couple days ago. So if we
run the reports today the picture's completely different and that's pretty typical for how
things go. We also just want to make sure we have some money until the later parts of the
year in case something goes really wrong so that we don't find ourselves with having spent
all our money. So we have about $250,000 worth of maintenance contract payments to
make. We have about $200,000 worth of hardware to purchase still. All things that are
planned out, scheduled to fit in with the workload we have. There's no sense buying stuff
that people can't get around to it for a number of months. Too much of that happens as it is
but to the degree that we control that, we purchase things when it makes sense for us to
purchase them and not necessarily to show, you know, a nice steady expenditure throughout
the year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, you're saying...
MR. VERKERKE: We saw the same thing the previous year, you know, out of almost $2 million
budgeted in FY '13. We left only like $15,000 unexpended. So our problem is not that we
have too much money and we don't know what to do with it. We use it to our best ability
and to the best interest of the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And on the replacement computers we talked about I think
when you were here last time XP being phased out. So how many computers left have XP
and how many of them are attached to the network?
MR. VERKERKE: I would think that we probably have about 1,000 computers that are running XP
and most of them are connected to the network. We can't actually replace them as fast as we
would like because a system like KIVA will not run on a computer that runs Windows 7. So
we find ourselves in kind of a damned if you do, damned if you don't situation where we
depend on the replacement of some of our legacy systems and we depend on the certification
of information systems that we're not looking to replace, the certification by vendors for a
new operating systems or a new data base version. So it's not always completely up to us. It
doesn't mean that 1,000 computers can all be explained for those reasons but, you know, it's
really the result of the fact that that IT budgets since 2008 were very, well, controlled and cut
back and we had to live within our means all those years. I'm not saying we're not looking
to live within our means just now but the need, you know, the technological environment that
we dealing with is becoming a risk in and of itself, never mind the risk that we're faced with
from the outside.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I'll stop there, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Verkerke, if you could provide some clarification. You mentioned in your
response that there were approximately 495 units that will be purchased this year. Is that
correct?
MR. VERKERKE: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: And what is the cost involved in that?
MR. VERKERKE: If you'll give me a second, please. For the 495 computers including software,
the approximate total cost is a million dollars.
CHAIR WHITE: One million? Okay. And I believe we had appropriated a million three last year,
so is the remainder for servers?
MR. VERKERKE: The appropriation for computers was 800,000 specifically. I think in the
Sub-Object Code 7031 is it a million three? We also had about $200,000 in the software
budget so collectively the expenditure of about a million dollars on desktops for the hardware
itself and the software amounts to a million dollars we had available for that. Some of their
machines were also purchased from departmental funds and grant fund sources.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And I'd asked in our request for you to provide us how many
computers had been purchased in previous years, and we didn't, you didn't respond to that.
You just gave us what we were buying this year. Can you tell us how many of the computers
were replaced in 2013?
MR. VERKERKE: I provided the information and I'm surprised that you don't have it. And I don't
have the results but I believe if I go from memory it was about 360 or so.
CHAIR WHITE: The response, the question was please provide a breakdown of computer
replacements by department completed from FY 2011 to FY '13. And then provide the
projected total of replacements to be completed by the end of Fiscal Year 2014 for 2014.
And the response was inventory records of the IT Services show 2,070 computers for all
depaitinents excluding the Legislative Branch. I took that to mean that that was the total
amount of computers. You've mentioned that we have approximately a little over
2,000 computers at this point. So is that the total that's been replaced? 'Cause I took that as
being the total that we have in place not what had been replaced recently.
MR. VERKERKE: If I remember the question correctly for FY '14 you asked how many would be
purchased or replaced by the end of this fiscal year so I provided you that number. An order
for 240, you know, was just, a purchase order was just issued. FY '13 in the time available I
couldn't provide you with a breakdown, you know, by department but I could give you total
numbers for the year that were purchased.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Speak up.
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CHAIR WHITE: I had the same problem 'cause I keep turning this way and that way.
MR. VERKERKE: We need headsets.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you can, I guess what I'm trying to identify is how many computers have
we been replacing over the last three years. So I have the number for this year but I was
asking for the numbers for the previous three years.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, I apologize. I didn't realize you hadn't gotten that information and as I
said earlier to the best of my recollection the number for FY '13 was 360.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that's...do you have any, any guesses to what was replaced in 2012?
And while you're looking for that, one of the, one of the things I like to point out to the
members is that if you look at the ad hoc report rider that Mr. Verkerke shared with us, there
is an encumbrance of $765,000 that I don't believe was there a week or so ago. Again this is
not a reflection on the fact that we don't need it or that we shouldn't have given them the
computers. But the fact that we're buying them relatively late in the year, we had the same
situation that we have with the Police where they wait--well, it takes long enough--I'm not
saying they're waiting but it takes long enough to replace these items that by the time we
replace them, by the time the purchase is made, we're actually in the next fiscal or very close
to the next fiscal year by the time we receive them. So again it looks like we replaced 855 in
two years. Well, did you find anything on?
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Chair, in my preliminary notes that I have with me, not the final, showed
FY '12; 32 and FY '11; 71 computers replaced.
MR. BAZ: Well, Mr. Chair, can I make a comment because I've had a few people make comments
to me after you've said that about the purchasing schedules. The departments don't know
how much they're going to have to be able to purchase until July 1st or till June when the
Council is done with the Budget. So at that point they start working together on developing
the RFPs or the specs for their purchases and it does take a significant amount of time after
July 1st to be able to make the purchases. So it's not that...I understand they could be doing
things quicker and I do encourage them to do things faster, believe me. But it's not that if we
delay it a year they could go immediately purchase at the beginning of the next fiscal year.
That delay would...or a portion of that delay, would be in that next fiscal year too. So it
wouldn't be that they could go and all of a sudden purchase, you know, the 500 computers or
whatever it is on July 1St of 2015 should it be in FY '16 Budget. I just wanted to make that
point.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I think that's a valid point. I guess the, you know, we're always looking for
ways of stretching things out a little bit to save a little bit of money if we're not going to need
them at the precise time. You mentioned that you have difficulty replacing some of the
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existing computers because they're tied in with KIVA. I know that's a system that is all over
the place but how many of the computers are tied to KIVA just roughly?
MR. VERKERKE: I don't know that I can give you a meaningful answer to that because we have
about 300 KIVA users but there are a number of users who are able to do what they need to
do using KIVA through a Web interface. There's also a number of users who are the
everyday hardcore users who require the desktop software, the fat client, as we like to call it
to do their job. I would guess they're to be and this is just really a fairly uninformed guess
but I would guess there to be at least 100 users who really could not use the Web interface
that's available. I sign off as part of the approval process on certain building permits. I can
do that on the Web interface but I am not a permit clerk, I'm not a plans reviewer, you know,
so that functionality is something that really requires the desktop client. And then KIVA is
one example of that. There's other examples of systems where we are struggling to find a
solution that gets us around an older generation of software we haven't had the resources to
replace. And at the same time, you know, we need to replace the desktops and deal with the
security issues. So and that's, that's, you know, the reason why the purchasing of new
computers is taking place towards the end. We bought about 160 I believe in November or
December. I'm not really sure but towards the end of last year. After we tested, you know,
some compatibility and some configuration challenges for the year. We rolled those out. In
the meanwhile we kept testing and looking for solutions for some of the more stubborn
problems we have in compatibility. We've solved most of them and we are now able to
fairly rapidly deploy the 240 that have been recently ordered. Now that we overcome that,
next year we should see a more steady flow of purchasing to the degree that you provide
funding for that, but there will be a number of machines where we have to keep looking for
creative ways of solving the capability issue in the meanwhile. If we don't maintain the pace
of replacement we will be trying to roll out new systems on old computers and the newest
systems won't work with old versions of Internet Explorer for instance and XP will only
support Internet Explorer up to a certain generation, after that you will need to run Windows
7 to get, you know, Internet Explorer 10 or something that the new systems may require.
And all of a sudden we don't have the hardware anymore. So this is kind of lock step, you
know, challenge that I'm dealing with trying to upgrade both the physical hardware
environment and the application environment, the security environment in a way that we
don't get out of sync too much and impact the productivity like I said and our ability to
protect ourselves from cyber threats. So it's kind of a careful dance we try to do. We laid it
out in the IT assessment and came up with a plan. You know, NACo looked at it and the
Chief Innovation Officer looked at it and he seemed to be supportive of what we are trying to
do trying to get the organization caught up and get it in position where we need to be. But if
we start tinkering with some elements of that plan then it throws the rest out of whack. The
same is true for--we haven't talked about that yet but the Enterprise Architecture Projects we
have, the new systems that will come in to replace KIVA. We'll assume certain functionality
be available such as active directory and office grade integration with products like
Exchange, you know, the environment that Council Services and County Clerk is operating
in but we can at this point only aspire to. So we're looking to get those...that environment
upgraded so that when we buy a system and we can leverage all the features and
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functionalities there and not say oh, you know, half of it we're just going to have to shut
down because our environment is not there. So it's a dance we're trying to do and we're
trying to bring everything up in sync as much as we can so that the new products, the new
functionality that we bring in will really get to work for the County and improve the IT
capabilities here.
CHAIR WHITE: You mentioned when you were here last that you had certain number of, my
recollection was in the neighborhood of 3 to 400 computers that are running XP. I may be
wrong on that but.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah. That may be true. I believe the number to be higher and I don't recall
exactly the numbers. I can provide to you a more accurate account if you so wish but it's a
big problem. We have a lot of those machines.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't, I don't disagree with the problem but it seemed as though with the monies
that you're just now encumbering that we would have taken care of at least a fairly good
chunk of those. I'm just wondering how many are going to be left in service after this latest
procurement with the encumbrances that you've got here on the list you provided.
MR. VERKERKE: So, if I understand your question correctly, if we add up the numbers from '11,
`12, '13, and '14 we're at about 1,000. Is that correct? 500, 360, 4...
CHAIR WHITE: A little over a thousand but not much.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah. So given the fact that we have about 2,000 units in the County we would
still be faced with replacing the remaining thousand over a certain period of time before it is
time to start painting the other end of the bridge all over again. Because the ones that we
bought in '11 and '12 in three or four years they will be ready for replacement. If we're still
busy replacing the ones that should have been replaced a number of years ago then they will
get old. And we just pushing the problem out. Like I said at 150 a year if we're, you know,
extend that over the inventory that we have, at that pace it would take us with the 300,000
that you're proposing it would take us 13 years to replace our inventory. I don't think that's
acceptable. I don't think that is a workable solution. So we need to keep up the pace. A
typical lifecycle of a computer is four or five years so, you know, we should be accepting the
fact that every year we need to replace at least 4 to 500 to keep up what the expectations and
the demands on technology. I looked at leasing to see if that would stretch it out. It didn't
make any difference. A four-year lease for a computer costs us maybe $100 per unit more
than an outright purchase. And so that was not an option that really provided us with an
ability to stretch this out.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, you don't have the number of...how many of the remainder are XP?
MR. VERKERKE: I don't have it in front of me. No.
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CHAIR WHITE: Does Staff remember what the number was from earlier testimony? Because it's
clear that we need to replace those units and, but if a number of them have to have access to
KIVA that reduces the number that we can replace so. I'd appreciate it if you'd give us an
update on that. Do any of the members remember a number on the XP? I know
Mr. Verkerke shared a number with us before but I can't remember what it was.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I thought it was fairly high. I thought it was close to a thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I forget.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well, if you can provide us a little more background on that. And while
you're, while you're doing that if you could provide us with the number that are on...that
you're unable to replace this time because they're with KIVA users.
MR. VERKERKE: Now, there's a little bit of... and I don't know how I should put this, there's a
little bit contradiction, an apparent contradiction in what I'm saying, we could replace the
computers that, that, the old computers that run KIVA with newer computers but we'd still
have to run XP on 'em forward. And so it's getting harder to get newer machines to be able
to run XP because of the lack of drivers for the newer hardware and stuff like that. So not
every computer that that needs to run an application that requires XP--what we're actually
trying to do is push machines out where it's needed because of performance problems even if
it means that we have to put XP on an old machine and we deal with some of those issues,
compatibilities and what have you. So it's a lot more complicated than it appears in just a
straight up numbers game and that's what takes time and that's why staff resources are so
important. Because the vendors if you say if I go to Dell or if I go HP or Lenovo and say
hey, I want to buy your machine but you need to put XP on it because we need that. They'd
just laugh me out of the store. It's just not going to happen. So that's why this whole thing
of delaying things and stretching it out is in my mind counterproductive because it means the
staff is tied up with trying to fit, you know, square pegs in round holes for much longer than
we really should expect them to do. So that's why I'm so concerned about, you know, oh,
we'll stretch this out a few more years and it will save us money. I don't know if it saves you
money because the productivity and the challenge that it presents for my staff and the various
departments that we support, it's not being measured but I think it's considerable.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the reason I'm asking a lot of these questions and you've probably dissected
the numbers that I provided in my presentation the other day, but we also checked on the City
and County of Honolulu to see what their Budget was and if you take their budget and divide
it by the number of employees of course we don't know how many users they have. But I
assume that they probably have a similar ratio of computers to employees. And the...as I
mentioned earlier the Big Island, you know, collecting about the same amount of property tax
that we do. They've got about the same number of employees and they have I have to
assume similar challenges being that they've got operations on all parts of that island. And
they're spending a total of 2.7 million including 1.1 in, I'm sorry, yeah, 1.1 million in salaries
and wages compared to our 2.5; 1.2 in operations compared to our 2.4. And their request for
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equipment this year is 380,000 compared to our 5.5 million. So their cost per employee is
about a thousand dollars. City and County of Honolulu has a much bigger budget totaling
about 20 million so they're about twice the size of our budget, which means that they're
spending about $2,000 per employee while we're spending almost 3,900. So that's, you
know, the reason I'm asking these questions, you know, I think we all want to make sure that
you get enough to make the, you know, make the job go well for all of us and for all of the
users. But at the same time these numbers give me a little, little pause and maybe you can
explain the differences but ... (inaudible)...
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Chair, I don't know that I can explain the numbers at the other three
counties but I have some thoughts on that. I believe we're comparing apples to oranges and I
believe that a straight-up comparison such as you proposed may be flawed for a number of
reasons. First of all, the City and County of Honolulu, the Big Island do not have the
centralized IT environment that we have. City and County of Honolulu has a substantial IT
presence in the Police Department. I don't know if the numbers that you have here include
those or not. Definitely the Big Island is distributed over a number of departments, Police,
Prosecutors, I believe even Corporation Counsel, Housing, Aging. There's a number of
departments. So we are the most centralized IT agency in the counties. The other
assumption I think that that you make is that what they ask for is what they need and what
will allow 'em to get the job done. I believe that there are better figures available if you look
at national averages for our industry sector and our size that, and one of the other handouts
shows a little bit of that. The one that shows the investment options, it gives you--oh, it
doesn't give you the standards here just, oh no it does in the footnote at the bottom--industry
average 3.6 for state local government 250 million to $1 billion budget as a ratio of IT
expenditure to total budget. And at City and County the next bracket 500 million to 1 billion
budget I think City and County is well above that. That ratio goes down just because of
economies of a scale and what have you. So if we look at that I think the Mayor's proposed
Budget would put us at about 1.2 percent of the proposed Budget. So that's where we need
to head if we want to do the job. If we only compare ourselves to the neighbor islands who
are struggling, are not able to come anywhere close to delivering the level of services that we
do and their budgets are perhaps constrained by other factors. We should not interpret that as
to be an appropriate and adequate budget. So to say, you know, if they can get away with a
thousand dollar per unit why can't we. If you want to scale back that's your choice -CHAIR WHITE: Just to be clear...
MR. VERKERKE: --but I cannot sit quiet here and say, you know, yeah I agree we should really
just scale it back and see what happens. I mean that's a policy decision that I'm glad that I
don't have to make but as an advocate for the capabilities for this organization I have to
protest strongly that that's not the right direction for this organization.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And this is from the Gartner Study that was done last year.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm sorry.
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CHAIR WHITE: And this is from the Gartner Study that was done last year?
MR. VERKERKE: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: So, so...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't want to take up all the time, Members, you have other questions?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. In your details there's a million dollars for
replacement of 500 units. If it's a goal you have your 500 units including ordering and actual
installation. What's your timeframe?
MR. VERKERKE: Ms. Crivello, that will take us all year. So we'll spread that out over the year
because--am I answering your question? I'm not really sure I understand it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm just trying to...because what I'm understanding that you're
not able to do your replacement on a timely manner because of ordering as well as
compatibilities and everything else that comes with the actual installation and up and
running. So if you get 500 for this fiscal year where's the guarantee that you'll have all what
is needed to get it up and running?
MR. VERKERKE: Member Crivello, as we stated earlier, this year we will have, by the end of the
year, we will have purchased 495 computers. And we took time in the early part of the year
to figure out a lot of these compatibility and configuration issues. I think that we will still
have to deal with a few of 'em but not to the extent that we were faced with this year,
because this year we really needed to figure out how to make things work on the Window 7
operating system. We tried to go to Windows 8. We spent some time to see if that was
achievable. It turned out not to be achievable. So that work won't need to be repeated next
year. So when we buy computers in batches that are appropriate for us to store and configure
and push out, we will be able to deploy 500 computers in the next fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, if I understand you it would be...you still have 495 to
complete by the end of this year or the end of this fiscal year? Calendar year or fiscal year?
MR. VERKERKE: We have deployed about 250. We're ordering 240. We have just placed an
order for 240 more. Those 240 should be deployed by probably the end of July, August. At
that point we'll be ready to start deploying their units and will be able to order with the,
money that will be available in July. So there won't be much of a gap in rolling out new
computers. So I'm confident that we'll be able to complete rolling out 500 units if made
available to us very close to the end of next fiscal year.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just have one quick procurement question for Mr. Verkerke. To get the
best pricing, do you order the whole, let's say, 500 and then you tell them to ship 200 at a
time and then to send back the next, the balance when you're ready to receive it or would you
only procure 200 at a time so we don't get the bulk discounts?
MR. VERKERKE: That's the approach we took with the recent order of 240. We've done that in
the past. Some vendors get confused by that and then they all arrive at the same time anyway
but we believe that over the years we've been able to work with this particular vendor to
order 'em in a large batch so that we get slightly better prices even than what's on available
under the WSCA contract which is our optimal purchasing vehicle for this type of
equipment. And then they deliver it to us in batches. We took the same approach with phone
order for the voice over IP system.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: And that vendor agreed to warehouse the inventory they had for us and ship it
out.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Good. Good. You know I don't have a problem with you using
the State's procurement contract but the counties have our, we have our own under U.S.
Communities. So I would just say you might want to do a price comparison, Mr. Verkerke,
and see which one gives you the better deal and the better service. Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: I've had that conversation with Purchasing and I'm not an expert but the
impression or the information I came away with is that those kind of central purchasing
agreements need to be executed at the State level. So like we can't buy GSA for instance
either because the State hasn't accepted GSA purchasing schedules for their purposes. So
`cause I've mentioned as you have in the past to me, you know, why don't you look at that
vehicle and I've raised that issue. And it seems like there is definitely a lot of State control
and regulation around how the County goes about purchasing things.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well the State has a vested interest, I don't know if you understand why
because if we buy through the State purchasing contract the State gets a royalty out of
everything that's purchased out of the State contracts. Okay. That's why they want you to
buy off their purchasing program. And, you know what, if they giving the County the best
price, hey, I'm okay with it.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but my thing is the counties have our own program and as I
understand the Statute and maybe you need to help the County out your office -MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --is that Ms. Baisa, the Finance Director as I understand the Statute have
equal authority as Chief Procurement Officers as the State Procurement Officer and in this
County we've got two Chief Procurement Officers. A Council Chair and the Finance
Director. And I don't see the Statute saying that they need the State Procurement Officer's
approval as CPOs to do their job, we're in our branch. No I'm not arguing with you,
Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm just saying that if I understand the law...
MR. VERKERKE: I will raise the issue again and ask Mr. Ueoka's help in getting...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And then again, you know, then we got to go lobby and put in a bill for
change that again and this one, maybe HSAC issue but I just trying to, you know, I trying to
help you -MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and make sure we get the best deal possible.
MR. VERKERKE: And I appreciate that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions? Ms. Cochran followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, I don't profess to know a whole
lot about all this techy stuff but just to get clarity though in the Enterprise Architecture
Program or system, whatever it is, is to replace the KIVA system that's currently in place.
No.
MR. VERKERKE: No, no that's not the case, Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: The Enterprise Architecture we have two items in the Budget request. The first
one is $450,000 I believe, that is to...I hope I explained it somewhat understandably the last
time around but we are dealing with the effects still of the merger with the Police
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Department, the technological effects. The Police Department had an environment for their
directory services. Directory services controls file access and network logins and a whole
bunch of other stuff. We had a different environment. We want to merge that and make that
one single environment, and it turns out at least to my surprise the Police Department had the
right and we need to move their way and it's the old beta versus VHS argument if you ask
me but that's for a different time. Anyway, we need to move off of our Novell environment
to a Microsoft active directory environment as has Council Services and the Clerk's Office
and Council. And that will make things a lot easier in the future and it will allow us to take
advantage of a lot of functionality that is being built into software that we are looking to
acquire. The second aspect of that is that what ties into that environment is the e-mail
system. We don't need to replace the e-mail system right away but we should do that
sometime soon because a lot of functionality dealing with scheduling, dealing with
messaging, dealing with information flow to a mobile workforce relies on the tied integration
with the e-mail system. For next year, you know, the Chair proposes to cut that whole item
out. If we cut it in half at least I can move forward with the active directory services upgrade
so that we have the environment ready to implement and leverage the functionality of the
new KIVA system and leverage the functionality that is being provided with the new phone
system. So the e-mail, that can wait maybe to the year after, but we really would have a hard
time taking advantage of all the opportunities that the new software offers us if we don't
make this move in the next year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And when you said half that would be 250?
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because like the reduction is 500 so then is that what you're
thinking half is for the...
MR. VERKERKE: I believe it's 450,000 that we asked for and the Chair's proposal is to eliminate
all of that. So if you can reinstate 225,000...
CHAIR WHITE: It's a little, it's a little confusing because he was talking about the network and
the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Yeah, I was looking at the Architecture -MR. VERKERKE: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Integrated Directory.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm confusing you. Yeah, 500,000 you're absolutely right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 250. Okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: But which one were you talking about?
MR. VERKERKE: I was wrong. Member Cochran was right. We're talking about the $500,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, the Enterprise Architecture Integrated -MR. VERKERKE: That's correct. Yes. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --number three is what I was questioning and I had no idea what
that was. Now I have a better picture.
MR. VERKERKE: It's past my bedtime.
CHAIR WHITE: Part of the Chair's challenge is that we, we asked for more detail on the Network
Technology refresh and the Enterprise Architecture and Integrated Directory and unlike I
mean I don't know as much about it as Mr. Couch does but I know enough to get myself in
trouble. And we asked for equipment lists and details of what's involved 'cause, you know, I
have a computer system at the hotel that I buy stuff for and when they have a project they
want to do, they explain what the risks are, they explain what the costs are and what needs to
be purchased, what time is going into implementing the changes, how much the software is
going to be and so on. So I have a reasonable understanding. Our system is much larger
than the one that I deal with, but the Chair has a little bit of a problem saying yes to
something that's going to cost $450,000 and the description we get is three words. So, I still
don't have a list of what equipment needs to be bought. I don't have a list of what software
needs to be bought. I don't have a list of what the outside contractors are going to require in
the way of time, who's going to do what? Is it going to be partly done by our staff? Is it
going to be completely done by an outside contractor? I don't have the information I
normally get for even a $50,000 change and yet the request is for 500. So that's the Chair's
challenge.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: On the...the Staff found notes on the XPs and the comment was that you had
700 XPs with 400 being replaced with the 2014 Budget and another 150 replaced due to
virus. So that's about 550 so that's close to the 495. That leaves us with approximately 150
and that is pretty close to the number that is tied to the KIVA users who you mentioned you
can't replace so.
MR. VERKERKE: I'd like to have a chance to check with my staff on what the real numbers are
because I am concerned that the impression that there's only 150 XP machines to be replaced
the next fiscal year may be wrong so...
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine but you can understand that when we ask for information we kind of
hope to get it and when we get down to the last, last couple of days of the review it's...I
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would hope that you could bring the numbers with you. But anyway I think we've probably
discussed the computer replacement enough. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Move onto another item.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I was just going to ask one more question on -CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --on the Architecture for the Integrated Directory.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine. I was just wanting to move on from the computers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, from the replacement computers. Yes. Well, at first I have to
make a comment to Mr. Verkerke. It's been 10 years now but I finally get to say I told you
so. I've been bugging him to go over to Microsoft 10 years ago so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just to make the guy feel bad.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I know. So I understand Mr. White's concern. This is
basically servers to serve active directory and I would assume it's Microsoft 2012, server
2012 or you're going to do it in Linux?
MR. VERKERKE: Most of the funding would go to active directory licensing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: We're a virtualized environment, we would run that on virtual servers -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. VERKERKE: --so we wouldn't have to go buy physical servers to run this on. Since you were
10 years ahead of me, you're well aware of Microsoft's licensing schemes -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MR. VERKERKE: --and so that will eat up most of the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's true. Okay. That's why, you know, you're, kind of
need a list, it's kind of hard, it's licenses and stuff.
CHAIR WHITE: Just by nature I have a very hard time authorizing expenditure -- 135 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
CHAIR WHITE: --without at least a picture.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: A picture of software. Go get a box.
CHAIR WHITE: And, you know, no, I know I feel badly for Mr. Verkerke because he's, he has a
much greater understanding of the stuff than the rest of us do and...but he needs to accept the
fact that he's got to paint pictures for some of us and...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's how I have to do for my wife. I have to show the
picture as opposed to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Easy.
CHAIR WHITE: Back up. Back up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, she asks, she asks for pictures. I want to talk with, about
Mr. Hokama's biggest concern. As a matter of fact it's so big that it's part of his initiatives
at NACo is net cyber security. It's my understanding this network technology refresh is
directly related to protecting the network from, cyber security as well as I think the one
position the Information Systems Analyst II.
MR. VERKERKE: Member Couch, that's correct. More and more the trend in the industry in
dealing with cyber security is to protect the perimeter and let the internal environment be
controlled by the technology that protects the perimeter. What I'm talking about is, you
know, you're all familiar with the term firewall and an effective firewall would filter out
those pictures, Mr. Couch, but it needs to do more than that. And it needs to catch the
various threats that exist out there, the e-mail threats, malware, intrusion viruses, what have
you. And the modern technology allows the network to...allows us to configure the network
around what we call Universal Threat Management Devices. And because of our complex
environment on multiple islands and with a number of different security requirements in
Police and other departments, we need to really beef up the network to make sure that we
don't have gaps where people can come in. We are talking about encrypting all the traffic on
our network because we really are 17 or 18 different companies. The Police Department has
a completely different set of security requirements than for instance Parks and Rec has but
they run on the same infrastructure and they need to coexist on the same infrastructure. So
that means that we have to build the minimum level of security and cyber security protection
on our infrastructure so that we can accommodate the Parks and Rec, the Police Department,
Prosecuting Attorney, and what have you and stay within FBI security requirements and
policies and what have you. So this money would go to upgrading the network to have the
right equipment, the right capability, the right encryption throughout our system so that we
don't have to manage a whole bunch of different types of networks all geared to a particular
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need of a higher or lower security because we will never have enough staff to take care of
that. So we need to let the technology handle that for us and that's what this item is all about.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, I have a follow-up question. On the...that technology
refresh is that itemized down to or is that just one application or how did you come up with
that total amount?
MR. VERKERKE: We have had conversations with vendors about in general terms what kind of
expenditure we'd be looking at. We haven't itemized it because unless I have the funding I
don't have the luxury of staff bandwidth to go and do a tremendous amount of design on that
capability and plan for the implementation. So that's why I can't always answer the Chair's
questions for, you know, tell me exactly which computer, and which server and which piece
of equipment you're going to replace. Because by the time I asked for it, you know, back in
November and by the time I'm ready to spend the money a year later, the landscape has
changed and so I much rather try to explain in this form the overall need and hope that you
trust me that I'm not just asking for some unjustifiable amount of money but that I will be
able to show you what we've done with it and what improvements you made to the security.
Because unless I spend a lot of time on specific design and exploring a whole bunch of
different variations of that capability 'cause the landscape like I said changes. There's new
vendors. Everybody is building a better mousetrap 'cause there's a lot of money in cyber
security. And the mousetrap that I would have wanted to buy last December may be obsolete
by the time we finally have the money. So I don't have that detail, I can't tell you exactly
which switches in which location we're going to change because that depends on the design
and the solution that will meet our design once I have the funding to get really, really to that
level of detail.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So this amount is 450,000 that based on industry standards that's
the amount that would accommodate our I guess our universal.
MR. VERKERKE: We talked to vendors and we asked for ballpark figures for an organization our
size and our complexity given what we have, what would be the approximate budget level
funding that would be necessary to achieve our goals.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then they give you an estimate kind of. Okay. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Who did you speak with?
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MR. VERKERKE: We speak with a number of leading vendors. Our current vendor is Fortinet.
We have a Fortinet firewall. It's a very good product so we hope that...and we just had a
meeting with them again yesterday. We are confident that they will be able to provide the
functionality but we will look at other products out there. We used to have a Check Point
firewall. They're a big player. We'll look at their functionality. Price points, price
functionality points shift all the time so it may be that it shifted in favor of a different vendor,
and we'll look at whether it's cost effective to switch vendors or stick with the one we have.
Typically, you know, for a number of generations it will be more cost effective to stick with
the vendor but sometimes they fall too far behind and then we need to shift and that's what
happened to Check Point a few years ago. They couldn't deliver the capacity we're looking
fora We switched to Fortinet. So far we're very happy. And we talked to industry analysts
and I'm on the NACo website all the time looking for...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm being reminded that we need to keep the answers a little shorter and the
questions more specific so. I appreciate your response. I hope you can understand that for us
it's very difficult to buy a cloud for $500,000. I can't...once I'm in it I can tell what I'm
surrounded by but I can't tell what it's made up of or where it's headed. So I would
appreciate it if at some point tomorrow morning you can provide us with a little more detail
as to what it is that we're needing to buy. Is it all software? Is it a mixture of software and
hardware? And, you know, what, Mr. Couch can understand most of it. I can understand
part of it and others if you do a reasonable job with it will understand enough.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I've been very quiet and the reason I'm quiet is I don't like to talk
too much about things I don't know much about. I know what I do with my computer. I
know the values of computers and I know how important it is for us to be right up there with
the latest technology. So I have to rely on people like Mr. Verkerke and hope that, you
know, they're telling us exactly what's correct. So I'm going to have to rely on people like
Mr. Couch who, and maybe yourself, who know more about this stuff but I would want to
give our Department what they need. I don't want us to fall behind 'cause the more we fall
behind the harder it is to catch up. I can tell you from having IT people in my department
that they are running crazy. We stand in line to get somebody to come and help. There's just
so much demand for help all the time. People don't understand how to do this, how to do
that. And so I do know that it is very, very important but I can't really have an opinion on
this XP or that XP because I really don't know but, you know, I do know it's very, very
important.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Verkerke, the stage we are currently in,
I'm making an assumption that we already have one preparedness plan in case we do get
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attacked and there's a penetration. Is that a good assumption on our part that you've already
helped develop a preparedness plan for the County?
MR. VERKERKE: We're in the process of developing that. We have skills and technology that
will help us deal with a variety of attacks if you will or concerns. And we have resources
that we can tap into at the State. Actually there's a very good cooperation between the State
and the counties but I'd be mistaken to call it a comprehensive plan. We have somebody on
staff who's working on that right now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you know, I've learned that, you know, you need to, you know,
you or someone of your understanding should be with the policymakers to help us make a
good County preparedness plan, and I would say part of the use of having the policymakers
work with you is that then we come up to speed in understanding how this whole technology
component works for the County, how important it is. And then with the preparedness how
we protect the investment that you asking us to provide you. But if we don't have that then
I'm assuming again so you need to help us if...what's the status that if we're not quite there
yet that you have talked to Mr. Wong and we have already secured cyber breach insurance to
protect the County's assets and get some type of coverage through insurance.
MR. VERKERKE: I have not had that conversation with Mr. Wong.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So currently the County does not have a cyber-breach insurance
coverage.
MR. VERKERKE: I wouldn't know if we do or not.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Would you know, Mr. Baz, as part of Risk Management?
MR. BAZ: No, I wouldn't know that. I know that the Corporation Counsel and Risk Manager have
upgraded our insurance policies and refreshed a number of them but I wouldn't know if that
specifically is included in the upgrades.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I would, I think we need to ask those important questions
`cause out of the three main components that for me is an issue, two is can be controlled by
the County, negligence and employee malfeasance. And so, you know, I'm looking at the
kind of money we're being asked to invest but on the other side to give us assurance of
protection, you know, for us I think it's critical components to give Council assurance is that
preparedness plan and go and secure that insurance policy for cyber breaches. And then I'm
sure Mr. Couch and Mr. Verkerke can deal with the phishing and the patch management,
secured coding, the coordination of operational tech versus, you know, informational tech.
And so, you know, as we get more, you get more sophisticated I would say that maybe
through our Infrastructure Committee and our Chair, Ms. Cochran that, you know, we can
help bring us up to speed sooner and more faster to current statuses so that we won't have this
same face next year, you know. We will be a little bit more informed. We can understand
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maybe your request a little bit better because we'll be a little bit more up to speed,
Mr. Verkerke. So I would ask that you consider those things in the coming year, please.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Hokama brings up a good thing. I think we
mentioned this a little while back just at the beginning of Budget. But you know how we
have...each Committee has brought their department and discussed -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as much as they could prior to Budget. I would like to see...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Verkerke doesn't have a home.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know he doesn't have a home and I would like to see it be
probably in the Infrastructure 'cause that is part of infrastructure. So I would like to...
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello had asked for a...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: ... (Inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. A place to put him so we can have these discussions not
during Budget next year. Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello. Sorry about that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I even wrote your name down.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, gosh. Nothing new. Okay. So we have here a reduction of
KIVA upgrade and your request goes I think for two and a half million dollars. So, my
question is as we come in with upgrades or any kind of software upgrade and if you have
computers 10 years old is that compatible or are you just going to upgrade certain
computers?
MR. VERKERKE: Member Crivello, I'm not really sure that I understand your question but the
KIVA replacement will not be something that we will do in phases in the sense of we will
have, you know, so many hundred users on the new system and we leave so many hundred
users on the old system. That will have to be across the board. So we will need to make sure
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that the technological environment is appropriate for that and that includes things we've
talked about today, the desktop replacements, the directory services upgrade and what have
you. Did that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well, the reason I asked that is if you're not going to have your
updated or replacement project in place, your desktops, then the upgrade, will the Planning
Department who has 10 year old models will that be, the upgrade be compatible for their
desktops?
MR. VERKERKE: The proposed desktop replacement schedule would take care of replacing all the
old equipment or almost all the old equipment by the end of FY '16. You know we hope to
replace 500 next year and we would ask for the balance the year after. The KIVA
replacement project is not expected to implement and have the new system go live till
sometime in 2016. We've talked about an 18-month implementation project. So we will
need to make sure that everything is ready in Fiscal Year '16 but it doesn't mean that we can
wait with everything till Fiscal Year '16. We need to maintain the pace to make sure that
everything is ready when that system is ready to go live.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, so you're looking at the end of the fiscal year.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm hoping that it will be some time in the middle of Fiscal Year '16 that we
will go live with thenew KIVA system.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you. I'm just looking at the amount of money
and is it going to happen. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that brings up an interesting question. The replacement of the KIVA
system does that involve...is any part of that servers and desktops or in clients? Or is that all
primarily software? And -MR. VERKERKE: The money we asked for for this...
CHAIR WHITE: --what are we funding for the two and a half million I guess is the question?
MR. VERKERKE: For two and a half million dollars you will buy mostly implementation services
and licensing for the new system. We anticipate and it's going to be one of the
requirements/expectations that the system will be able to run on the hardware, the server
form that we have. And we're working on the desktop replacement process to make sure that
the desktops will be ready for the new system. The implementation of a system like KIVA
requires a fair amount of money for of course the licenses for the new system, it will require
implementation services for the things like gap analysis, fit analysis to make sure that our
processes are adjusted for the new system.
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MR. VERKERKE: Data conversion, training, all of that.
CHAIR WHITE: --enough detail.
MR. VERKERKE: No but you want to have details and now you're telling me to stop giving you
details.
CHAIR WHITE: No, no. Don't get upset.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm not sure what you want to...
CHAIR WHITE: I've been advised by staff that we need to, you know, keep moving so.
MR. VERKERKE: So, I'm trying to keep it a high level and you criticize me for that so.
CHAIR WHITE: That's not exactly true. I only opened my mouth once you started repeating
yourself.
MR. VERKERKE: Okay. Thank you, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: So, anyway...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, real quick before we move on --.
CHAIR WHITE: Member.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --`cause I take it you do. But I just want to tell Mr. Verkerke,
you know, in the end if you can just take this home you always have a home with me in my
Infrastructure Management Committee. So you can sleep easy this evening. I just want to
leave you with that at least.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Verkerke, for all your work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And she didn't offer I would send you to Water.
CHAIR WHITE: And thank you for that offer, Ms. Cochran, because I do think it would be a big
help if we would be able to see Mr. Verkerke on a more frequent basis like we do with Water
and Infrastructure Management and Housing and Human Services and Planning, and
everybody but Mr. Verkerke has a home.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But he does now.
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CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure he's not the only one but. Okay. Members, we need to move on. I want
to thank Mr. Verkerke for his presence here this evening.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And if you could get back to us with some details in the morning that'd be great.
MR. VERKERKE: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And we'll move into Housing and Human Concerns.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, CIP.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
MR. BAZ: And GIS.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Jacob.
CHAIR WHITE: You don't have CIP, do you?
MR. BAZ: No, Wendy's here.
MR. VERKERKE: No.
MR. BAZ: Wendy's here.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. That's alright. Let's do...any questions for GIS?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Inaudible)...Mr. Medeiros.

CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Anyone have questions or concerns with GIS? Okay. Mr. Medeiros,
please come on down -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Simple one, please.
CHAIR WHITE: --and, Wendy, why don't you come down at the same time. Come on down, that
way we can just keep moving.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman, may I proceed, please?
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed, Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros, thanks for being here. You know I consider
maybe for us for our County you're the ESRI guru. Okay. Because you deal with that
program, that vendor a lot and I see them a lot at national and they always talk about oh, you
know Bill and blah, blah, blah. So I'm just saying currently is that the prominent provider of
our GIS services and we're dependent upon the continued updates and patching to keep your
division at the level of high performance?
MR. MEDEIROS: Absolutely. It's probably the best software for the kinds of things that we do.
There's three major software companies for GIS: AutoCAD, right...Autodesk, ESRI,
Intergraph. The basis that formed them back in the '80s where they came from, the kind of
things they did, make it extremely good for the kinds of things that we and the State of
Hawaii does. So that's why all four counties and the State GIS are all ESRI.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And your program also requires an occasional flyover for
updates for your divisional needs. Is that correct?
MR. MEDEIROS: You mean like imagery?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay. Imagery is a different, that's Pictometry. ESRI is the software that you
view the information in.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: The information comes in either points, lines and polygons or what's called
raster which is imagery.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you're coming like Mr. Verkerke.
MR. MEDEIROS: No, no, I'm just saying. No, no, no. So, you have soft, you have software to
view data.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You gotta understand that you're convincing the taxpayers too now.
MR. MEDEIROS: No, no. So you have software to view data. ESRI makes the software to view
the data to manipulate it, analyze it, whatever. The data comes in two flavors. One flavor
includes imagery and so Pictometry. So when you go into Pictometry online or something
like that you'll see this data. The data is being created in software and then pushed out
through this viewer window. And so Pictometry is a different product than ESRI. But ESRI
lets us use Pictometry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. MEDEIROS: Right. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And so we're current with the latest updates and -MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --whatever patching you need to keep this thing...
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes. So my R&M in the Budget that's what it covers is paying the ESRI
software licensing Countywide.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And so, what I've been able to learn and, you know, you've
heard me ask some of the questions to Mr. Verkerke about, you know, my concern is as I was
told by the professionals from the Federal level, data is value and that's what hackers go
after, data. And most governments tend to store more data than they should, especially. and
that's why even our County, we have to update our record management policies. And it's
something in my Committee that Council is going to need to update policy on how we're
going to keep and what we're going to keep and how we're going to record those historic
management requirements. And so I'm just wondering how much data you keep and
whether there's issues of confidential information, because now that I hear, you know, I'm
concerned that, you know, we gotta finish up and get a good preparedness plan as well as
potential breach insurance components. So I'm just trying to assess how well your Division
is and how protected it is and what shortcomings we need to overcome.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay. All data have some levels of I want to say restrictions because some are
restricted, some are not, so but they have a level of how...what you can distribute, how you
can distribute it. So some data are restricted, you have to get permission from the Water
Depaitment to get their data ever since September 11, 2001. That's all restricted. Some data
is proprietary so it's only used in house by one agency, some data's public, everybody can
get it. So our job in the case of public data is to make it easily accessible to the public, so we
go through a State clearinghouse, you can download what you like. We're doing what's
called services now, publish it as services. For the stuff that's proprietary and it's internal
sometimes we get involved, you know, if Police needs to create a data layer and their folks
are not real big on GIS, we'll create the data layer, provide it to them, and it's history after
that. I hope they back it up because I'm not going to keep that kind of information on my
machine. Okay so we do work on that. Now some data sets we don't see at all unless there's
a need for us to get our hands on it, okay. So some departments maintain their own data
that's used internally and that's fine with us. If they need our help we help 'em, but we're -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

. (inaudible). . .

MR. MEDEIROS: --kind of hands off if the data is meaningful to them and they don't want other
people to have access to it. So Real Property Tax -- 145 -
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MEDEIROS: --when they're doing the assessments, sometimes they'll ask me to process the
data for them or publish it to Pictometry Online, but I don't look at the data because it has
nothing to do with me. I don't care how much you're paying for your house but they do and
so our approach is just to get it so that they can use it and let them do that job.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. You're asking us for any money this year?
MR. MEDEIROS: You guys are cutting -CHAIR WHITE: Let's get back to the -MR. MEDEIROS: --38,000 and so -CHAIR WHITE: --financial questions -MR. MEDEIROS: --if I could...
CHAIR WHITE: --if we can.
MR. MEDEIROS: Actually your question leads me up to my comment. Okay, the 38 is going to
put us pretty much on the edge, we're not going to have a lot of flexibility. We are going to
do some training next year so we're going to use some of that. Whatever is left over in
Professional Services is going to go to training, it's like five grand, but it's also going to
make us a little tight on the R&M because our R&M went up again. So if you could go with
the FY '14 actuals which is like fifty three thousand and it's like six hundred and forty-five
dollars, something like that, as opposed to the 50,000 we estimated last October when we did
the budget proposal. That would help us out if we just matched our...because every year as
more agencies use ESRI software, the R&M goes up a little bit every time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Every year you pay ESRI for license renewal or licenses?
MR. MEDEIROS: What's that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you pay annually licenses for like ESRI?
MR. MEDEIROS: We pay an annual maintenance so we can get the latest version.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And so we can appreciate the financial request. What is the
range of those type of license renewals -MR. MEDEIROS: You mean if -- 146 -
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --in dollars?
MR. MEDEIROS: --you wanted to buy one?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay. If you were buying it, it runs from 2,500 to 20,000 depending which sets
of tools you need within the desktop software.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And the County's license is $20,000?
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay. So when you buy the license there'll be a percentage of it that would be
your annual maintenance in order that you would get the latest upgrades, so what we do, a
department is they come to me and they says we want to buy ESRI licenses, I says well if I
have I can give you but if I don't have any ESRI software money which I normally don't,
you buy the license, you find money somewhere in your budget to buy the license, we pay
the maintenance. As long as you use the software we'll pay the maintenance going on, and
that's how our R&M gets incremental. So as people buy a new license in a different
department we pick up the maintenance, 'cause we don't want 'em using an old version, we
want to be able to support the same version everybody's got, make it easier for us to actually
provide technical support for them. So it's in our best interest and the County's best interest
to keep the annual maintenance paid up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And the maintenance is about what, 20 percent of the license?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah, probably.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm just guessing.
MR. MEDEIROS: I'm assuming it's somewhere in that range, so if it's a $2,500 license it'll
probably be 500 bucks, something like that. I can look that up. It also depends, there's two
levels of maintenance, primary and secondary, so for each license type we pay one primary
which is more expensive, then all the secondaries are kind of cheap.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the patching you do or ESRI does the patching of the programs? The
patching requirements. You know when you...they gotta do those little fixes in their
program is that you do that or you pay them to do that, the ESRI?
MR. MEDEIROS: To do?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any patch requirements.
MR. MEDEIROS: Oh, patches. As long as you're on maintenance they send it, you can download
it.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And you just, you download it yourself?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah. So in our case if you got a license from us, we install on your machine, if
there's a patch we'll go back. Normally what we do is we look at the patches and if it's
something that really affects us, sometimes the patches are for certain other types of software
that we don't use, but if it's a major one we do that. Or when we do an update, we try to
move everybody up to a new level, then that includes all of the patches up to that. So yeah
but we're, yeah, we do the...for the folks that use our services for tech support we're the
folks that deal with that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Thank you for my questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for GIS? Seeing none, thank you very much,
Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Taomoto. Members, we have two projects for Ms. Taomoto on Page 47.
Members, any questions for Ms. Taomoto on the two projects on Page 47?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. You wanted to start Government Facilities or...
CHAIR WHITE: No, there are just two projects, the Waikapu Baseyards and Central Maui Regional
Park.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Chairman. But before I ask that, how many CIP
projects you currently work...you or your team is currently working on, Ms. Taomoto?
MS. TAOMOTO: I believe we gave that number and I think it was between 16 and 20.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sixteen and 20 current CIP projects?
MS. TAOMOTO: It may not be all in the CIP budget because we do do, in our CIP we do do
projects for Fire, Housing, Liquor, and Parks, so it may not be in the Management section of
the budget.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And please remind me, you know, from last year when we gave
you the team, what makes it your project versus staying within the same, the department
level?
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MS. TAOMOTO: Most all of these departments I mentioned I think all of them don't have an
engineering section.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So any department that doesn't have an engineering section, their CIP
projects all come to that Department of Management?
MS. TAOMOTO: In this current Administration. In the past I believe for instance the Kihei Police
Station was managed by the Police Department, and then when it went into construction, our
Department of Management staff is assigned to that and it's not myself but it's another staff
And then for the Parks projects, they don't have an engineering division but they have CIP
coordinators who are not licensed engineers who function like a project management team.
But these other departments, for our Department, Housing and Liquor they don't have any
CIP coordinators or engineering sections or divisions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So those two projects that Chairman just mentioned, what
can you share from your perspective to us this evening?
MS. TAOMOTO: These two projects...the first project is the...on Page 47 under Government
Facilities (1) Waikapu Baseyards, requesting $1.25 million is to continue moving this project
forward. Right now currently we're in the master planning stage of this project with HDR.
It is approximately 10 percent complete. We're in the data collection stage, meeting with all
the different departments doing an assessment of their needs, and see where consolidation of
functions can happen. The other project...and oh sorry, and this 1.25 is for the design and
planning money, monies in Fiscal Year '15. The other project is a Central Maui Regional
Park and I know we discussed this the last time I was here why it's in the Department of
Management and that is because we are as requested by the community and the Council
we're master planning both the Waikapu Baseyards and the Central Maui Regional Park
together. We're trying to do it as one master plan to consider the concerns of the community
regarding the placement of the baseyards. So that 450,000 is so we can complete a
comprehensive master plan of the 309 acres. So I would urge you to if anything budget
for...budget...provide us the 450 so we can complete the 309-acre master plan considering
the 209 acres. If we don't have this 450, you know, I have to make a decision whether to
complete the master plan for the Waikapu Baseyard within the footprint of the current
100 acres, so that's why we're requesting the additional 450 so we can put the two projects
together and do a 309-acre master plan.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Wouldn't it make better sense to wait `til you get all your assessment
done, analyze your results, and then have a discussion with the appropriate Council
Committee before you ask for the next phase of money?
MS. TAOMOTO: This is the first phase of money.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's right, yeah.
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MS. TAOMOTO: The 450--yeah--is to do the assessment.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right, so why don't we wait `til we get the assessment analysis?
MS. TAOMOTO: No, no, the money is to hire the consultant to do the assessment, so we cannot
initiate the assessment until we receive the appropriation for the 450,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have no monies currently for...to do any work for either?
MS. TAOMOTO: For the...no, we have...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Then use that money.
MS. TAOMOTO: But we can't use the 100 acre...I mean the Waikapu Baseyard money master plan
to master plan the 209 acres, that's why we're asking for a separate...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You guys did magic before.
MS. TAOMOTO: Well...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't know why you cannot do magic now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, Mr. Couch is next, then Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well this is my area so I'd hope that...yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch is next and then we'll come to you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just don't forget that part, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'd be happy to yield to Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you. And so, Ms. Taomoto, you know, this is very
important, you know. You're saying right now we have money to do the 209 acres, that
master plan...I mean the 100 acres, excuse me.
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm getting that two mixed up. For the baseyard setup which
we've never decided what side of the highway the baseyard is gonna be and where the
regional park was, I mean that has never been sited. So now what you're saying is this
450,000 would encumber the ability to put the two projects into one and say okay, we did
this, here's the baseyard and here's the regional park, but if you only do the baseyard it
would be the 100 acres next to the development area -MS. TAOMOTO: Proposed Waiale... yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --right? The area where people will be developing homes for
which we just recently went through a tremendous hoopla in Maui Lani.
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So in other words you're trying to avoid that as much as
possible?
MS. TAOMOTO: I'm trying to get the 450 so we can look at the 309 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As in totality?
MS. TAOMOTO: And also the 100...the monies...the master plan for the baseyard that we have a
contract with, the money is not sufficient to cover the full 309 acres, so, you know, either
way, if you want to call it...rename it to 309-acre master plan I still gotta come in with a
450,000 budget amendment. 'Cause that is what we need to complete the 309-acre master
plan, including the assessment of what kinds of fields, how many fields, where the fields are
going to be for the Central Maui Regional Park and other amenities that we are considering
for the park.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I have a few more questions but I'll yield to
Mr. Couch. You know I don't want to take over the whole thing so.
CHAIR WHITE: No, you...please, you can go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I just...Mr. Couch was kind enough to let me go so I
will let him ask his questions. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well actually I just had a question for the Chair. I thought you had
mentioned we have this item kind of to combine in your Committee already? And that's why
you want...
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CHAIR WHITE: I'm not sure whether the item combines but the...with respect to the baseyard
there was $190,000 that's already been encumbered for some planning, and there's an item in
Committee for 200,000 for the park side. So we've got 190 in the baseyard side and we've
got 200 that's in Committee. So the reason the Chair deleted this is because we feel that
between those two amounts of money they should be able to get some conceptual designs
done with which to come back and ask for the greater sums of money.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we're going to kind of discuss what we needed to do if we
needed to do some sort of ordinance or whatever to move the acreage, right? That was the
other part?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think Mr. Ueoka has pointed out that there's no problem with making an
exchange -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --of properties, but, you know, the Chair's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we have that in writing?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure he'd be happy to scribble something out if you'd like it tonight.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just was...I agree with you, let's get it hammered out in
your Committee and then...and possibly with the help of Mr. Guzman's Committee and...
CHAIR WHITE: And this money can be made available...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And when it's...
CHAIR WHITE: Because it's a budget amendment it can be made -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --available now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair's feeling is with a combined 390,000 that should buy us at least an
overview of what's possible, and if it doesn't then we're in big trouble. And I'd also feel that
the CIP Coordinator, her team can probably do a good portion of the assessment of what, you
know, what is likely to go there. And I was under the impression when they came to us for
the purchase funds that it was...that they'd already had a pretty good idea of what could
move there. And so anyway who was next? Mr. Hokama.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My frustration with hearing they need this assessment is Parks went
through a very long intensive assessment through the various districts to come up with their
assessment needs to be able to give a system proposal by districts. So to hear we need one
`nother assessment kind of befuddles me, Chairman, because I know Parks worked hard to
come up with this plan for this budget request.
CHAIR WHITE: With no consultants.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, you know, if we...
MS. TAOMOTO: Chair, can I clarify the -CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MS. TAOMOTO: --understanding of the assessment? For the Waikapu Baseyards, Parks
Department has no involvement with that so we have to do an assessment from scratch for
the Waikapu Baseyards which is what we're currently doing with a lot of our time and with
our consultant's contract. For the Central Maui Regional Park I want to clarify that the
450,000 in the proposed Mayor's budget is broken out into two different phases, I guess.
One is...200,000 is for the master plan which I believe you're referring to is a duplicate
that's in your Committee for a budget amendment currently, and then additional 250 for
planning. So you are correct, if we get the budget amendment...the 200,000 through a
budget amendment for '14 that would put us where we need to be. There is no significant
assessment being done for the Central Maui Regional Park as the Parks Department has done
a lot of work and they're also on our team for this project. A lot of that money will be used
to develop and consider the basic infrastructure and siting of the... and the needs of where the
fields, you know, the shape of the fields and how many fields and like I said what types of
fields which Parks hasn't done yet or, and I haven't receive that yet. So when we receive the
budget amendment based on the information that Parks has completed...that already has been
provided to our consultant, so our consultant will give us a proposal based on information
that we have already completed with our own Parks staff and with our own team. And they
will give us what additional work needs to be completed to complete a comprehensive
309-acre master plan. So I want to assure everyone that there's no duplication of an
assessment for this Central Maui Regional Park with the effort that Parks already made.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, well the assessment I was referring to was the one with respect to the
baseyard, 'cause I know that you had done a certain amount of work prior to purchasing the
property.
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes, we did a prior amount of work purchasing it and we're continuing to do
investigations and data collection in conjunction with the consultants, but that was
what...how we negotiated their fee proposal anyway. So that's how...that's just how it is.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions, Members? Okay, seeing none, thank you very
much, Ms. Taomoto. Members, we're going to...
MS. TAOMOTO: Excuse me, Chair? Sandy was mentioning that when Public Works came up you
deferred the Waiale Road Extension to -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you...
MS. TAOMOTO: --Management -CHAIR WHITE: I can't remember what comment or what page it is -MS. TAOMOTO: --which is on Page 48 at the top.
CHAIR WHITE: --but please go ahead.
MS. TAOMOTO: Forty eight at the top, Item 4. That money was to get us started with the design
of the road. We recently have come to a verbal agreement with the landowners for the
acquisition of the properties we need between Waiko Road and our property. So it's
reasonable to consider that we could initiate the design of this bridge as I would call it. Right
now it's contemplated to be a bridge across Waikapu Stream, because the EIS for the
Waiko...Waiale Road Extension is being done or done by Public Works as we speak. So this
money which was budgeted in the Department of Public Works would provide for this bridge
that we need to get to the Central Maui Regional Park and the Waikapu Baseyards. And it's
not premature because the planning is done, the EIS is done, and I just recently got a verbal
agreement with the landowner and we're proceeding to develop the maps to acquire the lots
to cross the stream. And you'll probably be seeing us soon about that. So...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, well it's up to the Committee. The Chair's reason for deferring it is that I
think it's important that we see what the uses are going to be before we start moving into the
bridge. I mean you're assuming that the alignment is consistent with what our interests
might be there so.
MS. TAOMOTO: That is a significant access point for our baseyard and our Central Maui Regional
Park and we're pretty much stuck with it because the Waiale Road Extension is in that
alignment that is being planned. The other significant access point would be Honoapiilani
Highway which is the other terminus for the Waiale Road Extension project. So the two
terminus ends is the Public Works project and we are relying on either of that to...one of
those two to provide our access to the park. And because we have to...the worst case is we
have to cross the stream. I don't know, the worst case might be we have to go on
Honoapiilani Highway, but the permitting if we had to cross the stream could take up to two
years or longer and that's why we're requesting the design monies to get started with the
process so we don't delay -- 154
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CHAIR WHITE: And is the -MS. TAOMOTO: --the other project.
CHAIR WHITE: --landowner of the lands on the mauka side going to be participating in the cost of
the bridge?
MS. TAOMOTO: No, not at this time. There's no indication he will be.
CHAIR WHITE: What about the road extension?
MS. TAOMOTO: And I have no indication that he's participating in the road extension either.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Secure the land first, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Well anyway, any further questions for Mr. Taomoto, I mean Ms. Taomoto?
Okay, thank you all very much. Oh, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know that we're desperately looking for compromise here.
Ms. Taomoto, it's a lot of money, do you need all of it right away?
MS. TAOMOTO: The what? You're talking to the Waiale Road Extension?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MS. TAOMOTO: The bridge is significant and that's the cost that we have in front of us is for the
bridge, because we just, you know, we secured the verbal and we're going to follow through
with the acquisition. But I think the cheaper design option would be Honoapiilani Highway
which we're still considering but I put the larger costs in the budget because...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You're not sure.
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah, we're not sure which one and we want to be able to make a choice when
we need to.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair'?
CHAIR WHITE: We have one other item I believe we just passed out regarding the Chair's plan to
recommend against the elimination of parking fees on...in...for our County employees in our
County-controlled lots.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair, can you explain this? 'Cause I got this and I
didn't understand what you were trying to say.
CHAIR WHITE: Well mister...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Or what they're trying to say. Please.
CHAIR WHITE: Basically the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Well it's not that confusing, it's just the page in rates and fees that outlines the
parking charge for all of us that use County stalls. The Administration has recommended the
elimination of all the parking fees and the Chair's position is to restore them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got no problem with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Well not acceptable.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, not restore 'em right? Not agree to the elimination.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not to agree to eliminate 'ern.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're not going to . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It currently exists, right? We still pay.
CHAIR WHITE: No, maybe I didn't state it correctly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: It's getting a little late. The proposed...the proposal from the Mayor's Office is
that we eliminate the charge for parking -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --to County employees. The Chair is not in favor of that proposal -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --to put it succinctly. Comments, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I thought we had discussed that when
they brought it up the first time and we pretty much all agreed?
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CHAIR WHITE: Well I'm just...because Ms. Taomoto is here -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: --I'm...yeah, I'm just bringing it up so that you can ask her questions instead of
asking me tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ms. Taomoto, how much money do we get in parking fees in a year
more or less?
MS. TAOMOTO: About two thousand and a hundred to two hundred dollars, 221 to 2,200.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A month?
MS. TAOMOTO: A month, a month.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: A month?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, that's different story between a month and a year. Okay,
thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we should consider increasing it. I mean hey, look at what the -CHAIR WHITE: Most people in private sector -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --surrounding property owners are charging -CHAIR WHITE: --haven't gotten raises -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --anybody and our people.
CHAIR WHITE: --and they pay a lot more for parking so.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is like rates set 30 years ago.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Well the Chair is open to motions tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, you can talk about that tomorrow then that's fine.
Because I was going to say that we're very fortunate, if you stay at...you go to our airport we
pay $10 a day at airports. So you can imagine how much you're talking we pay a month
versus what we pay just at the airport.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I not talking about going to your hotel and how much I
had to pay but I won't say anything. I won't say anything
CHAIR WHITE: You know I...
COUNCILMEMBER I3AISA: Good enough.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yup. You gotta pay. You gotta pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you, Ms. Taomoto.
MS. TAOMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, we're gonna take a five-minute break, and we'll proceed with the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:00 p.m.
9:09 p.m.

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). _This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come to
order. And we will proceed with the review of the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns. Members, any areas that you would like to ask questions about? Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. I've been patiently waiting for Ms. Ridao to come back
and here's my note. Ms. Ridao, I would like to hear from you about the Kulamalu situation.
This is in my district and I'm gonna have to explain. So can you kind of tell me what your
take on that deletion is?
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Member Baisa, for that question. I did prepare a letter which was
transmitted I think just yesterday. So you may not have -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
MS. RIDAO: --gotten it yet, but my comments in the letter state that the Department is extremely
concerned about the deletion of the $9 million for the construction of the Kulamalu
Affordable Rental Project. This project has already secured all of its entitlements, including
water and sewer. The Environmental Assessment is 90 percent completed. The project is in
a planned development which already has roadways, is serviced by public transportation, and
is in walking distance to the town center. Equally important, $2.25 million of HUD HOME
funds has been earmarked for the project. If the project is not constructed these HOME
funds may be lost to the County forever. The Kulamalu project has been in the planning
stage since 2011 when the County of Maui purchased this property for the purpose of
building affordable rental units in the Upcountry area, and as you know there is no affordable
rental housing project Upcountry. The engineering and the architectural plans are 75 percent
complete. We are very close to the construction phase of this project. Plans are to have
construction on the Kulamalu project begin in late 2014. It would be a travesty if the project
is abandoned at this point. I don't have to impress upon you that we have a dire need for
rental housing on the island of Maui. We are already experiencing situations where the
demand for rentals is at a critical stage. Landlords are saying they don't need to count on
Section 8 vouchers because they can get market rate rents anyway. When a resident with a
Section 8 voucher cannot find housing, our community is in serious trouble. So that's my
kind of concerns about the Kulamalu project. Wendy is sticking around because she can
answer the more detailed construction stuff, but the concern here is that, you know, and I've
kind of heard comments from the Council about partnering or using tax credits; however, at
this point of our project it will take us another year to negotiate a partnership and to...we
couldn't even apply for tax credits this year. And it wouldn't make sense for the County to
apply for tax credits. So my suggestion to the body is that let us complete this project and if
at the end of the project you want us to sell it to an entity that can benefit from tax credits and
can...and that they would run the project as an affordable in perpetuity, I think we would all
have accomplished our goal. That's pretty much my comments.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. You know this came as a surprise to me
when we got to this in the budget because like you and everybody else I've been anxiously
awaiting this and I know our community is. And so I don't know what other people know
that I don't know but I don't know if there's partnerships in the waiting and we can move the
timetable up, Chair. I really need to understand, and I know the people Upcountry as well as
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all the FACE folks that were here the other day have really serious concerns. So the timing
is a question and also is there a possible partner hanging out there and that could happen
quickly.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama, followed by Mr. Couch, followed by Ms. Crivello.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well first, you know, thank you for being here, Director, 'cause your
presence really helps since you're very knowledgeable about the project. And, you know, I
have my concerns...not, you know, I want to support your requested project but you know
my situation on Lanai, you heard the people. And you know right now Lanai the only
development that can move forward in the next five-plus, seven years for Lanai regarding
affordables is the County of Maui. You know one thing about Maui is yes, we have the
County with the Kula but there's other developments also that should be providing
affordables, and so, you know, for me and, you know, I can tell Ms. Baisa that I've talked to,
you know, people like Mr. Dowling and others who are...have had expressed interest prior to
me bringing it up and of course they brought up the tax credit. So I'm happy to hear that we
are now informed that for this year tax credit is not a doable thing at all.
MS. RIDAO: I think...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So I appreciate that.
MS. RIDAO: I think the applications are already in.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that was one of the reasons why you have a message from me to call
me because it was about what is the open enrollment for the tax credits and what is available
for the County's use. So let's say we cannot do the, a partnership with the, for the Kulamalu
project and we grant you the 9-plus million. So we're going to have approximately what,
$3 million left in the fund? Five million dollars left in the fund?
MS. RIDAO: I'll let Budget Director explain.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: In round numbers, Director.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't need, you know...
MR. BAZ: I believe with maybe currently yeah, you're correct in Fiscal Year '14's numbers.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. BAZ: Once we approve this year's budget for Fiscal Year '15, it'll add another four point
something million dollars, whatever the real property tax number comes out to be, so that
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would bring it up to 17 million or so. With the projects that the Department proposed, the,
this project as well as the two smaller projects that they presented in their plan that they
transmitted through the, a response to the Committee's request, I believe that was an extra 2
or 3 million. So it'd probably leave about $8 million for Fiscal Year '15 available for
expenditure just in round numbers that could go towards Lanai infrastructure and planning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So let's say, you know, we make a decision, the scenario is we buy in
and provide you the request for the Kulamalu project. What would be the strategy then since,
you know, my current updates on the engineers for Phase I for Lanai and we think we can do
more than 50 units now is at $15 million for just infrastructure. What would be our strategy
to move our project forward, our County project forward? And again if part of it is then
maybe the tax credit because we have time for that, Director, you know, that would help me
because -MS. RIDAO: Well, I'm thinking that -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --I'm getting pressed hard from Lanai.
MS. RIDAO: --what we could do is we could start planning or start talking to potential purchasers
of the property, of the Kulamalu project. You know there's people out there...not people but
investors that work with organizations like EAH, organizations like Na Hale 0 Maui. We
could start making it known that the County is interested in selling Kulamalu as soon as it is
completed building as long as they will maintain an affordable rental project for perpetuity.
Now that is the premise whereby an investor would go after the tax credits.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand that part, Director.
MS. RIDAO: So the County would have no benefits in going after tax credits -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah.
MS. RIDAO: --but an investor...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So it works with a public-private partnership, correct? Tax credits?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. And then...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, I understand that part. I understand.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. So we could easily start Lanai with $8 million 'cause we still gotta do all of the
infrastructure planning, and when it...by that time Kulamalu should be sold and we should
replenish the Affordable Housing Fund.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I think for Council, you know, we're going through a hard
lesson to learn because, you know, we've always questioned why developers charge so much
for this and, you know, because just for our own project the amount of years and the amount
of staff and financial investment before we even getting, going get a house on Lanai is what

MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --developers face, too.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The private sector guys. Their, the advancement of five to seven years
of their cash before they get a chance of even a return on those dollars is the same thing the
County is facing with the fund and how we're going to pay for our own project. So it's a
hard lesson for all of us in understanding the type of financial resources it takes to do a
housing and more or less a affordable project.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So thank you, Director.
MS. RIDAO: And, you know, I'm very, I'm really proud of the people I'm working with like
Wendy and her staff, Alan Murata. We started, you know, we bought this land in 2011 -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I was here for that.
MS. RIDAO: --and it's 2014 and we're very close to construction which is a real feather I think in
the County's cap, because people always say the County takes longer but we're doing it as
quickly as a developer would have done it. But we're learning the lessons that a developer
has to live with daily, you know, so I think that we can make it all work for Kulamalu as well
as for Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well you're a lady that has a proven track record of being able to build
homes, Director -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
- 162 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so, you know, it's not...you're not one who's talking about...who
hasn't done it herself, so, you know, I get a little bit more confidence 'cause I know you've
built homes under Lokahi. So, you know, I appreciate that experience and what you're
sharing with for my concerns this evening. So thank you very much.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Ridao. And it's good to hear your voice back.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MS. RIDAO: So hurry up before it goes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But...yeah, I was going to say the last time I asked you a question,
you lost it so. So the...right now as it's planned the 9 million goes to build the project. Then
it's my understanding you were going to put out a management contract to manage the
property, is that how that's going to be?
MS. RIDAO: That was our original plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that was going to be Hale Mahaolu, is that what?
MS. RIDAO: Well, we usually RFP it out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, you haven't -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --gotten that far?
MS. RIDAO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh -MS. RIDAO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --okay, okay. So your other thought then when you're talking -MS. RIDAO: Well...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --about potentially selling it is possibly put it out to bid and
anybody else can pick it up then?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Any thoughts of doing that now to get a partner involved now or is
that just because the tax credits are unavailable right now it wouldn't be a feasible thing to
do?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. I think it would be premature to start that discussion now. I can start talking to
some people that do tax credit projects and see if we can. I do know that the negotiation and
the partnering with someone, it will take at least six or eight months to get that really solid.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause I understand Member Hokama's position about the
affordable housing on Lanai. Yes, we do have to do both actually sooner rather than later,
but I'm sure I can...while I'm not speaking for the rest of my colleagues, I'm sure the rest of
my colleagues are all for affordable rentals. We've all said it over and over again. It's just a
matter of how we can get the best bang for our buck. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, thank you. I can appreciate your plan to look in... after
completion...at the completion of this project of 64 units, yeah.
MS. RIDAO: It originally was 64 units but we have cut it back to 56 units to keep within our budget
constraints.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I think it makes sense what you're saying and the longer we
delay the cost will go up with construction and everything else that comes with the high cost
of building here. And I also see this...I can support where you're going, Ms. Ridao, because
like Mr. Hokama said, it's just your credible approach and your Department's efforts to make
it happen. It's not to say that we're going to put all the homeless there but we may prevent
homelessness -MS. RIDAO: For sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --at least for some families, and that's what we, we're trying to
do anyway. So hopefully we can get it built and your conversation can start with the entities.
I believe we spent a couple million or $3 million-something to purchase the property, so I
think we should get it going. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And I'd like to thank Ms. Ridao for her answer. I'd like to thank my
colleagues, and especially Member Hokama for being willing to consider an alternative. You
know it's really, really important. Rental housing Upcountry is...affordable rental housing is
as scarce as hen's teeth, it's just not there, and I know there'll be a lot of parents and
grandparents who will be very happy to have their progeny move elsewhere. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Jo-Ann, also this HUD money, you know,
concerns me 'cause if we don't move on this we lose that 2 million what...
MS. RIDAO: Two point two, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two point two million right off the top which is the project is
actually 11 million-something with that, right?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
MS. RIDAO: Right, construction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The total. Yeah, total cost is 11 million. Again, another
opportunity for us to lose money and not get it back, Mr. Chair, is not something that I can
relish. And, you know, when it comes to affordable rentals and affordable housing, you
know, my district has been very blessed to have some, and because of Ms. Ridao's leadership
we've been able to accomplish that. And we've got one more right down here next to lao
Stream that hopefully when Habitat for Humanity completes, that'll be 18 more units of
sweat equity ownership. So I understand what you need, Ms. Baisa, you know, all of us need
it -- 165 -
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, but so I can say that I can support that being put
back in. You know the Chair has stood firm all this time and hopefully this one he won't
stand so firm but we'll see what happens. But anyhow, thank you, Ms. Ridao, for all your
efforts. And I think this is something I'd like to see get done sooner than later especially
with the possibility of losing 2.2 million in HUD funding. Thank you.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Ms. Ridao, could you refresh our memories on what
the cost of the land was?
MS. RIDAO: I believe the land was around 3.8 million, it's about 4 acres.
CHAIR WHITE: And I recall you mentioning the HOME funds, was that in relationship to this
project?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that...
MS. RIDAO: Actually we're going to be receiving I think it's about $3 million and we can use 2.25
of that for the construction phase, and then the 150 left...250...150...
CHAIR WHITE: So is that in addition to the HUD funds?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, that is HUD funds.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the 2.25 comes out of the 3 or 3.5?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, I was...so the total project is about 15 million, is that correct?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, around that, around 15.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought you had State money? You never get State money?
MS. RIDAO: No State money.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and some of the Members will recall that the, part of the Chair's reason for
deleting this from the budget was that we didn't have the housing plan which is required, so I
don't know whether the...is that what was sent in?
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. Before this, we started, Sandy and Corp. Counsel Ueoka and I
were talking about that. So we'll look into what we didn't do or what we should have done
and if we didn't do it we'll make sure we take care of it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the Chair's, you know, happy to keep this moving, but because we
don't have the housing plan as we're supposed to, it doesn't...the housing decision doesn't
really need to be a part of this budget, it can be provided to us at any time if that's... at least
that's my understanding. Mr. Baz, is that correct?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'm not sure. Mr. Ueoka is looking that up right now. But I will tell you that the
Planning...the...not Planning Department, the Human Concerns Department did give me the
affordable housing plan on the day that I transmitted the budget to you guys. So we have a,
you know, basically a completed plan, it's just not in I guess the format that you guys
normally see it. So I'm not sure exactly how to get that to you other than we can submit it to
the Clerk as a separate document, but we did submit it as a response to one of the requests as
well.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The question is whether it can be dealt with, you know, outside of this
budget free-for-all.
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, go ahead.
MR. UEOKA: Yes, it is an option.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Alrighty.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. I had a question on the HUD funding, I know that
it's rotational per the islands, right, the neighbor islands -MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and it's now our turn -MS. RIDAO: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to receive it. Is there anything that we need to show to trigger
consideration to receive the HUD funding? Like for instance us -MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --placing 9 million into this budget would be consideration for
intent to receive the HUD money?
MS. RIDAO: No, but what we have to do is we...together we work it with the CDBG because
CDBG gets their funding from HUD also. We have to submit to HUD a proposal as to what
we intend to use the funds for, so that's how they say okay, you're going to use the funds for
those...for that project, then we have a certain number of years to fund it -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right.
MS. RIDAO: --to use it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair. It makes sense.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any other questions on Kulamalu?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can they explain for me to have a better understanding when
you questioned about having the housing plan and looking at another option instead of the
budget?
CHAIR WHITE: The housing plan because it comes out of the...the funding comes out of the
affordable housing it doesn't necessitate us dealing with it during the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So I'm just saying that we can deal with it two weeks from now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. All right, thank you. Thank you.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible).. .
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CHAIR WHITE: It could go through Ms. Crivello's Committee or we could just do it. If there's no
need for, you know, significant review we can do it just through Budget and Finance. So I'm
open either way.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, questions on any other part of the Human Services Program?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Miss...and I go right to the same question I asked everybody,
knowing what has been cut, is there anything that you feel you really need to keep in? Now
we got the Kulamalu issue taken care of, okay so we'll put that one aside, but there were
some others. So my basic question to all the departments has been very simple, what can you
live with and what can you live without?
MS. RIDAO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that's what we need to hear.
MS. RIDAO: I came with, prepared with comments on each of those, each of the budget cuts that
we're experiencing, and I can go through 'em really fast with you, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real fast.
MS. RIDAO: So on Page 12, the Contractual Services, the Department requests that we be allowed
to maintain a $70,000 balance in this account for the following reasons. First, we always
participate in a State housing study and all of the counties participate and our share is usually
$45,000. And we ask for a miscellaneous amount of 25,000 and that's pretty much to cover
stuff like last year we did the Hale Makana Study, it came from that account. Also the
County housing project at Mikohu Loop across of the YMCA, we have the perimeter
property there, and last year we were required to trim the trees. Remember that fiasco? So
we need monies occasionally, issues come up that we gotta take care of stuff. Okay, that's
that one. Page 13, the affordable rental housing project...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't think you...you didn't -MS. RIDAO: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: --answer -- 169 -
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MS. RIDAO: We're going to have questions?
CHAIR WHITE: --Mr. Victorino's question. What can you...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I guess the key...
CHAIR WHITE: What can you live with?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What can you live with and what can you live without? Yeah,
you can go...
MS. RIDAO: Okay, you want me only go to the ones I...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, the ones that are really dire need.
MS. RIDAO: We need that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, you need that one. Okay, we agree.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay but what amount?
MS. RIDAO: Seventy thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She said 70,000, Chair. Well we're just asking, right -CHAIR WHITE: So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and we're not saying we going give.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I just need -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm being honest.
CHAIR WHITE: --to be clear that it's you're asking us for 70,000 instead of 120.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. Okay.
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MS. RIDAO: Okay. I don't know if I want to...I mean this project is everyone knows very dear to
my heart -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: --and that is the First-Time Homebuyer's Program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I figured you'd say that one. Okay.
MS. RIDAO: And I just want to read what I wrote. There's a basic philosophical difference of
opinion regarding the First-Time Homebuyer's Program. It is the Department's opinion that
the First-Time Homebuyer's Program is one of the major barriers for working families to
own a home. These families are able to afford the monthly mortgage payments; however,
oftentimes because of the high rents they're paying they're not able to save for a down
payment. We are at a time when several housing ownership projects are coming online on
Maui; unfortunately, many families will not be able to take advantage of this opportunity
without the First-Time Homebuyer's Program. I want to give you some statistics of what we
have in the First-Time Homebuyer's Program. We did 47 first-time homebuyer's down
payment assistance. Of those 47 families, 45 of them continue to live in their home. That's a
90 percent success rate. Two families that decided that they wanted to sell their home paid
the County back the full $15,000. So I feel that we have a very good...we have very good
statistics for the program and we have an opportunity now that affordable homes are coming
online to help more people. So I'd be happy to answer questions there.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Members...Mr. Guzman, followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. How many...you said 45, in what time
period?
MS. RIDAO: I believe the first First-Time Homebuyer's Program...I think we did three, yeah.
Three, yeah? Eleven...twelve...no, '10, '11, '12. So we had 40...250,000 each time and we
were able to help 15 families each time.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: In those...
MS. RIDAO: In 3 years we did 45.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: In three years, okay. Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Forty-seven families. 'Cause some don't even use the full 15,000, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I will yield to Mr. Couch 'cause he was kind enough to yield
to me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: This is a mutual admiration system...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Apparently, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No really but that's okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That just threw me right off.
CHAIR WHITE: --go ahead. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay, sorry. I guess the question we had was...not the question
we have but the philosophical difference is that it only helps 15 families when we feel
that...or at least I feel that, you know, $250,000 could help more families maybe in rental or
some other way. But the question, the real question I have is that you mentioned that some
people paid it back, but they're not required to pay it back, is that correct?
MS. RIDAO: They must live in the house for 15 years -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well...
MS. RIDAO: --otherwise they're required to pay the full amount.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But I thought you said because of the fact that they're required to
pay was the reason why the banks don't like to...they consider that a loan and therefore
they...that messes up their ability to get a loan.
MS. RIDAO: It's not considered a loan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If they're required to pay it back. That's why we...that's...we
had...
MS. RIDAO: We have not had any problems with the program. I think because if they're required
to stay in the home for 15 years the bank seems to be okay with that. Now the bank
understands that if they decide to sell the house they must pay back the 15,000, and that has
- 172 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

not been a problem for us. The problem I think comes when they need to get a loan, which
we're not doing a loan -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. RIDAO: --they need to get a loan to do the down payment assistance. That's when the bank
considers that another loan. In our situation we have not had a problem with the first-time
buyers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we need to -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's...
CHAIR WHITE: --keeping moving along, we got a whole lot of...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know...
MS. RIDAO: And I can bring...I mean yeah, I can bring Buddy back with me and he can explain.
CHAIR WHITE: We're not going to have time for that, but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, real quickly, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause I yield and...and if I remember it was an encumbering
on the property. It's like any -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --kind of encumbering that when you sell it in that period of
time or whatever that you have to pay it at that point. So to that if they say 15 years and they
stay 16 you've passed the encumbering, you don't pay anything back. So I think that's how
they explained it to us when we...I heard it. Now I may be wrong -MS. RIDAO: It could be.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and so we can bring Buddy back and correct it. So we'll
move on but I remember that being discussed.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Next item.
MS. RIDAO: I just...I have a few...
CHAIR WHITE: The next item that you have concerns about.
MS. RIDAO: Two more maybe. I just wanted to express the Department's appreciation for the
Chair's treatment of the line, nonprofit line item request. I think that was a fair way of
dealing with all of the nonprofits, giving everyone the 3 percent increase over their last year
request, so we're okay with that. And my last, my only other comment that I want to make is
about the UH Cooperative Extension Program. I just respectfully request that the Committee
considers keeping this program, and the reason why I'm asking this is because during the
recent tragedy that we experienced with the plane crash, if it were not for coop students at the
Planning Department during this time I don't know how the Planning Department would
have survived. Those students were very, very helpful. They were on the...they were
on...they were at the Planning Department helping out wherever they could, and I think that
Will would have, if Will Spence had an opportunity he would have also expressed his
support of this project. That's all I have for tonight
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, well that was short and sweet. Any questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Jo-Ann. And, Members, we will now move into
discussions regarding Fire and welcome Chief Murray back to the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Jo-Ann.
CHAIR WHITE: You guys need a break?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, let's just take a five-minute break. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:43 p.m.
9:50 p.m.

DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY
CHAIR WHITE: . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will reconvene. And we'll
continue with our last item of the night, a review of the Department of Fire and Public
Safety. I wanna welcome Chief Jeff Murray back to the Chambers and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, may I ask the same question then just to make so that
we can get expedient on this, the same question I asked every other depattment, what can you
live with and what can you live without and be specific?
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Shall we go through it line by line?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you need everything, but...
MR. MURRAY: Well yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well what do you really need, Chief Murray, tell us?
MR. MURRAY: Well to start off our positions that we already have that are proposed to be deleted
I'd like to hold on to those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which are?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which are?
MR. MURRAY: Which is the Internal Affairs as well as the Operations Battalion Chief.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the first two items...the first is the Internal Affairs Officer followed by the
Secretary III, and the Battalion...
MR. MURRAY: Secretary III was a expansion position.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry, you're right. I'm looking for the...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, Battalion Chief is on the first section of Fire Ops on the next page.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the next page.
MR. MURRAY: Page 11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page 11. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Rescue Operations...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go. Okay, got it. Okay. Next, Chief
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, well let's ask if there are other questions on that item or those two items.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, not so much a question but I know Chief submitted
written testimony and it kind of bullet points out a list. Would this be safe to say, Chief, that
this is what you're going to be touching upon?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. 'Cause it's pretty clear cut and I believe most of your
people testified this morning to this point, and I...'cause I have what you're going to say all
bracketed out already because it came on the...so and we want to expedite this we can just
look at this list. But I know you state but not limited to so.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, that's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But this it looks like your highlights of what you'd like to see.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. MURRAY: And, you know, some of those highlights we needed clarification, and, you know,
there's a lot of miscommunication that has kind of transpired throughout. So, you know, I'd
be willing to entertain any of those questions as well.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, Chair, you know, Ms. Cochran brings up a good point,
instead of us going line for line and he has it listed here, so is it okay to reference questions?
CHAIR WHITE: Are we looking at the same list?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause we get...I don't know what list we're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, I don't know. I'm just looking at what was handed out this
morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is this the e-mail?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It's a handout we received today.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: There's a date.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Five one.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Five one.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: May 1st which is . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That appears to be an e-mail he sent to his fire fighters.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, he sent with the fire fighters.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, here it is, yeah . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm trying to find that one, too. Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I don't think that's a list that's worth following 'cause it's...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's fine. I just thought we could expedite stuff but
that's all right.
CHAIR WHITE: It includes some erroneous -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --information.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And I think that's...Chair, if I may? I think that's what he was
leading to as far as the communication, and I guess we'll allow him to explain how he came
to that conclusion?
CHAIR WHITE: If he chooses.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Murray.
MR. MURRAY: Sure. Last week Thursday...the deadline was Friday for a submittal for budget
FS-1, BF-1, and it was submitted through Budget Office to you for the 11 questions that
we're asked. Do you have those readily available?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm looking . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes. Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: If not I have copies for you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not this one?
MR. MURRAY: No, that is the fleet management and I'll touch on that with you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, okay. It's in the binder? Yeah, they've been
throwing things in the binder but...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, FS-1.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When was that? Oh, that was Friday.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I have it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, maybe that was Friday's. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. Guzman . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Gotta be in this one. Okay, got it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Jordan, maybe Mr. Guzman...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just give 'em to Guzman, going take him forever for find 'ern.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Give it to Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What was the date again?
MR. MURRAY: It was dated -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Victorino.
MR. MURRAY: --April -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty first?
MR. MURRAY: --24th.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty four. Okay, I got 'ern. I got 'ern. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't have it. Twenty-first.
MR. MURRAY: And I believe the miscommunication was with Question 11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: And it states provide a breakdown by station of the estimated cost savings for
salaries and wages including fringe benefits and Countywide costs if each crew was to be
reduced from five to four members, and it was also reiterated on Tuesday at around
approximately 10:15 in the morning. So for me it was just a matter of clarification of is that
something that this body was looking into and how would that be achieved. Would it be
implemented by layoffs or would it be implemented by attrition. And I understand the
inquiry and we provided the numbers, and if you add those up for those 17 companies
excluding Pukoo Fire Station it comes to an amount of 2,723,485.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Murray, you do realize that we're working off of the Budget Exhibit "1"
which you I'm sure have received a copy of -MR. MURRAY: Yes, I have.
CHAIR WHITE: --and it reflects none of that. Would you agree with that?
MR. MURRAY: I agree that it doesn't reflect it and we did not understand but we saw an area that
had the similar amount, not exactly with the reduction of premium pay, and I believe at
approximately 10:15 on Tuesday morning that it was touched upon that you stated right
around that time about the reduction. So for me it was just a matter of a question, and I
looked at the schedule that was provided to us for this body's deliberations and there were no
areas other than today and tomorrow for public testimony. So I felt the urgency. As the Fire
Chief I would not recommend lowering the employee count for safety concerns. I know a lot
of people talked about it today and they expressed their concern of going from five to four. I
can give other examples of how that would hamper operations for safety basis and also in
cost.
CHAIR WHITE: How are these type of staffing issues dealt with in other municipalities where they
have, you know, very low population centers? My recollection from some of the materials
we've been able to find is that for populations of, in the neighborhood of 25,000 or less,
they're often volunteer fire stations as opposed to a career or fully staffed fire station. And I
realize that part of one of the or at least 50 or 60 percent depending on the station of the
callouts are EMS which are...that brings up another question of whether we should be getting
more State funding now that they're not giving us the TAT because the State is supposed to
provide EMS service. Big Island gets I believe $10 million from the State provided to the
fire department for covering EMS. We're sitting here with, you know, I don't know whether
you've...I believe you answered that you had not asked the State for additional EMS
coverage. Is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: No, we have not, Chair. And the difference between the Big Island and they have
been doing this for approximately 33 years now, they're a fire-based EMS, so their funding
comes from the transport side of it and they maintain an MICT level for their fire fighters as
well as EMT. So their investment as a county years ago, you know, with that vision is how
they've accomplished that, and I completely understand that we're doing EMS but one of the
issues presently is we don't do transport, we have no ability to do transport. But as time
comes up, in the near future with this Obamacare there will be opportunities for our
Department as well as the County to look for...community paramedicine is what it's going to
be called. And what that does is allow municipalities to receive revenue through response, so
in-home care. And those are things that we need to look at and as the future progresses with
that and how do we fit in that. Because as it stands right now AMR, American Medical
Response who handles all EMS within the County of Maui doesn't have the manpower to do
that, so this is another layer within government that, you know, we're sitting kind of at the
forefront of that but that needs to be vetted out Statewide as well as throughout the County.
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So I sit on the State Fire Council with the four county fire chiefs and that has been a topic of
discussion for all of our counties, including Big Island 'cause they're looking at other ways
that they could retain funding not only by transporting. So we need to do more research on
that so in the upcoming years that should be something positive for our Department.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I've had a very good discussion with Chief and prior to budget,
and my wife being in the medical field and knowing quite a bit about Obamacare, I've made
a commitment to Chief Murray to as soon as this budget is over I'm going to try to make a
big effort to work on the EMS project. And hopefully we'll get something going on this side
of it. But so just a...I think it's something that the Department can use as a revenue. It's in
some...sorry, I'm getting tired...some jurisdictions are...that's basically the cash cow. I
know Orange County and we're going to have a meeting with one of the ex-fire chiefs from
Orange County as well. So, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Good, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, and, Chief Murray, a few years back wasn't... or a year or
two back, it wasn't that long ago, there was an attempt by the State to downgrade the levels
of efficiency and the certification of EMS, just the EMS side, right?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, there was some talk Statewide.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, there was...okay. And so that was one of the
reasons why they were so afraid of combining with the fire department because on the Big
Island EMS is actually fire fighters -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but they're in a different level 'cause my brother-in-law is a
dispatcher for the past 21 years so I understand the whole system. And he always teases me,
he says oh you Maui you guys separate, I says but this is the way it's been. But he's told me
that these are fire fighters, they go...they come in at entry level and then they progress up.
The problem is when they progress up EMS is always the bottom of the totem pole and they
don't have...sometimes the shortage is there versus fire fighters, although they can respond
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like here as first responders. So it's a dual-edged sword when you do something like that,
but I'm willing to wait and see what will come up. Because I had told the EMS guys that
whenever something came up whether it's Mr. Guzman or anything that I would make sure
that they would be a part of the whole process, and I hope, Chair, and I hope, Chief Murray,
it will be more seamless than our Ocean Safety issue, but just a little comment on my part.
Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Well I would hope so too -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --because, you know, those kinds of services we cannot have any glitches, it has to
be seamless. So a lot of work ahead of time, you know, paying it forward, we'll have to
come to the table early. So thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --how many counties have EMS as part of the fire department?
MR. MURRAY: Only Big Island.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Nobody else has changed.
MR. MURRAY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a quick comment. I want to say I support that idea, there's a lot
of money there. My little ride from Haleakala Ranch to Maui Memorial was over $1,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Maybe the State's making money there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: There's money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not always.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, let's get back to the list of items. Mr. Murray.
MR. MURRAY: Chair, could you repeat, sorry?
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CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. I'd like to get back to reviewing the expense items.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Page 10.
MR. MURRAY: Page 10. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could respond to Mr. Victorino's initial inquiry.
MR. MURRAY: Besides all of it? Hey okay, we got a laugh out of you. Okay. You know it's
really hard for us to even prioritize even before we send this up to the Mayor's Office and
then subsequently to you. We can touch on vehicles, we can touch on our generators for
Lanai and Napili, those things are critical infrastructure for our operation. I think that should
be up on the list with utility vehicles as well as apparatus. You know I did hand out the other
day when I came up for testimony, two articles to you or actually three, one was the Fleet
Management Program and that is a replacement policy that we have in place for our
Department for our fleet vehicles which are apparatus, our auxiliary fleet management which
is our SUVs, utilities, vans, cars, whether it be response or just a business type vehicle. As
well as some pictures of our utility number seven that was severely damaged over time in the
Hana District, and I believe Captain Notestone touched a little bit about that today about
having a utility. And again, that vehicle was out since February of 2013. And going to
Mr. Hokama's inquiry whether we asked for that in CDBG because of their designation,
when we handed all of our requests to the CDBG Office that was one of 'em but it didn't
make the cut and that's where Molokai's tanker came in. So that's the history behind that,
Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome. So if you look at this and the Fleet Management Program I had
some detailed conversations with Corp. Counsel Pat Wong about this whole subject and the
liability issues of our vehicles responding. You know we're not just traveling from point A
to point B, we're not always on paved roads, we have the necessity to make access as a lot of
the people spoke about, and the importance of those vehicles having the ability to enter
smaller and harder, difficult areas. So I'll be happy to entertain any questions that you have
in that area.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Chief, when you had that conversation with
Corporation Counsel, what liabilities are you speaking...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Hold on. In order to create that policy there were certain
liabilities that prompted you to go to Corporation Counsel, correct?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And so...
CHAIR WHITE: Let's not go there.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, that's fine. It seems as though it's somewhat important to
have a fleet replacement policy, and I just wanted to know why is it so important on the
liability side, and we...and that's fine. We don't have to go there if you don't want to.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think we're always cautioned to be on the safer side. Do you have another
question, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'll reserve, Chair, I might explode. I'm getting kinda...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: This whole executive session thing kind of ticks me off
sometimes. That's fine.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Chief, been a long day for you too
but thank you for hanging in there.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm kind of curious in regards to the generators and one in
particular is for Napili and I think Lanai?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And what's the...so these are backup in case power goes down,
obviously . . (inaudible). .
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --facilities.
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MR. MURRAY: You know all of our stations we have generators to run our operation 'cause we
are 24/7, and in particular Lanai we, you know, we might be one of the only games in town
for that community if electricity shuts down. So we would like to be the hub for that
community. So I believe that is one of the top priorities.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So Lanai top of the list more so?
MR. MURRAY: And if you had to...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean 'cause Napili we got Lahaina Station if gotta, you
know -MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --depend on kind of thing.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . (inaudible).. .
MR. MURRAY: I mean if we had to we always double up if we need to, dependent on the situation
and the ability for our station to withstand hurricane or what have you or if they're in an
inundation zone. So we always make adjustments but we would like them as comfortable as
possible so that they can do their job when called upon.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And what's the cost on that one?
MR. MURRAY: Lanai was 75,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Napili?
MR. MURRAY: Napili I believe it is...we requested 50.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fifty. Okay, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's all. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Another one that came up a couple of times was the question
of the reduction in the SCBA bottles which is the...yeah. That was brought up by a couple
of testifiers, and I saw in a couple places where that was reduced, it wasn't eliminated it was
just reduced.
MR. MURRAY: Right. I believe you folks are suggesting to reduce by $10,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten thousand, yeah, yeah, yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Yes. You know...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They brought it up so I just...that's the only reason I asked the
question.
MR. MURRAY: We would be able to deal with the reduction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: But, you know, annually we'll be asking for 50,000 for that area because we need
to stay ahead of as it gets old.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's recollection is that the number of bottles you have is around
500, so on a 15-year replacement puts it at about 33. So we exceeded the 33 so.
MR. MURRAY: Right, roughly. I believe we have 550. I mean, yeah, give or take to, you know, a
few, so totally understandable. Thank you for that opportunity.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So could you...I think we're getting...wandering all over the place.
Professional Services . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MURRAY: Okay. That is in the Admin. Program?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, 911008.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. A reduction...
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MR. MURRAY: We would ask for that to be restored. That is our drug and alcohol testing.
CHAIR WHITE: That was...okay. The reduction was because you had not used...you used about
half of it year to date so that's why we adjusted it.
MR. MURRAY: Understood. Some of it allows us more flexibility because like I explained in our
executive session, you know, that we try to up the amounts of testing.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then the Miscellaneous Other Costs, a reduction of 25,000.
MR. MURRAY: You know I have my business administrator's notes and I totally lost what that
was. I apologize. My apologies, I'll get that to you.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe that was based on a...providing half of the increase that was requested
for the All Hazard Incident Management Team equipment list.
MR. MURRAY: All right. Yeah, yes, that was it. Sorry. Because it was in the line below, yeah,
for 50...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah it's line 6221. So we're just -MR. MURRAY: And if I may...
CHAIR WHITE: --we're asking you to spread that out over two years instead of doing it all at one
time.
MR. MURRAY: All right, we can accept that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Also if we can go up on the line right above that, Medical and Safety Supplies.
Those were the boots. We did not purchase all three sets because we're trying to stagger it,
and that was one of the reasons that we had some extra funding.
CHAIR WHITE: It's our understanding that there was a two...I recall that the request was two
hundred and ninety something thousand and that those, there were expenditures for boots
exceeding 250 I believe.
MR. MURRAY: Right. I think if I'm not mistaken that we were cut back last year to 190 and then
we utilized funding if I'm not mistaken, but if that's incorrect I can get information for you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I believe we...I believe Mr. Baz pulled up the information last time and the,
and it looked as though the entire amount was purchased which would indicate that we don't
need to provide that.
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MR. MURRAY: Right, yeah. I think we only had 50 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Can one of you clarify that?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, from my recollection, Mr. Chair, I believe you're right and the expenditures were
made, but I've missed and maybe the Chief can clarify but I believe that their request from
the previous year was cut in the Council-adopted budget from what their request was. So
that's why they still have leftover requests I guess would be the...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair's recollection is that we initially cut it and then restored it in the
final budget.
MR. BAZ: Okay. I can go double check that, I have the files.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you remember, Michele?
MR. MURRAY: If I can? I think you cut it 75 percent and gave us 25 back, so I believe that was
only half. I could be wrong but if...we're talking about last year, right? Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so, Mr. Baz, are you looking up the...
MR. BAZ: I'm looking up the Exhibit "1" from last year. I think we have it scanned in our system.
CHAIR WHITE: Michele.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, last year in the Fire Rescue Program I see a reduction of
100,000...$125,000 for Medical and Safety Supplies which I assume that's where the boots
were budgeted for and we did restore that whole amount.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the -MR. MURRAY: All right.
CHAIR WHITE: --full amount was budgeted.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, so 911255.
CHAIR WHITE: I have 91...well the line that you're looking at was 911008 but it, the Medical
Supplies goes throughout the entire Department.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: But my recollection was when you were here earlier we reviewed that and the
purchases had all been made and that was why we reduced it back to the prior year. Now,
you know, next year if you come back in I think it's appropriate to start replacing those boots
on an annual basis rather than -MR. MURRAY: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --one chunk.
MR. MURRAY: Right, absolutely. We'd really like to have that area staggered for that specific
purpose and then we can do a one-for-one exchange so that we can inspect it before we hand
it out.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. That's just...
CHAIR WHITE: So...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
MR. BAZ: Sony. And yeah, your Staff was correct as well, I verified that. It was my office that
cut in the proposed budget -CHAIR WHITE: Ai yah.
MR. BAZ: --prior to submittal.
CHAIR WHITE: For once it's not the Chair's fault.
MR. BAZ: Yeah I do make cuts prior to it going to you too.
MR. MURRAY: Sorry, Chair, I was blaming you when it's actually the guy next to me. I'm hurting
now.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Baz, for being upfront with us. Okay, so, Chief, you're okay with
that reduction?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the...I don't recall you giving us an answer on the Small Equipment
above that, did you?
189 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

MR. MURRAY: So the next item that I would really encourage you to take a look at is the Auto
Allowance for my executive staff, and if you look at the handout that I gave you for auxiliary
fleet management program, in the first...the bottom of the first paragraph that we anticipate
eight auxiliary vehicles for the fiscal year of 2015. Anticipation excludes the request for
Auto Allowance in current budget for executive staff vehicles for a total of four. If Auto
Allowance is not funded then three SUVs will need to be added to the current request list. So
we had to choose our poison as opposed...if we asked for three SUVs would roughly be
about 210,000 so as I mentioned during our presentation that this was an avenue to offset that
and, you know, allow the Department to get the vehicles. 'Cause those three vehicles will
be...one will be repainted and lights put on, and both of those SUVs will go to our battalion
chiefs as we have one that has exceeded over 150,000 and the other one at 100,000 at 41/2
years. So we're trying to find creative ways to buy us another three years or so with those
vehicles, so I would really ask for some support on that.
CHAIR WHITE: So but which one makes better financial sense for the Department?
MR. MURRAY: Well up front it makes better financial sense to have the allowance.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, in BD-10 my office did a cost saving analysis on the Auto Allowance versus
purchasing new and replacement vehicles. The...we estimated the useful life of a newer
replacement vehicle at 10 years, and the total savings of that 10 years of doing an auto
allowance versus purchase is $28,950. That includes the purchase price, fuel, and repairs and
maintenance.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, I didn't hear whether that was a 28,000...was that the cost or the...
MR. BAZ: The savings is -CHAIR WHITE: The savings is -MR. BAZ: --28,000.
CHAIR WHITE: --28.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah. The Auto Allowance cost over 10 years is 75,960, the vehicle fuel and
repairs and maintenance cost over the 10 years is $104,910.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Either my hearing's going or my brain is going. The...which one was the
higher number?
MR. BAZ: The purchase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The purchase . . . (inaudible).. .
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. The purchase -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --including fuel and repairs and maintenance is higher, 104,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Then, Chief-MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --on the small equipment line up above it's an amount of $10,000, I don't
remember what your answer was on that. The reason for the adjustment is you were
requesting 5,000 more, you had 15, so the request was 20,400 and the utilization to date was
about 8,800.
MR. MURRAY: I'm trying to think what's within that program.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Looks like...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The expansions with the secretary.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, 7-6, related operation cost for proposed Secretary II and
Information Communication Systems Manager expansion positions.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I guess it's just -MR. MURRAY: Oh, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --equipment affiliated with those positions -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh that's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is what it seems like.
CHAIR WHITE: --more likely, yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
- 191 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We've got to put our heads together this late.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the next is the Freight and Hauling.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. The Freight and Hauling that was for the Weis Draft Commander. We will
be willing to give up both of those items, the shipping as well as the Draft Commander itself.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: And but we will come back next year. Just letting you know. As well as the SUV
for Ocean Safety we...
CHAIR WHITE: You're okay with a deletion?
MR. MURRAY: We will, you know, with the Auto Allowance we would be able to give one of
those vehicles to that chief for the time being and then we will continue next year as we have
that update for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate the, your response, Chief, so thank you very much. So just
so that I'm clear, I understand how Police works auto allowance, are you folks planning to do
the same program that Police does which is -MR. MURRAY: Almost identical.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --basically $600 a month plus liability insurance and fuel.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: As I understand Police, right, Mr. Baz?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Yeah, 25 gallons . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean I believe that's what we give Police for under their -MR. BAZ: Okay, yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --auto allowance.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we basically plagiarized everything that they had.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so basically it's 600 a month -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --it includes the liability insurance.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Got it. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, MPD.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whoa, whoa, whoa, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Six hundred bucks a month?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is the Police.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know that's what the Police get but that must have been
negotiated potentially or...'cause that's...I mean that's a pretty good car you can get for
600 bucks a month.
CHAIR WHITE: I think...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Plus insurance and gas?
MR. MURRAY: It's partial insurance and partial gas use. Yeah, so we're basically mirroring
exactly what they have. Yeah. And...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MURRAY: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: So your question to Mr. Baz is what was the basis of his calculation?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: My calculation was $633 per month.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's just because it's what the Police are getting or...
MR. BAZ: That's...the number came from the Fire Department in their...that's where they
budgeted their amounts from. The...I don't know...the only thing that I've seen for the
Police Department is the executive order that the Mayor has to sign, and so I don't know the
additional details of the fuel and insurance. But the Chief has done some research on it so he
should know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So this is something, it would also be an executive order that the
Mayor would sign?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just kind of, you know, in this age of trimming and stuff,
600 bucks for a car payment, that's a pretty good car. I mean do we have any say as to what
that is or is that an administrative function?
CHAIR WHITE: Well we have the say as to how much we put on that line and then they'll have the
say as to whether they want to take advantage of it or let us buy the vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I was just...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Seems to be kind of high.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, so, Mr. Couch, in the policy we took a look at Police's policy as well as Big
Island's police policy and we mirrored that to, for that cost savings basically is what it came
down to. It does allow a lot of flexibility as it stands today, you know, by handing down
those other fairly new vehicles that saves us 70,000 per SUV. Because our vehicles we can't
just buy it and take it off the lot, the issue with that is it has to have the towing package, we
have to repaint it and stripe it, and the repainting/striping/radios as well as the lighting runs
approximately $15,000 per vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you're not doing that to your own car?
MR. MURRAY: No, no, no, not our car.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. Oh, that's why I'm saying the...I know you're saving a
lot of money if we go that route but I was just...that's . . . (inaudible).. .
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MR. MURRAY: So in that policy it states what type of vehicle it needs to be, it has to fulfill X
amount of people that it can carry, it has to be a four-wheel-drive, so that alone sets you into
the 550 mark already. Yeah. And it has to be new.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you for that clarification because I was going to say
I know the Big Island policy as far as the Police are concerned and you just can't get a KIA
or a Nissan or a Corolla, you've got to have four-wheel capacity to carry at least two people
in the back for transport -MR. MURRAY: Right. Purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --issues.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that's a requirement. And then you also have to have
the ability to add the lights and all that. And I did some quick math, at $600 a month in 10
years we'd spend $72,000 on a vehicle if the guy kept it for 10 years. And I hope the
vehicles we get you guys will be at least ten years or more. You guys have proven a lot
longer than that. So I don't know, it's a damned if you do and damned if you don't situation,
so I'm kind of saying that in my mind I'd rather we own it than have somebody else owning
it and running around with it. That's my opinion but that's...I'll let other people make up
their own minds. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, based on the car allowance he can replace it whenever he wishes.
MR. MURRAY: Some people choose to lease, some people choose to buy. You know if the
individual retires before the lease or purchase is up it's just up to them to retain or return. I
cannot really answer that for anybody.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think I can contribute a little bit to this subject. When Sherman
was a police officer, you had to have your own car and it had to be a car that met certain
standards because you had to do your police work in it. And we would buy a brand new car
and he had an allowance, and in two years the car would be wrecked and we were forever
paying on a car. So for me if I were you I'd rather have an allowance. So, you know, and
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police cars get beaten up a lot 'cause they're on the road. I don't know about you guys but
I'm sure you have some pretty rugged use also.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, other -MR. MURRAY: All right.
CHAIR WHITE: --questions on the allowance?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: How does the privately owned vehicle fit into the police
replacement program or the police replacement policy? Do they just at a certain time just
. . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I believe they can't...the policy doesn't allow that vehicle to be eight years
or older.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So they just buy a new car? Is that what...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. Basically. If you're going to stay in that position for that long you can
upgrade, you know, fuel costs and all of those things it starts to just diminish. So like I said
it was just we wanted to provide options to save overall money and cut down the amount of
vehicles that we were requesting 'cause we know it's really a hard pill to swallow, but what
we also need to realize is that we need to catch up to this program, the replacement policy
and try to stick to it because of its staggering ability. And it just keeps us kind of on pace for
X amount of year. And if you look at the formula that I provided, you know, it just tells you
based on that formula how much we should expect every year once we catch up. So thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just one quick question. Chief, so if let's say they go with...we buy in
and we support you with the money and your people take advantage, using that, their vehicle
you still require them to outfit certain lights in, when they respond to incident calls?
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MR. MURRAY: The lights will be...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it like those TV series where they put the little . . . (inaudible). . . -MR. MURRAY: Yeah, almost like Kojak.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --on the dashboard?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, very similar to that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Or they stick 'em on the roof.
MR. MURRAY: But yeah I mean we would have to proceed even with more caution than with a
marked vehicle. So it would be dependent on, you know, our use within that but it's the
executive staff and if I cannot trust that group I don't know what to say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: So it would be limited lights. The County wouldn't have to pay for that in that, in
those vehicles which run anywhere from 2,600 to about $7,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chief, thanks.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And but they don't normally would be the ones really responding to the
incident calls, right? Would be the battalion chiefs, your -MR. MURRAY: Yes. That is...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --captains, I mean those are -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --your immediate people, right, that respond?
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Not the executive staff.
MR. MURRAY: Right. Except for in larger scale -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Certain situations where you need the...
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MR. MURRAY: --situations, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Higher structure, I understand.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Okay, moving along.
MR. MURRAY: S
CHAIR WHITE: The . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MURRAY: --are we moving to Page 11?
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MR. MURRAY: Are we moving to Page 11?
CHAIR WHITE: No, the two-wheel-drive -MR. MURRAY: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: --utility truck.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, for our Fire Services Officer.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. MURRAY: He is in great need, and if you notice we went down to a two-wheel-drive so we
could save about 15 to $18,000 for that vehicle. You know if you see fit that we would really
appreciate that because that, you know, is a 1999. One of those little Chevy Blazer 2s that
Chief Mainaga who serves various roles within our Department, when it rains he's soaking
wet when he shows up to work. We've been just having...the doors are not aligned, it sags.
We've been trying to do our best with our mechanic shop to get that to at least operate
properly, and it does utilize a lot of fuel even though it's a smaller vehicle. So if you could
be so inclined I would appreciate that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. The Large Vehicle Lift.
MR. MURRAY: Large Vehicle Lift, the reason that I stated in our presentation that we have a
vehicle lift for average vehicles that we cannot lift our Crew Cabs anymore because of the
weight, so we could utilize...we could maximize our space within our four bays that we have
at Kahului and be much more productive with that lift.
CHAIR WHITE: Is this a vehicle lift for the fire trucks or just larger...
MR. MURRAY: Larger utility SUV type in the 6,000-plus range. It can...the lift that we have now
can only lift an average car. Once the trucks go on it kind of exceeds its capacity.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Top of Page 11.
MR. MURRAY: Our Training Program. If we could ask for...
CHAIR WHITE: Maybe you could just tell us what, which of the items you're okay deleting. I
mean which ones you agree with the adjustments.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Sorry. I would have to go down to the Crew Cab and although they are in
dire need of one their Crew Cab is now in Lahaina because their utility, Lahaina's utility if it
gets replaced they could get their utility back.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so...
MR. MURRAY: They're both the same year. Our Lahaina utility blew an engine so our estimated
cost to put that back in function would be about $22,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so you're -MR. MURRAY: So we're parting that one out.
CHAIR WHITE: --not willing to entertain any of the above items over the or above the
four-wheel-drive Crew Cab? You had already stated that you would accept the SCBA
bottles.
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other items there that you're willing to agree to the adjustments?
MR. MURRAY: The reduced step levels for those positions, the individuals are...they were vacant
as of DPS' last reading. They have been filled since. If we could ask for those step levels to
be reinstated for those people based on their salaries. I would...
- 199 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

CHAIR WHITE: My question...I think we all...we understand that you're not in favor of the
majority of the cuts -MR. MURRAY: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --so all I'm asking to save time -MR. MURRAY: Which one could I live with?
CHAIR WHITE: --if you could just tell us which ones you are agreeable to, and then we'll decide
tomorrow what...whether we feel that it's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What can you live with?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Well in all honesty in our profession and maintaining our state of readiness at all
times, I believe training is an investment and has been an investment by this body for quite
some time, and our members have stated that we have now moved into such a place with our
certification and our abilities and our skills that I believe our inner culture within our
profession is built through training So if you could really take a look at our actual spending.
I mean I would entertain minor cuts in some of those areas.
CHAIR WHITE: Well as an example the $54,075 in Medical and Safety Supplies is the boot
reduction which is -MR. MURRAY: Right, that would be -CHAIR WHITE: --you've already agreed to.
MR. MURRAY: --the, yeah, for the boots within that section of that area. And I also...
CHAIR WHITE: No, the question is are you agreeing to the, that reduction which is the same as the
one that you agreed to on the Administration Program?
MR. MURRAY: Oh, this one is a hard one because we fulfill a lot of personnel within Training for
those boots and those are safety items. I would want to double check with my Business
Administrator on the actual, 'cause I believe our adopted for...would be 69,550. I would
have to get back to you on that one.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the other question is on the Standby Pay which you're asking to
reinstate where there's not been a Standby Pay in previous years that I can see. So you're
suggesting that you're unwilling to consider the deletion of the Standby Pay even though
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everyone is...I believe everyone in this Training Department is participating in the
Rank-for-Rank Recall, are they not?
MR. MURRAY: Actually the Bureau Incentive would be for them.
CHAIR WHITE: I thought the Training Section was...
MR. MURRAY: Training is 40 hour, Rank-for-Rank is 56 hour, a 24-hour shift.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay.
MR. MURRAY: I would...a 50 percent reduction.
CHAIR WHITE: Well this is something that hasn't been there before, and they're...we're still
leaving in the 62...no, I'm sorry, the...
MR. MURRAY: The Standby Pay, the 50,000?
CHAIR WHITE: No, but in addition to that you're asking for...see that's why it looks like this is
Rank-for-Rank because...well no, that's right you mentioned it in the description. But the
Premium Pay, the combination of Premium Pay and Standby Pay is going up from 39,000...1
believe this is 8 individuals is going from 39,600 up to 152,400. Between the Standby Pay
and the Premium Pay, expansion request, the expansion is 112,000 for 8 folks. So with the
Standby Pay they're getting an increase just this year of $18,600 each.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So the Chair's feeling was that since you haven't had the Standby Pay before,
that's a really easy thing for them to agree to since they're getting the addition of the
Opportunity Benefit. Incentive pay which, you know, Members...
MR. MURRAY: Chair, I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: You know the challenge that the Chair is that things like the Bureau Opportunity
Incentive pay are not even available to other, you know, other departments that are in similar
situations so.
MR. MURRAY: Understood, Chair. We're having a discussion now by text. If we require them to
be on standby then the Collective Bargaining agreement says that we should, you know, pay
standby, and we did do away with this Standby Pay in 2009 because of the economy and that
was the reason why we took it off. I, you know, I totally understand where you folks are
coming from and I would have to say that I could give that up and not require them to be on
standby, but let me say what we would be giving up. Part of this group is from our Health
and Safety Bureau, they provide a medical surveillance and monitoring for all of our fire
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fighters whether they're on dive, ocean dive scenes, fires, hazardous material scenes, they
provide the necessity of the medical monitoring as well as the rehab and hydration quality for
our personnel. I would be willing to not put them on standby but realize that I'm going to
ask next year again. Thank you. And I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, same question about the Premium Pay, increase of 62,000. That's, you
know, I don't know when...this is the Bureau Opportunity pay which is in addition to their
other Premium Pay, and that's about $7,800 per person that they weren't getting last year that
they will be getting this coming or they're not getting this year but they'll be getting the
next fiscal year. And you know the Chair's only concern is and, you know, I hope you
understand I'm just doing my job -MR. MURRAY: I totally understand, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: --and, you know, I...we have a responsibility to look after the taxpayers and there
are a lot of people that don't see these kind of increases in ten years. So...
MR. MURRAY: Completely understood. I believe -CHAIR WHITE: And the...
MR. MURRAY: --the incentive is within that amount if I'm not mistaken.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it's an expansion request of 62,800.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: So the previous Premium Pay level is 39,000 divided by the 8 guys is about
$5,000 a year of overtime or differential or whatever that's made up of. So the overtime is
going from 5,000 a year to 18,600. And it's my understanding that the Bureau Opportunity
Benefit pay was not provided last year?
MR. MURRAY: It was but at a lower rate.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the 39,600 is the Bureau Opportunity pay?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know the total cost, Chair, but it would be in addition to the 39,600.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, so the increased cost is the 62,860 correct?
MR. MURRAY: All right.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if I may?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: So on your Budget Details I believe...hold on, I don't know exactly which page it's on.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Seven twelve.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Seven twelve.
MR. BAZ: Seven twelve. There is a discussion on there, $58,800 of the additional Premium Pay
requested for '15 is for the Bureau Opportunity Benefit Incentive, and $4,060 is from the
across the board and step movements Collective Bargaining agreement increases. So the
breakdown would be based on those numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So is the BOBI added this year? 'Cause it says -MR. BAZ: I guess according to our records, yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --additional funding which doesn't indicate that it...is that in addition to last
year's BOBI or is last year's amount BOBI?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I'm not sure where the BOBI was paid from for last year but our records
indicate this is, the whole amount is an addition this year, so if they paid it last year I didn't
have it budgeted in there, in this item I guess I should say.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have any records that it was paid in earlier years? I'm just trying to get a
sense of where, you know, how long this has been in effect.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, and I'd have to pull up payroll records which I don't have quick access to.
CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MR. BAZ: I'd have to pull up payroll records which I have no quick access.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, do you how long it's been...
MR. MURRAY: It was before I became Chief so over six years ago. I believe BOBI was close to
ten years already.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so -MR. MURRAY: Maybe more.
CHAIR WHITE: --what is driving the additional BOBI?
- 203 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2014

MR. MURRAY: The retention for that group as they were left out of the Collective Bargaining for
that specific area.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the BOBI is the amount I guess reflective of the Rank-for-Rank Recall
amount expected to be earned by those in the bargaining unit?
MR. MURRAY: Could you repeat that question, please?
CHAIR WHITE: So I'm...is the BOBI...is the adjustment in the BOBI driven by the increased
premium expectation of the folks that are remaining in the bargaining unit?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So in discussion, removal of the Standby Pay in lieu of the Premium Pay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then the battalion chiefs are still in the bargaining unit?
MR. MURRAY: Actually we all are still in the bargaining unit but the battalion chiefs would be the
only ones that will be affected by the Rank-for-Rank.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, I don't mean to hog the microphone. Questions? Seeing
none, okay. You know, Members, my concern is that, you know, we have financial
challenges to some degree but just in the last comparing 2012 to 2015 the amount of increase
that is proposed amounts to...and this is just in Salary and Premium Pay is 24 percent, and we
don't see that anywhere else in the County. Over the last, from 2010 to 2015...and this is
without the, without consideration of the BOBI or the Rank-for-Rank Recall, the percentage
increase is 29.1 percent while the other bargaining units have seen increases of 8.2, 10.3, 8.3,
8.2, 12.5, and 9.7. And then the Police are at the, about the same level as the Fire. So that's
the Chair's concern. Okay, moving on. I'm assuming you're not inclined to accept the
$62,000 decrease in BOBI to take it back down to last year's level? Is that correct?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, that's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And the 54,000 in the Medical Supplies for the boots?
MR. MURRAY: Could we look at a...50 percent of that so we could maintain...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm just asking if you're, you know, I'll mark that down but, you know, it's just
we took it out because we bought all the boots last year so you should have more than
enough to cover the other expenses.
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MR. MURRAY: Understood. We still need to be able to maintain that on any given time if they
damage their gear. One of the things that we're going to want to institute with that is a
one-for-one so that we can identify that the replacement is needed, so if we can save in
certain areas based on those needs we'll try our best to do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving to Professional Services. Reduction of 15,000.
MR. MURRAY: Is there...I have a question on, is there an actual that we had?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the...my notes show that you spent about 20...let's see, 3,200 out of a
$25,000 budget.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. As we stand right now in this fiscal year?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. You know I know we've been holding back on a lot of our training and
sending individuals away so that might be one of the reasons for that. I'm having my staff
take a look at exactly what's the reason.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Registration and Training Fees.
MR. MURRAY: Same.
CHAIR WHITE: Same what?
MR. MURRAY: We'd like to maintain. Allows us the flexibility.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe out of a $40,000 or $45,000 budget you've spent $315. You know,
Chief, at this rate we're going to be here all night.
MR. MURRAY: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we've gone through this and these reductions reflect the usage in that area,
and, you know, I'm willing to stay here all night but I don't believe the other Members are
terribly interested.
MR. MURRAY: You know this is we're within our last quarter of this fiscal year, we still have
some substantial training that we need to accomplish.
CHAIR WHITE: This is Registration and Training Fees.
MR. MURRAY: We're checking right now.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, it looks like they've spent $1,560 so far this year -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --out of 5,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Out of what?
MR. BAZ: This is Index Code 911255 according to the sheet?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, the budgeted amount was $5,000 for Registration and Training Fees and so
they've spent 1,560.
CHAIR WHITE: No, the line I'm looking at is 6230 -MR. BAZ: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --with a $45,000 budget.
MR. BAZ: The IFAS Report I just pulled up shows they had a $5,000 budget for 911255.
CHAIR WHITE: Well it's on Page 7-14, top of the page, 911255, Sub-Object 6230.
MR. BAZ: That's definitely a discrepancy 'cause yeah, the IFAS Report shows that there's a budget
of $5,000 for that Sub-Object Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chef, why don't you...I mean Chef... Chief.
MR. MURRAY: The Kansas City Chefs.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm for food.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, no problem, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could, you know, instead of us going through each of these items why don't
you give us your top five priorities.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That was the first question. That's what Mr. Victorino asked
like two hours ago.
MR. MURRAY: I would say...
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CHAIR WHITE: You have a microphone too, Mr. Victorino.
MR. MURRAY: I would say...
CHAIR WHITE: Of the remaining list, not the one...
MR. MURRAY: That we just looked at. Okay, I would have to say the transportation, Airfare and
Transportation as well as the Personal Protective Equipment for Fire Recruits.
CHAIR WHITE: So can you just of the five items...I'm talking about from here, from this section
down through the rest of the page and -MR. MURRAY: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: --through Fire Prevention.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Give us your top five priorities.
MR. MURRAY: Oh boy.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The remaining section or just the whole . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. MURRAY: The whole thing.
CHAIR WHITE: Total. I mean we're going to be here all night if I ask him for five from each
section.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, so is the battalion chief on that list or is that cleared already?
CHAIR WHITE: Nothing's on any list yet.
MR. MURRAY: Oh boy. Well that needs to be on the list. Okay. The Vacant Position Salaries,
what does that constitute to?
CHAIR WHITE: You should know better than us. We show 97 for Internal Affairs, we show...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, Internal Affairs was in the Admin Program and my question for the Vacant
Position Salaries were in the Operations Program for a total of 169,184.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. MURRAY: Are those fire fighter positions?
CHAIR WHITE: I believe that is a Battalion Chief and two Firefighter Ills.
MR. MURRAY: Three lines below is the Battalion Chief.
MR. MOLINA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, go ahead.
MR. MOLINA: That line item is related to all the vacancies in the vacancy report that were reduced
step levels I believe.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, and that's good clarification. What was the amount of vacancies that this
applies to? 'Cause I know there was a discrepancy between DPS' reading and what we have
physically.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't remember us deciding to do any other than the Battalion Chief-MR. MURRAY: Okay, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --and the three...Michele, do you remember?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Can I ask -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --Staff a question? Is that reducing just the step for those vacant positions, not the E/Ps
themselves or their main salary base?
MR. MOLINA: That's correct. There were 14 vacancies we identified in the vacancy report, so
based on the new Collective Bargaining scales we just reduced them down to the first steps.
MR. BAZ: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that just reduced them back to where they would start anyway.
MR. MOLINA: And the Battalion Chief was a cut so it wasn't a part of that amount.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
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MR. MURRAY: I believe those 14 positions were, they belong to the 9,000 series, and...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MURRAY: Right, so they'll start at the lowest anyway. So I would believe that would be okay
this round. Sorry, Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so back to your top five.
MR. MURRAY: Oh. The Battalion Chief, please. Helicopter Service. The Generator, Lanai.
Molokai Crew Cab. Lahaina Crew Cab. Probably should start checking this off actually.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got five there already if you count it.
MR. MURRAY: That's five?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's five. You counted the Battalion Chief.
MR. MURRAY: To the second power.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mister...
MR. MURRAY: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Just to help out the Chief a little bit, the helicopter you
can get more if you leave the helicopter because for the last three years you've only spent
about 750,000 and you know that if you get close to the edge that we've always been open to
having you go over because, that's important. So that might be something you may want to -MR. MURRAY: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --give up as one of your priorities.
MR. MURRAY: That's a great suggestion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I wanted to ask one more question, Chair. I noticed a
three-year contract, is this a new contract?
MR. MURRAY: Every year the contract...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's new?
MR. MURRAY: It's a four-year contract -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --that, you know, they have that language in that it's renewed every year, so that
percentage moves up for the actual contract itself every year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Each year?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that percentage is?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know what the change...well in 2013 Fiscal Year our contract amount was
654,000 and our 2014 contract it goes up to 690,736, and, you know, a matter of clarification.
We don't purchase anything else out of that account, only for air support, so on our ticker
here everything shows that Windward Aviation. So on a monthly basis we go ahead and pay
them our portion through POs. So I have everything here up until April 7th.
CHAIR WHITE: No, we're not worried about -MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --that.
MR. MURRAY: So I...and the only reason why I ask for that to maintain is we've had wonderful
seasons the last couple years, 2010 and '11 were pretty hectic, 2010 especially, and some of
those long-lasting fires run us over $300,000 per fire. So I understand this body's thought
process and that if we become close we could come in for a budget amendment.
CHAIR WHITE: Well we've also accessed the Emergency Fund -MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --when, you know, when you had big fires to cover overtime as well as helicopter
time so.
MR. MURRAY: All right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
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MR. MURRAY: You know I would be willing to use that as a give and we'll keep close track of
that as the time goes by.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, just a question if it's a doable. Regarding your situation with the
Battalion Chief and I don't know how you are in the processing regarding the Ocean Safety,
but since we've agreed basically from a Committee standpoint to keep Ocean Safety in Parks
another year `til the issues and the concerns of both departments, the union, and everything
else is addressed, I'm thinking, you know, since Mr. Martin got promoted up to the Assistant
Chief level, now you have this vacant Battalion Chief that, you know, the Chair is
recommending for us to consider deleting, is there a temporary...your ability to temporarily
make the Ocean Safety Battalion Chief shift over for the time being since there's no really
division for him to be the chief over?
MR. MURRAY: Good question. No. And the reason for that is he's our point of contact to make
the actual merger happen, so we really need him to be in that position. And he's been
making great strides thus far, and like I say I think the, one of the main holdups will be
dealing with the union. And if we find over time that we're having issues and it's just not
moving the way it's supposed to beyond our control then we will come to this Committee
and bring that up. Right now we have temporary assignment captains with, filling those, that
position.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know I asked and you gave me a response -MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so I appreciate that, 'cause I thought maybe to buy us time, save us a
little money, we're not transferring that maybe temporary you could just shift the Ocean
Safety Chief, Battalion Chief to take care of some of your other needs. The remaining five
Battalion Chiefs in the Fire Ops Program, those are all currently filled, correct, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So we have your...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can you just make a check note which so far he's accepted to
keep I guess?
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CHAIR WHITE: Well my notes don't show many things that he's agreed to.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He gave you his top five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: His top five.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, the top, on just the top five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, on this bottom section.
CHAIR WHITE: The ones that I have are -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The bottom.
CHAIR WHITE: --Battalion Chief, Helicopter Service, Four-Wheel-Drive...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, he gave that up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He gave that up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman? He gave that up, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So actually I still get one yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What else?
MR. MURRAY: I like this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hurry up.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, we would have to go with the...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Pukoo.
MR. MURRAY: I think I had Pukoo in there, the utility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MR. MURRAY: Pukoo, Molokai, on the Page 11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got that one, yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, Lahaina/Molokai, and then if you go to Page 12, Kahului Crew Cab.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --may I ask? What about your Hana replacement?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, was supposed to be Hana.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, I thought I...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Really need it there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, he mentioned it earlier, Hana Crew Cab.
MR. MURRAY: I did. Yeah, I think that was in my opening statement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But his top five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not the top five.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, I didn't realize...I thought it was only from -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: His top five, Battalion Chief-MR. MURRAY: --Fire Rescue to Prevention?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Four-Wheel-Drive Lahaina, Emergency Generator Lanai, Four
Wheel... Crew Cab Hana, that's his top four on the Page 11.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Battalion Chief...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Crew Cab Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Crew Cab Lahaina.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Generator Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Crew Cab Hana. That was his four. He gave up the helicopter which
was five on that page -MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so he get only four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I get, I got Battalion Chief Molokai, Lanai Generator, and
Lanai Crew Cab.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, he never get Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, hana hou, tell us again.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Too many...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think...well I would like to know exact because when we're
going to be doing our processing I'm sorry, I couldn't keep up with the notes where, you
know...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, can we have Chief Murray repeat the top five, please?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, from the...that's from the Fire Ops Program, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: It's from Pages 11 and 12.
MR. MURRAY: Oh. So matter of clarification, is it from Page 11 Fire Ops to 12?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: It's whatever you feel is critical -- 214 -
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MR. MURRAY: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --on all of 11 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All of 11.
CHAIR WHITE: --and all of the rest of the Department down to Ocean Safety.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wait, wait, oh, my God.
MR. MURRAY: Oh boy.
CHAIR WHITE: And just be happy, we only gave Police three.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. I am happy, I'm just having a problem prioritizing. Okay. Kahului Crew
Cab for Rescue, Lanai Generator...
CHAIR WHITE: Where is the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I cannot find the Kahului Crew Cab.
MR. MURRAY: Kahului is Page 12.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 12.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no wonder. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So Battalion Chief again?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. You know five is hard, can we group all the utilities together?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
MR. MURRAY: You know I mean just to kind of get back on our schedule. I mean in all
seriousness.
CHAIR WHITE: Well you haven't selected the Premium Pay which is kind of odd.
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MR. MURRAY: I thought I did, I'm sorry. Premium Pay I guess yeah, that's a large amount.
Yeah, I guess that would have to be up there as well. Yeah. Okay, so what do we have now?
We get Battalion Chief...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No more five now. Would you like group all the Crew Cabs
together?
MR. MURRAY: Please. And you choose.
CHAIR WHITE: Or you're not the Chair, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, he's asking. I'm saying -MR. MURRAY: Okay, can we just group it and you guys choose?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I didn't say he...I'm not taking your job, I'm just saying
what he asked, if he can group all four in number five, and I'm...that's up to you, Chair. I
didn't say, he said.
CHAIR WHITE: Well I don't have a problem grouping the four Crew Cabs and with a request that
he come back to us tomorrow morning with a number that he's comfortable with in the
Premium Pay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You heard that, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: I did hear that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's like you give, I give, you better...and...
MR. MURRAY: I, you know, I understand, and again and with all the other departments it's super
hard to prioritize. You know...
CHAIR WHITE: You've given us a priority as far as the Crew Cabs is concerned.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Yeah, I just...the positions, I guess. So I still get one more?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. MURRAY: No?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. MURRAY: Premium Pay was the last one?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Crew Cabs, he went let you put 'em all together.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, can I -CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --just, you know, it's like after 11:00 or we're starting and he
waited here all day and we're saying choose your top five, and I would hope that you would
give him an opportunity at least early tomorrow morning to try and come back with going
over what's priority. Because it wouldn't be submitted if these were not a priority for the
Department, and perhaps you can look at those dollars again and move it around. I'm just
thinking all fairness, you know.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I appreciate your comment. I think it's, you know, we are all getting a little
tired and we're not making much movement, and so, you know, we've got to make a lot of
movement tomorrow. And I was going to let you guys come back at 10:00 but if we're going
to have to go through this again in the morning then...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We're posted for 9:00.
CHAIR WHITE: We're posted... oh, that's right, okay. Okay, then we will give you
15 minutes...oh, well we've got testimony again tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Unless you recess.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Recess.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Can't do that can we? Yeah, if we recess we have to come back before the posted
meeting 'cause the meeting's posted anyway. Yeah, I think to make this...for us to move I
think it's better to let the Chief spend some time with his guys deciding what, you know,
what works. So if you can get the list to us by 11 o'clock, 10:00?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Ten.
CHAIR WHITE: Well 10:00 o'clock because we can move through other departments. So I'd, you
know, I do want you to seriously consider the premium pay issue because I think that's, you
know, I know it's a very important function. But I do want to point out that, you know, the
Chair's intention is not to cut any of the Firefighter I positions, and yet the costs are going up
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significantly. You guys have the most significant increases in the County system, so I'd like
you to seriously take a look at whether there are some of the larger stations that you can run
with four since they're multiple companies. And take a look at what else you can do from a
scheduling standpoint to reduce the overtime and premium pay amount. We chose not to cut
any positions but rather to request that you focus on providing staffing at the four level
without cutting any positions, and that would allow us to reduce some of the premium pay.
So if you can take a look at that and let us know.
MR. MURRAY: All right, thank you for the opportunity to look at this with a fresh mind. I really
appreciate that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And we will adjourn and be back here at 9 o'clock tomorrow morning.
Thank you, Members, for your patience, and thank you, Chief, for your patience.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Committee.
CHAIR WHITE: We are adjourned. . . (gavel).. .

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 11:22 p.m.

APPROVED:

MIKE WHITE, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
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